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ao In Its 
Transcendental 
Aspect, And In 

Its Physical 
Manifestation

T
HE Tao which can be expressed in words is not 
the eternal Tao; the name which can be uttered 
is not its eternal name. Without a name, it is the 

Beginning of Heaven and Earth; with a name, it is the 
Mother  of  all  things.  Only  one  who  is  eternally  free 
from earthly passions can apprehend its spiritual essence; 
he who is ever clogged by passions can see no more than 
its outer form. These two things, the spiritual and the 
material,  though  we  call  them  by  different  names,  in 
their  origin  are  one and the same.  This  sameness  is  a 
mystery,--the mystery of mysteries. It is the gate of all 
spirituality.

T

How unfathomable is Tao! It seems to be the ancestral 
progenitor of all things. How pure and clear is Tao! It 
would seem to be everlasting. I know not of whom it is 
the offspring.  It  appears  to have been anterior  to any 
Sovereign Power.[1]



Tao eludes  the  sense  of  sight,  and  is  therefore  called 
colourless. It eludes the sense of hearing, and is therefore 
called  soundless.  It  eludes  the  sense  of  touch,  and  is 
therefore  called  incorporeal.  These  three  qualities 
cannot be apprehended, and hence they may be blended 
into unity.

Its  upper  part  is  not  bright,  and its  lower  part  is  not 
obscure.  Ceaseless  in  action,  it  cannot  be  named,  but 
returns again to nothingness. We may call it the form of 
the  formless,  the  image of  the  imageless,  the  fleeting 
and  the  indeterminable.  Would  you  go  before  it,  you 
cannot see its face; would you go behind it, you cannot 
see its back.

The mightiest manifestations of active force flow solely 
from Tao.

Tao in itself is vague, impalpable,--how impalpable, how 
vague!  Yet  within  it  there  is  Form.  How  vague,  how 
impalpable!  Yet  within  it  there  is  Substance.  How 
profound,  how  obscure!  Yet  within  it  there  is  a  Vital 
Principle. This principle is the Quintessence of Reality, 
and out of it comes Truth.

From of old until now, its name has never passed away. It 
watches over the beginning of all things. How do I know 
this about the beginning of things? Through Tao.

There is something, chaotic yet complete, which existed 
before  Heaven  and  Earth.  Oh,  how  still  it  is,  and 



formless,  standing  alone  without  changing,  reaching 
everywhere without suffering harm! It must be regarded 
as the Mother of the Universe. Its name I know not. To 
designate it, I call it Tao. Endeavouring to describe it, I 
call  it  Great.  Being great,  it  passes  on;  passing  on,  it 
becomes remote; having become remote, it returns.

Therefore Tao is great; Heaven is great; Earth is great; 
and the Sovereign also is great. In the Universe there are 
four powers, of which the Sovereign is one. Man takes 
his  law  from  the  Earth;  the  Earth  takes  its  law  from 
Heaven; Heaven takes its law from Tao; but the law of 
Tao is its own spontaneity.

Tao in its unchanging aspect has no name. Small though 
it be in its primordial simplicity, mankind dare not claim 
its service. Could princes and kings hold and keep it, all 
creation would spontaneously pay homage. Heaven and 
Earth would unite in sending down sweet dew, and the 
people would be righteous unbidden and of  their  own 
accord.

As  soon  as  Tao  creates  order,  it  becomes  nameable. 
When it once has a name, men will know how to rest in 
it.  Knowing how to rest in it,  they will  run no risk of 
harm.

Tao as it exists in the world is like the great rivers and 
seas which receive the streams from the valleys.

All-pervading is the Great Tao. It can be at once on the 
right hand and on the left. All things depend on it for 



life,  and it  rejects  them not.  Its  task  accomplished,  it 
takes  no  credit.  It  loves  and  nourishes  all  things,  but 
does not act as master. It is ever free from desire. We may 
call it small. All things return to it, yet it does not act as 
master. We may call it great.

The whole world will flock to him who holds the mighty 
form of Tao. They will  come and receive no hurt,  but 
find rest, peace, and tranquillity.

With music and dainties we may detain the passing guest. 
But if we open our mouths to speak of Tao, he finds it 
tasteless and insipid.

Not visible to the sight, not audible to the ear, in its use 
it is inexhaustible.

Retrogression is the movement of Tao. Weakness is the 
character of Tao.

All things under Heaven derive their being from Tao in 
the  form  of  Existence;  Tao  in  the  form  of  Existence 
sprang from Tao in the form of Non-Existence.

Tao is a great square with no angles, a great vessel which 
takes long to complete, a great sound which cannot be 
heard, a great image with no form.

Tao lies hid and cannot be named, yet it has the power of 
transmuting and perfecting all things.

Tao produced Unity; Unity produced Duality; Duality 



produced  Trinity;  and  Trinity  produced  all  existing 
objects.  These  myriad  objects  leave  darkness  behind 
them and embrace the light,  being harmonised by the 
breath of Vacancy.

Tao produces all  things;  its  Virtue nourishes them; its 
Nature gives them form; its Force perfects them.

Hence there is not a single thing but pays homage to Tao 
and  extols  its  Virtue.  This  homage  paid  to  Tao,  this 
extolling  of  its  Virtue,  is  due  to  no  command,  but  is 
always spontaneous.

Thus  it  is  that  Tao,  engendering all  things,  nourishes 
them, develops them, and fosters them; perfects them, 
ripens them, tends them, and protects them.

Production  without  possession,  action  without  self-
assertion,  development  without  domination  this  is  its 
mysterious operation.

The World has a First Cause, which may be regarded as 
the Mother of the World. When one has the Mother, one 
can know the Child. He who knows the Child and still 
keeps the Mother, though his body perish, shall run no 
risk of harm.

It is the Way of Heaven not to strive, and yet it knows 
how to overcome; not to speak, and yet it knows how to 
obtain  a  response;  it  calls  not,  and  things  come  of 
themselves; it is slow to move, but excellent in its designs.



Heaven's net is vast; though its meshes are wide, it lets 
nothing slip through.

The  Way  of  Heaven  is  like  the  drawing  of  a  bow:  it 
brings down what is high and raises what is low. It is the 
Way of Heaven to take from those who have too much, 
and give to those who have too little. But the way of man 
is not so. He takes away from those who have too little, 
to add to his own superabundance. What man is there 
that can take of his own superabundance and give it to 
mankind? Only he who possesses Tao.

The Tao of Heaven has no favourites. It gives to all good 
men without distinction.

Things wax strong and then decay. This is the contrary 
of Tao. What is contrary to Tao soon perishes.

notes
[1]This sentence is admittedly obscure, and it may be an interpolation. Lao Tz 'sŭ  
system of cosmogony has no place for any Divine Being independent of Tao. On the 
other hand, to translate ti by  “Emperor," as some have done, necessarily involves us 
in an absurd anti-climax.



ao As A Moral 
Principle, Or 
"Virtue"T

HE highest goodness is like water, for water is 
excellent in benefiting all things, and it does not 
strive.  It  occupies  the lowest  place,  which men 

abhor. And therefore it is near akin to Tao.
T
When your work is  done and fame has been achieved, 
then retire into the background; for this is the Way of 
Heaven.

Those who follow the Way desire not excess;  and thus 
without excess they are for ever exempt from change.

All  things alike do their  work,  and then we see them 
subside.  When  they  have  reached  their  bloom,  each 
returns to its origin. Returning to their origin means rest 
or fulfilment of destiny. This reversion is an eternal law. 
To know that law is to be enlightened. Not to know it, is 
misery and calamity.  He who knows the eternal law is 
liberal-minded. Being liberal-minded, he is just.  Being 
just,  he is  kingly.  Being kingly,  he is  akin to Heaven. 
Being  akin  to  Heaven,  he  possesses  Tao.  Possessed  of 



Tao, he endures for ever. Though his body perish, yet he 
suffers no harm.

He who acts in accordance with Tao, becomes one with 
Tao. He who treads the path of Virtue becomes one with 
Virtue.  He who pursues a  course of  Vice becomes one 
with Vice. The man who is one with Tao, Tao is also glad 
to receive. The man who is one with Virtue, Virtue is also 
glad to receive. The man who is one with Vice, Vice is 
also glad to receive.

He who is self-approving does not shine. He who boasts 
has no merit. He who exalts himself does not rise high. 
Judged according to Tao, he is like remnants of food or a 
tumour  on  the  body--an  object  of  universal  disgust. 
Therefore one who has Tao will not consort with such.

Perfect  Virtue  acquires  nothing;  therefore  it  obtains 
everything.  Perfect  Virtue  does  nothing,  yet  there  is 
nothing  which  it  does  not  effect.  Perfect  Charity 
operates  without  the  need  of  anything  to  evoke  it. 
Perfect  Duty  to  one's  neighbour  operates,  but  always 
needs  to  be  evoked.  Perfect  Ceremony  operates,  and 
calls  for  no  outward  response;  nevertheless  it  induces 
respect.[1]

Ceremonies  are  the  outward  expression  of  inward 
feelings.

If  Tao  perishes,  then  Virtue  will  perish;  if  Virtue 
perishes,  then Charity  will  perish;  if  Charity  perishes, 
then  Duty  to  one's  neighbour  will  perish;  if  Duty  to 



one's neighbour perishes, then Ceremonies will perish.

Ceremonies are but the veneer of loyalty and good faith, 
while  oft-times  the  source  of  disorder.  Knowledge  of 
externals  is  but  a  showy ornament  of  Tao,  while  oft-
times the beginning of imbecility.

Therefore the truly great man takes his stand upon what 
is solid, and not upon what is superficial; upon what is 
real,  and not  upon what is  ornamental.  He rejects  the 
latter in favour of the former.

When the superior  scholar  hears  of  Tao,  he diligently 
practises it. When the average scholar hears of Tao, he 
sometimes  retains  it,  sometimes  loses  it.  When  the 
inferior scholar hears of Tao, he loudly laughs at it. Were 
it not thus ridiculed, it would not be worthy of the name 
of Tao.

He  who  is  enlightened  by  Tao  seems  wrapped  in 
darkness. He who is advanced in Tao seems to be going 
back. He who walks smoothly in Tao seems to be on a 
rugged path.

The man of highest virtue appears lowly. He who is truly 
pure  behaves  as  though  he  were  sullied.  He  who  has 
virtue  in  abundance  behaves  as  though  it  were  not 
enough. He who is firm in virtue seems like a skulking 
pretender. He who is simple and true appears unstable as 
water.

If Tao prevails on earth, horses will be used for purposes 



of agriculture. If Tao does not prevail, war-horses will 
be bred on the common.

If we had sufficient knowledge to walk in the Great Way, 
what we should most fear would be boastful display.

The Great Way is very smooth, but the people love the 
by-paths.

Where the palaces are very splendid, there the fields will 
be very waste, and the granaries very empty.

The wearing of gay embroidered robes, the carrying of 
sharp  swords,  fastidiousness  in  food  and  drink, 
superabundance  of  property  and  wealth:--this  I  call 
flaunting robbery; most assuredly it is not Tao.

He who trusts to his abundance of natural virtue is like 
an infant newly born, whom venomous reptiles will not 
sting, wild beasts will  not seize, birds of prey will  not 
strike. The infant's bones are weak, its sinews are soft, 
yet its grasp is firm. All day long it will cry without its 
voice becoming hoarse. This is because the harmony of 
its bodily system is perfect.

Temper your sharpness, disentangle your ideas, moderate 
your brilliancy, live in harmony with your age. This is 
being in conformity with the principle  of  Tao.  Such a 
man  is  impervious  alike  to  favour  and  disgrace,  to 
benefits  and  injuries,  to  honour  and  contempt.  And 
therefore he is esteemed above all mankind.



In  governing  men  and  in  serving  Heaven,  there  is 
nothing  like  moderation.  For  only  by  moderation  can 
there be an early return to man's normal state. This early 
return is the same as a great storage of Virtue. With a 
great storage of Virtue there is naught which may not be 
achieved. If there is naught which may not be achieved, 
then no one will know to what extent this power reaches. 
And  if  no  one  knows  to  what  extent  a  man's  power 
reaches, that man is fit to be the ruler of a State. Having 
the secret of rule, his rule shall endure. Setting the tap-
root deep, and making the spreading roots firm: this is 
the way to ensure long life to the tree.

Tao is  the sanctuary where all  things find refuge,  the 
good man's priceless treasure, the guardian and saviour 
of him who is not good.

Hence  at  the  enthronement  of  an  Emperor  and  the 
appointment of his three ducal ministers, though there 
be  some  who  bear  presents  of  costly  jade  and  drive 
chariots with teams of four horses, that is not so good as 
sitting still and offering the gift of this Tao.

Why was it  that  the men of old esteemed this  Tao so 
highly?  Is  it  not  because  it  may  be  daily  sought  and 
found, and can remit the sins of the guilty? Hence it is 
the most precious thing under Heaven.

All the world says that my Tao is great, but unlike other 
teaching.  It  is  just  because  it  is  great  that  it  appears 
unlike other teaching. If it had this likeness, long ago 
would its smallness have been known.



The skilful philosophers of the olden time were subtle, 
spiritual, profound, and penetrating. They were so deep 
as  to  be  incomprehensible.  Because  they  are  hard  to 
comprehend, I will endeavour to describe them.

Shrinking were they, like one fording a stream in winter. 
Cautious were they, like one who fears an attack from 
any  quarter.  Circumspect  were  they,  like  a  stranger 
guest; self-effacing, like ice about to melt; simple, like 
unpolished  wood;  vacant,  like  a  valley;  opaque,  like 
muddy water.

When terms are made after a great quarrel, a certain ill-
feeling is bound to be left behind. How can this be made 
good? Therefore, having entered into an agreement, the 
Sage  adheres  to  his  obligations,[2] but  does  not  exact 
fulfilment from others. The man who has Virtue attends 
to  the  spirit  of  the  compact;  the  man  without  Virtue 
attends only to his claims.

He who tries to govern a kingdom by his sagacity is of 
that kingdom the despoiler; but he who does not govern 
by  sagacity  is  the  kingdom's  blessing.  He  who 
understands  these  two  sayings  may  be  regarded  as  a 
pattern and a model.  To keep this principle constantly 
before  one's  eyes  is  called  Profound Virtue.  Profound 
Virtue  is  unfathomable,  far-reaching,  paradoxical  at 
first,  but  afterwards  exhibiting  thorough  conformity 
with Nature.



notes
[1]Han Fei Tz  explains the passage by pointing out that “Virtue is the achievement ofŭ  
Tao; Charity is the glory of Virtue; Duty is the translation into action of Charity; and 
Ceremony is the ornamental part of Duty."
[2]Literally, “he holds the left-hand portion of the agreement." In olden times, the 
terms of a contract were inscribed on a wooden tablet, the debit or obligations being 
on the left, and the credit or dues on the right; it was then broken in two, and each of 
the contracting parties kept his own half until fulfilment was demanded, when the 
validity of the claim was tested by fitting the two halves together.

he Doctrine Of 
InactionT
HE  Sage  occupies  himself  with  inaction,  and 
conveys instruction without words.  Is  it  not by 
neglecting self-interest that one will be able to 

achieve it?
T
Purge yourself  of  your profound intelligence,  and you 
can still be free from blemish. Cherish the people and 
order  the  kingdom,  and  you  can  still  do  without 
meddlesome action.

Who is there that can make muddy water clear? But if 
allowed to remain still, it will gradually become clear of 
itself.  Who is there that can secure a state of absolute 



repose? But let time go on, and the state of repose will 
gradually arise.

Be  sparing  of  speech,  and  things  will  come  right  of 
themselves.

A violent wind does not outlast the morning; a squall of 
rain  does  not  outlast  the  day.  Such  is  the  course  of 
Nature. And if Nature herself cannot sustain her efforts 
long, how much less can man!

Attain complete vacuity, and sedulously preserve a state 
of repose.

Tao  is  eternally  inactive,  and  yet  it  leaves  nothing 
undone. If kings and princes could but hold fast to this 
principle,  all  things  would  work  out  their  own 
reformation.  If,  having  reformed,  they  still  desired  to 
act, I would have them restrained by the simplicity of the 
Nameless  Tao.  The  simplicity  of  the  Nameless  Tao 
brings about an absence of desire. The absence of desire 
gives tranquillity. And thus the Empire will rectify itself.

The  softest  things  in  the  world  override  the  hardest. 
That  which has  no substance enters  where there is  no 
crevice. Hence I know the advantage of inaction.

Conveying lessons without words, reaping profit without 
action,--there  are  few in  the  world  who can  attain  to 
this!

Activity conquers cold, but stillness conquers heat. Purity 



and stillness are the correct principles for mankind.

Without going out  of  doors  one may know the whole 
world; without looking out of the window, one may see 
the Way of Heaven. The further one travels, the less one 
may  know.  Thus  it  is  that  without  moving  you  shall 
know; without looking you shall see; without doing you 
shall achieve.

The  pursuit  of  book-learning  brings  about  daily 
increase.  The  practice  of  Tao brings  about  daily  loss. 
Repeat  this  loss  again  and  again,  and  you  arrive  at 
inaction.  Practise  inaction,  and there is  nothing which 
cannot be done.

The Empire has  ever  been won by letting things take 
their  course.  He who must always be doing is  unfit  to 
obtain the Empire.

Keep the mouth shut, close the gateways of sense, and as 
long as you live you will have no trouble. Open your lips 
and push your affairs, and you will not be safe to the end 
of your days.

Practise inaction, occupy yourself with doing nothing.

Desire  not  to  desire,  and  you  will  not  value  things 
difficult  to  obtain.  Learn  not  to  learn,  and  you  will 
revert to a condition which mankind in general has lost.

Leave all things to take their natural course, and do not 
interfere.



owliness And 
HumilityL

LL things in Nature work silently. They come 
into being and possess nothing. They fulfil their 
functions and make no claim.A

When  merit  has  been  achieved,  do  not  take  it  to 
yourself;  for  if  you do not take it  to yourself,  it  shall 
never be taken from you.

Follow diligently the Way in your own heart, but make 
no display of it to the world.

Keep behind, and you shall be put in front; keep out, 
and you shall be kept in.

Goodness strives not, and therefore it is not rebuked.

He that humbles himself  shall  be preserved entire.  He 
that bends shall be made straight. He that is empty shall 
be filled. He that is worn out shall be renewed. He who 
has little shall succeed. He who has much shall go astray.

Therefore the Sage embraces Unity, and is a model for 
all under Heaven. He is free from self-display, therefore 



he  shines  forth;  from  self-assertion,  therefore  he  is 
distinguished;  from self-glorification,  therefore  he  has 
merit; from self-exaltation, therefore he rises superior to 
all. Inasmuch as he does not strive, there is no one in the 
world who can strive with him.

He  who,  conscious  of  being  strong,  is  content  to  be 
weak,  he shall  be  the paragon of  mankind.  Being the 
paragon of mankind, Virtue will  never desert him. He 
returns to the state of a little child.

He  who,  conscious  of  his  own  light,  is  content  to  be 
obscure,--he shall be the whole world's model. Being the 
whole world's model, his Virtue will never fail. He reverts 
to the Absolute.

He  who,  conscious  of  desert,  is  content  to  suffer 
disgrace,--he shall be the cynosure of mankind. Being 
the  cynosure  of  mankind,  his  Virtue  then  is  full.  He 
returns to perfect simplicity.

He who is great must make humility his base. He who is 
high must make lowliness his foundation. Thus, princes 
and  kings  in  speaking  of  themselves  use  the  terms 
“lonely,"  “friendless,"  “of  small  account."  Is  not  this 
making humility their base?

Thus  it  is  that  “Some  things  are  increased  by  being 
diminished, others are diminished by being increased." 
What others have taught, I also teach; verily, I will make 
it the root of my teaching.



What makes a kingdom great is its being like a down-
flowing river,---the central point towards which all the 
smaller  streams  under  Heaven  converge;  or  like  the 
female throughout the world, who by quiescence always 
overcomes  the  male.  And  quiescence  is  a  form  of 
humility.

Therefore,  if  a  great  kingdom humbles  itself  before a 
small  kingdom,  it  shall  make  that  small  kingdom  its 
prize.  And if  a  small  kingdom humbles  itself  before a 
great  kingdom,  it  shall  win  over  that  great  kingdom. 
Thus the one humbles itself in order to attain, the other 
attains because it is humble. If the great kingdom has no 
further desire than to bring men together and to nourish 
them, the small kingdom will have no further desire than 
to enter the service of the other. But in order that both 
may have their desire, the great one must learn humility.

The reason why rivers and seas are able to be lords over a 
hundred  mountain  streams,  is  that  they  know how to 
keep below them. That is why they are able to reign over 
all the mountain streams.

Therefore  the  Sage,  wishing  to  be  above  the  people, 
must by his words put himself below them; wishing to be 
before the people, he must put himself behind them. In 
this way, though he has his place above them, the people 
do not feel his weight; though he has his place before 
them,  they  do  not  feel  it  as  an  injury.  Therefore  all 
mankind delight to exalt him, and weary of him not.

The Sage expects no recognition for what he does; he 



achieves merit but does not take it to himself; he does 
not wish to display his worth.

I have three precious things, which I hold fast and prize. 
The first is gentleness; the second is frugality; the third 
is humility, which keeps me from putting myself before 
others. Be gentle, and you can be bold; be frugal, and 
you can be liberal; avoid putting yourself before others, 
and you can become a leader among men.

But in the present day men cast off gentleness, and are 
all for being bold; they spurn frugality, and retain only 
extravagance;  they  discard  humility,  and  aim  only  at 
being first. Therefore they shall surely perish.

Gentleness brings victory to him who attacks, and safety 
to him who defends. Those whom Heaven would save, it 
fences round with gentleness.

The best soldiers are not warlike; the best fighters do 
not lose their temper. The greatest conquerors are those 
who overcome their enemies without strife. The greatest 
directors  of  men are  those  who  yield  place  to  others. 
This is called the Virtue of not striving, the capacity for 
directing mankind; this is being the compeer of Heaven. 
It was the highest goal of the ancients.



Government

OT  exalting  worth  keeps  the  people  from 
rivalry.  Not  prizing  what  is  hard  to  procure 
keeps the people from theft. Not to show them 

what they may covet is the way to keep their minds from 
disorder.

N
Therefore  the  Sage,  when  he  governs,  empties  their 
minds and fills their bellies, weakens their inclinations 
and strengthens  their  bones.  His  constant  object  is  to 
keep the people without knowledge and without desire, 
or to prevent those who have knowledge from daring to 
act.  He  practises  inaction,  and  nothing  remains 
ungoverned.

He who respects  the  State  as  his  own person is  fit  to 
govern it. He who loves the State as his own body is fit to 
be entrusted with it.

In the highest antiquity, the people did not know that 
they had rulers. In the next age they loved and praised 
them. In the next, they feared them. In the next, they 
despised them.

How  cautious  is  the  Sage,  how  sparing  of  his  words! 



When  his  task  is  accomplished  and  affairs  are 
prosperous, the people all say: “We have come to be as 
we are, naturally and of ourselves."

If any one desires to take the Empire in hand and govern 
it, I see that he will not succeed. The Empire is a divine 
utensil  which  may  not  be  roughly  handled.  He  who 
meddles, mars. He who holds it by force, loses it.

Fishes must not be taken from the water: the methods of 
government must not be exhibited to the people.

Use uprightness in ruling a State; employ stratagems in 
waging  war;  practise  non-interference  in  order  to  win 
the Empire. Now this is how I know what I lay down:--

As  restrictions  and  prohibitions  are  multiplied  in  the 
Empire, the people grow poorer and poorer. When the 
people are subjected to overmuch government, the land 
is thrown into confusion. When the people are skilled in 
many cunning arts, strange are the objects of luxury that 
appear.

The  greater  the  number  of  laws  and  enactments,  the 
more thieves and robbers  there will  be.  Therefore the 
Sage says: “So long as I do nothing, the people will work 
out their own reformation. So long as I love calm, the 
people  will  right  themselves.  If  only  I  keep  from 
meddling, the people will grow rich. If only I am free 
from  desire,  the  people  will  come  naturally  back  to 
simplicity."



If the government is  sluggish and tolerant,  the people 
will be honest and free from guile. If the government is 
prying and meddling, there will be constant infraction 
of the law. Is the government corrupt? Then uprightness 
becomes  rare,  and  goodness  becomes  strange.  Verily, 
mankind have been under delusion for many a day!

Govern a great nation as you would cook a small fish.[1]

If  the  Empire  is  governed  according  to  Tao, 
disembodied  spirits  will  not  manifest  supernatural 
powers. It is not that they lack supernatural power, but 
they will not use it to hurt mankind. Again, it is not that 
they are unable to hurt mankind, but they see that the 
Sage also does not hurt mankind. If then neither Sage 
nor  spirits  work  harm,  their  virtue  converges  to  one 
beneficent end.

In ancient times those who knew how to practise Tao did 
not use it  to enlighten the people,  but rather to keep 
them ignorant. The difficulty of governing the people 
arises from their having too much knowledge.

If the people do not fear the majesty of government, a 
reign of terror will ensue.

Do not confine them within too narrow bounds; do not 
make their lives too weary. For if you do not weary them 
of life, then they will not grow weary of you.

If the people do not fear death, what good is there in 
using death as a deterrent? But if the people are brought 



up in fear of death, and we can take and execute any man 
who has committed a monstrous crime, who will dare to 
follow his example?

Now, there is always one who presides over the infliction 
of death. He who would take the place of the magistrate 
and himself inflict death, is like one who should try to 
do the work of a master-carpenter. And of those who try 
the work of a master-carpenter there are few who do not 
cut their own hands.

The people starve because those in authority over them 
devour  too  many  taxes;  that  is  why  they  starve.  The 
people are difficult to govern because those placed over 
them are meddlesome; that is why they are difficult to 
govern.  The  people  despise  death  because  of  their 
excessive labour in seeking the means of life; that is why 
they despise death.

A Sage has  said:  “He who can take  upon himself  the 
nation's shame is fit to be lord of the land. He who can 
take upon himself the nation's calamities is fit to be ruler 
over the Empire."

Were I ruler of a little State with a small population, and 
only ten or a hundred men available as soldiers, I would 
not use them. I would have the people look on death as a 
grievous  thing,  and  they  should  not  travel  to  distant 
countries.  Though  they  might  possess  boats  and 
carriages, they should have no occasion to ride in them. 
Though  they  might  own  weapons  and  armour,  they 
should  have  no  need  to  use  them.  I  would  make  the 



people return to the use of knotted cords.[2] They should 
find their plain food sweet, their rough garments fine. 
They should be content with their homes, and happy in 
their  simple  ways.  If  a  neighbouring  State  was  within 
sight of mine--nay, if we were close enough to hear the 
crowing of each other's cocks and the barking of each 
other's dogs--the two peoples should grow old and die 
without there ever having been any mutual intercourse.

notes
[1]Q.d., Don't overdo it.
[2]The old quipo method of recording events, before the invention of writing.



War

E who serves a ruler of men in harmony with 
Tao will  not  subdue the  Empire  by force  of 
arms.  Such  a  course  is  wont  to  bring 

retribution in its train.
H
Where troops have been quartered, brambles and thorns 
spring up. In the track of great armies there must follow 
lean years.

The good man wins a victory and then stops; he will not 
go on to acts of violence. Winning, he boasteth not; he 
will  not  triumph;  he  shows  no  arrogance.  He  wins 
because he cannot choose; after his victory he will not be 
overbearing.

Weapons, however beautiful, are instruments of ill omen, 
hateful to all creatures. Therefore he who has Tao will 
have nothing to do with them.

Where the princely man abides, the weak left hand is in 
honour. But he who uses weapons honours the stronger 
right. Weapons are instruments of ill omen; they are not 
the instruments of the princely man, who uses them only 
when he needs must. Peace and tranquillity are what he 



prizes.  When he conquers,  he is  not elate.  To be elate 
were to rejoice in the slaughter of human beings. And he 
who rejoices in the slaughter of human beings is not fit to 
work his will in the Empire.

On  happy  occasions,  the  left  is  favoured;  on  sad 
occasions,  the  right.  The  second  in  command  has  his 
place on the left, the general in chief on the right. That 
is to say, they are placed in the order observed at funeral 
rites.  And,  indeed,  he  who  has  exterminated  a  great 
multitude  of  men  should  bewail  them  with  tears  and 
lamentation. It is well that those who are victorious in 
battle should be placed in the order of funeral rites.

A certain military commander used to say: “I dare not 
act  the  host;  I  prefer  to  play  the  guest.[1] I  dare  not 
advance an inch; I prefer to retreat a foot."

There is  no greater  calamity than lightly  engaging in 
war. Lightly to engage in war is to risk the loss of our 
treasure.[2]

When opposing warriors join in battle, he who has pity 
conquers.

notes
[1]According to Chinese etiquette, it is for the master of the house to make advances, 
and his guest follows suit. Thus “host" here means the one who takes the initiative 
and begins the attack; “guest," the one who acts on the defensive. The passage may 
be merely figurative, illustrating the conduct of those who practise Tao.
[2]I.e., humanity or gentleness, mentioned above as one or “three precious things."



Paradoxes

MONG mankind, the recognition of beauty as 
such  implies  the  idea  of  ugliness,  and  the 
recognition  of  good  implies  the  idea  of  evil. 

There is the same mutual relation between existence and 
non-existence  in  the  matter  of  creation;  between 
difficulty  and  ease  in  the  matter  of  accomplishing; 
between long and short in the matter of form; between 
high and low in the matter of elevation; between treble 
and bass in the matter of musical pitch; between before 
and after in the matter of priority.

A

Nature is not benevolent; with ruthless indifference she 
makes all things serve their purposes, like the straw dogs 
we  use  at  sacrifices.  The  Sage  is  not  benevolent:  he 
utilises the people with the like inexorability.

The space between Heaven and Earth,--is it not like a 
bellows? It is empty, yet inexhaustible; when it is put in 
motion, more and more comes out.

Heaven  and  Earth  are  long-lasting.  The  reason  why 
Heaven and Earth can last long is that they live not for 
themselves, and thus they are able to endure.



Thirty spokes unite in one nave; the utility of the cart 
depends on the hollow centre in which the axle turns. 
Clay is  moulded into a  vessel;  the utility  of  the vessel 
depends on its hollow interior. Doors and windows are 
cut out in order to make a house; the utility of the house 
depends on the empty spaces.

Thus, while the existence of things may be good, it is the 
non-existent in them which makes them serviceable.

When the Great Tao falls into disuse, benevolence and 
righteousness  come into  vogue.  When shrewdness  and 
sagacity appear, great hypocrisy prevails. It is when the 
bonds  of  kinship are  out  of  joint  that  filial  piety  and 
paternal  affection  begin.  It  is  when  the  State  is  in  a 
ferment of revolution that loyal patriots arise.

Cast off your holiness, rid yourself of sagacity, and the 
people will benefit an hundredfold. Discard benevolence 
and abolish righteousness, and the people will return to 
filial piety and paternal love. Renounce your scheming 
and  abandon  gain,  and  thieves  and  robbers  will 
disappear. These three precepts mean that outward show 
is insufficient, and therefore they bid us be true to our 
proper  nature;--to  show  simplicity,  to  embrace  plain 
dealing, to reduce selfishness, to moderate desire.

A variety of colours makes man's eye blind; a diversity of 
sounds  makes  man's  ear  deaf;  a  mixture  of  flavours 
makes man's palate dull.



He  who  knows  others  is  clever,  but  he  who  knows 
himself  is  enlightened.  He  who  overcomes  others  is 
strong, but he who overcomes himself is  mightier still. 
He is rich who knows when he has enough. He who acts 
with energy has strength of purpose. He who moves not 
from his proper place is long-lasting. He who dies, but 
perishes not, enjoys true longevity.

If  you  would  contract,  you  must  first  expand.  If  you 
would weaken, you must first strengthen. If you would 
overthrow, you must  first  raise up.  If  you would take, 
you  must  first  give.  This  is  called  the  dawn  of 
intelligence.

He  who  is  most  perfect  seems  to  be  lacking;  yet  his 
resources are never outworn. He who is most full seems 
vacant; yet his uses are inexhaustible.

Extreme straightness is as bad as crookedness. Extreme 
cleverness is as bad as folly. Extreme fluency is as bad as 
stammering.

Those who know do not speak; those who .speak do not 
know.

Abandon learning, and you will be free from trouble and 
distress.

Failure is  the foundation of success,  and the means by 
which  it  is  achieved.  Success  is  the  lurking-place  of 
failure;  but  who  can  tell  when  the  turning-point  will 
come?



He who acts, destroys; he who grasps, loses. Therefore 
the Sage does not act, and so does not destroy; he does 
not grasp, and so he does not lose.

Only he who does nothing for his life's sake can truly be 
said to value his life.

Man at his birth is tender and weak; at his death he is 
rigid and strong. Plants and trees when they come forth 
are tender and crisp; when dead, they are dry and tough. 
Thus  rigidity  and  strength  are  the  concomitants  of 
death;  softness  and  weakness  are  the  concomitants  of 
life.

Hence the warrior that is strong does not conquer; the 
tree that is strong is cut down. Therefore the strong and 
the big take the lower place; the soft and the weak take 
the higher place.

There is nothing in the world more soft and weak than 
water, yet for attacking things that are hard and strong 
there is nothing that surpasses it, nothing that can take 
its place.

The soft  overcomes the hard; the weak overcomes the 
strong.  There  is  no  one  in  the  world  but  knows  this 
truth, and no one who can put it into practice.

Those  who  are  wise  have  no  wide  range  of  learning; 
those who range most widely are not wise.



The Sage does not care to hoard. The more he uses for 
the benefit of others, the more he possesses himself. The 
more he gives to his fellow-men, the more he has of his 
own.

The truest sayings are paradoxical.

iscellaneous 
Sayings And 
PreceptsM

Y  many  words  wit  is  exhausted;  it  is  better  to 
preserve a mean. The excellence of a dwelling is 
its site; the excellence of a mind is its profundity; 

the excellence of giving is charitableness; the excellence 
of speech is truthfulness; the excellence of government is 
order; the excellence of action is ability; the excellence 
of movement is timeliness.

B

He who grasps more than he can hold, would be better 
without any. If a house is crammed with treasures of gold 
and jade, it will be impossible to guard them all.



He who prides himself upon wealth and honour hastens 
his own downfall. He who strikes with a sharp point will 
not himself be safe for long.

He who embraces unity of soul by subordinating animal 
instincts to reason will be able to escape dissolution. He 
who strives his utmost after tenderness can become even 
as a little child.

If  a  man  is  clear-headed  and  intelligent,  can  he  be 
without knowledge?

The Sage attends to the inner and not to the outer; he 
puts away the objective and holds to the subjective.

Between yes and yea, how small the difference! Between 
good and evil, how great the difference!

What  the  world  reverences  may  not  be  treated  with 
disrespect.

He who has  not  faith  in  others  shall  find no faith  in 
them.

To see oneself is to be clear of sight. Mighty is he who 
conquers himself.

He who raises himself on tiptoe cannot stand firm; he 
who stretches his legs wide apart cannot walk.

Racing and hunting excite man's heart to madness.



The struggle for rare possessions drives a man to actions 
injurious to himself.

The heavy is the foundation of the light; repose is the 
ruler of unrest.

The wise prince in his daily course never departs from 
gravity  and  repose.  Though  he  possess  a  gorgeous 
palace, he will dwell therein with calm indifference. How 
should the lord of a myriad chariots conduct himself with 
levity in the Empire? Levity loses men's hearts;  unrest 
loses the throne.

The skilful traveller leaves no tracks; the skilful speaker 
makes no blunders; the skilful reckoner uses no tallies. 
He who knows how to shut uses no bolts--yet you cannot 
open. He who knows how to bind uses no cords--yet you 
cannot undo.

Among men, reject none; among things, reject nothing. 
This is called comprehensive intelligence.

The good man is the bad man's teacher; the bad man is 
the material upon which the good man works. If the one 
does not value his teacher, if the other does not love his 
material,  then  despite  their  sagacity  they  must  go  far 
astray. This is a mystery of great import.

As  unwrought  material  is  divided  up  and  made  into 
serviceable vessels, so the Sage turns his simplicity[1] to 
account, and thereby becomes the ruler of rulers.



The course of things is such that what was in front is now 
behind; what was hot is now cold; what was strong is now 
weak; what was complete is now in ruin. Therefore the 
Sage avoids excess, extravagance, and grandeur.

Which is nearer to you, fame or life? Which is more to 
you, life or wealth? Which is the greater malady, gain or 
loss?

Excessive  ambitions  necessarily  entail  great  sacrifice. 
Much hoarding must be followed by heavy loss. He who 
knows when he has enough will not be put to shame. He 
who knows when to stop will not come to harm. Such a 
man can look forward to long life.

There  is  no  sin  greater  than  ambition;  no  calamity 
greater  than  discontent;  no  vice  more  sickening  than 
covetousness. He who is content always has enough.

Do not wish to be rare like jade, or common like stone.

The Sage has no hard and fast ideas, but he shares the 
ideas of the people and makes them his own. Living in 
the world, he is apprehensive lest his heart be sullied by 
contact with the world. The people all fix their eyes and 
ears upon him. The Sage looks upon all as his children.

I  have  heard  that  he  who possesses  the  secret  of  life, 
when travelling abroad, will not flee from rhinoceros or 
tiger;  when entering a hostile camp, he will  not equip 
himself with sword or buckler. The rhinoceros finds in 



him no place to insert its horn; the tiger has nowhere to 
fasten  its  claw;  the  soldier  has  nowhere  to  thrust  his 
blade. And why? Because he has no spot where death can 
enter.

To see small beginnings is clearness of sight. To rest in 
weakness is strength.

He who knows  how to plant,  shall  not  have  his  plant 
uprooted; he who knows how to hold a thing, shall not 
have it taken away. Sons and grandsons will worship at 
his  shrine,  which  shall  endure  from  generation  to 
generation.

Knowledge  in  harmony  is  called  constant.  Constant 
knowledge is called wisdom.[2] Increase of life is called 
felicity. The mind directing the body is called strength.

Be  square  without  being  angular.  Be  honest  without 
being mean.  Be upright  without  being punctilious.  Be 
brilliant without being showy.

Good words shall gain you honour in the market-place, 
but good deeds shall gain you friends among men.

To the good I would be good; to the not-good I would 
also be good, in order to make them good.

With the faithful I would keep faith; with the unfaithful 
I would also keep faith, in order that they may become 
faithful.



Even if a man is bad, how can it be right to cast him off?

Requite injury with kindness.

The difficult things of this world must once have been 
easy; the great things of this world must once have been 
small. Set about difficult things while they are still easy; 
do great things while they are still small. The Sage never 
affects to do anything great, and therefore he is able to 
achieve his great results.

He who always thinks things easy is sure to find them 
difficult. Therefore the Sage ever anticipates difficulties, 
and thus it is he never encounters them.

While  times  are  quiet,  it  is  easy  to  take  action;  ere 
coming troubles have cast their shadows, it is easy to lay 
plans.

That  which  is  brittle  is  easily  broken;  that  which  is 
minute is easily dissipated. Take precautions before the 
evil appears; regulate things before disorder has begun.

The tree which needs two arms to span its girth sprang 
from the tiniest shoot. Yon tower, nine storeys high, rose 
from a little mound of earth. A journey of a thousand 
miles began with a single step.

A great principle cannot be divided; therefore it is that 
many containers cannot contain it.[3]

The Sage knows what is in him, but makes no display; he 



respects himself, but seeks not honour for himself.

To know, but to be as though not knowing, is the height 
of wisdom. Not to know, and yet to affect knowledge, is 
a vice. If we regard this vice as such, we shall escape it. 
The Sage has not this vice. It is because he regards it as a 
vice that he escapes it.

Use  the  light  that  is  in  you  to  revert  to  your  natural 
clearness  of  sight.  Then  the  loss  of  the  body  is 
unattended by calamity. This is called doubly enduring.

In the management of affairs, people constantly break 
down just  when they are  nearing a  successful  issue.  If 
they took as much care at the end as at the beginning, 
they would not fail in their enterprises.

He who lightly promises is sure to keep but little faith.

He whose boldness leads him to venture, will be slain; he 
who is brave enough not to venture, will live. Of these 
two, one has the benefit, the other has the hurt. But who 
is it that knows the real cause of Heaven's hatred? This is 
why the Sage hesitates and finds it difficult to act.

The violent and stiff-necked die not by a natural death.

True words are not fine; fine words are not true.

The good are not contentious; the contentious are not 
good.



This is the Way of Heaven, which benefits, and injures 
not. This is the Way of the Sage, in whose actions there is 
no element of strife.

notes
[1]There is a play on the word p’u, simplicity, the original meaning of which is 
“unwronght material."
[2]There must always be a due harmony between mind and body, neither of them 
being allowed to outstrip the other. Under such circumstances, the mental powers 
will be constant, invariable, always equally ready for use when called upon. And such 
a mental condition is what Lao Tz  here calls “wisdom"ŭ
[3]That is, a principle which applies to the whole applies also to a part. Because you 
may divide the containing whole, you are not at liberty to divide the principle.

Lao Tzu On Himself

LAS!  the  barrenness  of  the  age  has  not  yet 
reached  its  limit.  All  men  are  radiant  with 
happiness,  as  if  enjoying  a  great  feast,  as  if 

mounted on a tower in spring. I alone am still, and give 
as yet no sign of joy. I am like an infant which has not 
yet  smiled,  forlorn as  one who has  nowhere to lay his 
head. Other men have plenty, while I alone seem to have 
lost all. I am a man foolish in heart, dull and confused. 

A



Other  men  are  full  of  light;  I  alone  seem  to  be  in 
darkness. Other men are alert; I alone am listless. I am 
unsettled  as  the  ocean,  drifting  as  though  I  had  no 
stopping-place.  All  men have their  usefulness;  I  alone 
am stupid and clownish. Lonely though I am and unlike 
other men, yet I revere the Foster-Mother, Tao.

My words are very easy to understand, very easy to put 
into practice; yet the world can neither understand nor 
practise them.

My words  have  a  clue,  my  actions  have  an  underlying 
principle. It is because men do not know the clue that 
they understand me not.

Those who know me are but few, and on that account my 
honour is the greater.

Thus the Sage wears coarse garments, but carries a jewel 
in his bosom.
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he Doctrine of 
RelativityT

1.

IN  the  northern  ocean  there  is  a  fish,  called  the 
Leviathan,  many thousand li[1] in  size.  This  Leviathan 
changes into a bird, called the Rukh, whose back is many 
thousand li in breadth. With a mighty effort it rises, and 
its wings obscure the sky like clouds. At the equinox, this 
bird  prepares  to  start  for  the  southern  ocean,  the 
Celestial Lake. And in the Record of Marvels we read 
that when the rukh flies southwards, the water is smitten 
for a space of three thousand li around, while the bird 
itself  mounts  upon  a  typhoon  to  a  height  of  ninety 
thousand li, for a flight of six months' duration. Just so 
are  the  motes  in  a  sunbeam blown aloft  by  God.  For 
whether the blue of the sky is its real colour, or only the 
result  of  distance  without  end,  the  effect  to  the  bird 
looking down would be just the same as to the motes. . . . 
A cicada laughed, and said to a young dove, “Now, when 
I fly with all my might, 'tis as much as I can do to get 
from tree to tree. And sometimes I do not reach, but fall 
to the ground midway.  What,  then,  can be the use of 



going  up  ninety  thousand  li  in  order  to  start  for  the 
south?"  .  .  .  Those  two  little  creatures,--what  should 
they  know?  Small  knowledge  has  not  the  compass  of 
great  knowledge  any  more  than  a  short  year  has  the 
length of a long year. How can we tell that this is so? 
The mushroom of a morning knows not the alternation 
of  day  and  night.  The  chrysalis  knows  not  the 
alternation of spring and autumn. Theirs are short years. 
But in the State of Ch'u there is a tortoise whose spring 
and  autumn  are  each  of  five  hundred  years'  duration. 
And in former days there was a large tree which had a 
spring  and  autumn  each  of  eight  thousand  years' 
duration. Yet P'eng Tsu[2] is still, alas! an object of envy 
to all.

notes
[1]The li is about one-third of an English mile.
[2]The Methuselah of China.

2.

There  is  nothing  under  the  canopy  of  heaven  greater 
than the tip of an autumn spikelet. A vast mountain is a 
small thing. Neither is there any age greater than that of 
a child cut off in infancy. P'eng Tsu himself died young. 
The universe and I came into being together; and I, and 
everything therein, are One.



3.

It was the time of autumn floods. Every stream poured 
into the river,  which swelled in  its  turbid course.  The 
banks  receded  so  far  from  each  other  that  it  was 
impossible to tell a cow from a horse.

Then the Spirit of the River laughed for joy that all the 
beauty of the earth was gathered to himself. Down with 
the stream he journeyed east until he reached the ocean. 
There,  looking  eastwards  and  seeing  no  limit  to  its 
waves, his countenance changed. And as he gazed over 
the  expanse,  he  sighed  and  said  to  the  Spirit  of  the 
Ocean, “A vulgar proverb says that he who has heard but 
part of the truth thinks no one equal to himself.  And 
such a one am I.”

“When  formerly  I  heard  people  detracting  from  the 
learning of Confucius or underrating the heroism of Poh 
I,  I did not believe. But now that I have looked upon 
your inexhaustibility--alas for me had I not reached your 
abode, I should have been for ever a laughing-stock to 
those of comprehensive enlightenment!"

To which the Spirit of the Ocean replied: “You cannot 
speak  of  ocean  to  a  well-frog,--the  creature  of  a 
narrower sphere. You cannot speak of ice to a summer 
insect,--the creature of  a  season.  You cannot speak of 
Tao to a pedagogue: his scope is too restricted. But now 
that you have emerged from your narrow sphere and have 



seen the great ocean, you know your own insignificance, 
and I can speak to you of great principles. . . The Four 
Seas--are they not to the universe but like puddles in a 
marsh?  The  Middle  Kingdom--is  it  not  to  the 
surrounding ocean like a tare-seed in a granary? Of all 
the myriad created things,  man is  but one.  And of all 
those who inhabit the land, live on the fruit of the earth, 
and move about in cart and boat, an individual man is 
but one. Is not he, as compared with all creation, but as 
the tip of a hair upon a horse's skin?

“Dimensions  are  limitless;  time  is  endless.  Conditions 
are  not  invariable;  terms are  not  final.  Thus,  the wise 
man looks into space, and does not regard the small as 
too little, nor the great as too much; for he knows that 
there is no limit to dimension. He looks back into the 
past, and does not grieve over what is far off, nor rejoice 
over what is near; for he knows that time is without end. 
He investigates fulness and decay, and does not rejoice if 
he  succeeds,  nor  lament if  he  fails;  for  he knows that 
conditions are not invariable. He who clearly apprehends 
the scheme of existence does not rejoice over  life,  nor 
repine at death; for he knows that terms are not final.”

“What man knows is not to be compared with what he 
does not know. The span of his existence is  not to be 
compared with the span of his non-existence. With the 
small, to strive to exhaust the great necessarily lands him 
in confusion, and he does not attain his object. How then 
should one be able to say that the tip of a hair is the ne 
plus ultra of smallness, or that the universe is the ne plus 
ultra of greatness?"



4.

Those  who  would  have  right  without  its  correlative, 
wrong;  or  good  government  without  its  correlative, 
misrule,--they do not apprehend the great principles of 
the universe nor the conditions to which all creation is 
subject. One might as well talk of the existence of heaven 
without  that  of  earth,  or  of  the  negative  principle 
without the positive, which is clearly absurd.

5.

If you adopt, as absolute, a standard of evenness which is 
so  only  relatively,  your  results  will  not  be  absolutely 
even. If you adopt, as absolute, a criterion of right which 
is so only relatively, your results will not be absolutely 
right. Those who trust to their senses become slaves to 
objective  existences.  Those  alone  who  are  guided  by 
their  intuitions  find  the  true  standard.  So  far  are  the 
senses less reliable than the intuitions. Yet fools trust to 
their senses to know what is good for mankind, with alas 
but external results.



he Identity of 
ContrariesT

1.

TZu CH'I of Nan-kuo sat leaning on a table. Looking 
up to heaven, he sighed and became absent, as though 
soul and body had parted. Yen Che'ng Tzu Yu, who was 
standing  by  him,  exclaimed  “What  are  you  thinking 
about that your body should become thus like dry wood, 
your mind like dead ashes? Surely the man now leaning 
on the table is not he who was here just now."

“My  friend,"  replied  Tzu  Ch'i,  “your  question  is 
apposite.  To-day  I  have  buried  myself.  .  .  .  Do  you 
understand? . . . Ah! perhaps you only know the music of 
Man, and not that of Earth. Or even if you have heard 
the  music  of  Earth,  you  have  not  heard  the  music  of 
Heaven."

“Pray explain," said Tzu Yu.

“The breath of the universe," continued Tzu Ch'i,  “is 
called  wind.  At  times,  it  is  inactive.  But  when  active, 
every  aperture  resounds  to  the  blast.  Have  you  never 



listened to its growing roar? Caves and dells of hill and 
forest, hollows in huge trees of many a span in girth,--
these are like nostrils, like mouths, like ears, like beam-
sockets,  like  goblets,  like  mortars,  like  ditches,  like 
bogs. And the wind goes rushing through them, sniffing, 
snoring, singing, soughing, puffing, purling, whistling, 
whirring, now shrilly treble, now deeply bass, now soft, 
now loud; until, with a lull, silence reigns supreme. Have 
you never witnessed among the trees such a disturbance 
as this?"

“Well, then," inquired Tzu Yu, “since the music of Earth 
consists  of nothing more than holes,  and the music of 
Man of pipes and flutes,  of what consists  the music of 
Heaven?"

“The effect of the wind upon these various apertures," 
replied  Tzu Ch'i,  “is  not  uniform.  But  what  is  it  that 
gives to each the individuality, to all the potentiality, of 
sound? . . . Joy and anger, sorrow and happiness, caution 
and remorse, come upon us by turns, with ever-changing 
mood.  They  come  like  music  from  hollowness,  like 
mushrooms from damp. Daily and nightly they alternate 
within us, but we cannot tell whence they spring. Can we 
then hope in a moment to lay our finger upon their very 
cause?”

“But for these emotions, I should not be.  But for me, 
they would have no scope. So far we can go; but we do 
not know what it is that brings them into play. 'Twould 
seem to be a soul; but the clue to its existence is wanting. 
That such a power operates is credible enough, though 



we cannot see its form. It has functions without form.”

“Take the human body with all  its  manifold divisions. 
Which  part  of  it  does  a  man  love  best?  Does  he  not 
cherish all  equally,  or has he a preference? Do not all 
equally serve him? And do these servitors then govern 
themselves,  or  are  they  subdivided  into  rulers  and 
subjects? Surely there is some soul which sways them all.”

“But whether or not we ascertain what are the functions 
of this soul, it matters but little to the soul itself. For, 
coming into existence with this mortal coil of mine, with 
the exhaustion of this mortal coil its mandate will also 
be exhausted. To be harassed by the wear and tear of life, 
and  to  pass  rapidly  through  it  without  possibility  of 
arresting  one's  course,--is  not  this  pitiful  indeed?  To 
labour without ceasing, and then, without living to enjoy 
the fruit, worn out, to depart, suddenly, one knows not 
whither,--is not that a just cause for grief?”

“What advantage is there in what men call not dying? 
The body decomposes, and the mind goes with it. This is 
our real cause for sorrow. Can the world be so dull as not 
to see this? Or is it I alone who am dull, and others not 
so? . . . There is nothing which is not objective: there is 
nothing which is not subjective.  But it  is  impossible to 
start from the objective. Only from subjective knowledge 
is it possible to proceed to objective knowledge. Hence it 
has  been  said,  'The  objective  emanates  from  the 
subjective;  the  subjective  is  consequent  upon  the 
objective. This is the Alternation Theory.' Nevertheless, 
when one is born, the other dies. When one is possible, 



the  other  is  impossible.  When  one  is  affirmative,  the 
other is  negative.  Which being the case, the true sage 
rejects  all  distinctions  of  this  and  that.  He  takes  his 
refuge in God, and places himself in subjective relation 
with all things.”

“And inasmuch as the subjective is also objective, and the 
objective also subjective, and as the contraries under each 
are  indistinguishably  blended,  does  it  not  become 
impossible for us to say whether subjective and objective 
really exist at all?”

“When subjective and objective are both without their 
correlates, that is the very axis of Tao. And when that 
axis  passes  through  the  centre  at  which  all  Infinities 
converge,  positive  and  negative  alike  blend  into  an 
infinite One.  .  .  Therefore it  is  that,  viewed from the 
standpoint of Tao, a beam and a pillar are identical. So 
are  ugliness  and  beauty,  greatness,  wickedness, 
perverseness, and strangeness. Separation is the same as 
construction:  construction  is  the  same  as  destruction. 
Nothing  is  subject  either  to  construction  or  to 
destruction,  for  these  conditions  are  brought  together 
into  One.  Only  the  truly  intelligent  understand  this 
principle of the identity of all things. They do not view 
things  as  apprehended by themselves,  subjectively;  but 
transfer  themselves  into  the  position  of  the  things 
viewed.  And  viewing  them  thus  they  are  able  to 
comprehend them, nay, to master them; and he who can 
master  them is  near[1].  So it  is  that  to place oneself  in 
subjective relation with externals, without consciousness 
of their objectivity,--this is Tao. But to wear out one's 



intellect in an obstinate adherence to the individuality of 
things,  not  recognising  the  fact  that  all  things  are 
One,--this is called Three in the Morning."

“What is Three in the Morning?" asked Tzu Yu.

“A  keeper  of  monkeys,"  replied  Tzu  Chi,  “said  with 
regard to their  rations of chestnuts,  that each monkey 
was to have three in the morning and four at night. But 
at this the monkeys were very angry, so the keeper said 
they might have four in the morning and three at night, 
with which arrangement they were all well pleased. The 
actual number of the chestnuts remained the same, but 
there was an adaptation to the likes and dislikes of those 
concerned. Such is the principle of putting oneself into 
subjective relation with externals.”

“Wherefore the true sage, while regarding contraries as 
identical, adapts himself to the laws of Heaven. This is 
called following two courses at once.”

“The  knowledge  of  the  men  of  old  had  a  limit.  It 
extended back to  a  period when matter  did  not  exist. 
That was the extreme point to which their  knowledge 
reached. The second period was that of matter,  but of 
matter  unconditioned.  The  third  epoch  saw  matter 
conditioned,  but  contraries  were  still  unknown.  When 
these  appeared,  Tao  began  to  decline.  And  with  the 
decline of Tao, individual bias arose."



notes
[1]to the great goal of Tao.

Illusions

1.

HOW do I know that love of life is not a delusion after 
all? How do I know but that he who dreads to die is as a 
child who has lost the way and cannot find his home?

The lady Li Chi was the daughter of Ai Feng. When the 
Duke of Chin first got her, she wept until the bosom of 
her dress was drenched with tears. But when she came to 
the royal residence, and lived with the Duke, and ate rich 
food, she repented of having wept. How then do I know 
but that the dead repent of having previously clung to 
life?

Those who dream of the banquet wake to lamentation 
and sorrow. Those who dream of lamentation and sorrow 
wake to join the hunt. While they dream, they do not 
know that they dream. Some will even interpret the very 



dream they are dreaming; and only when they awake do 
they know it was a dream. By and by comes the Great 
Awakening, and then we find out that this life is really a 
great dream. Fools think they are awake now, and flatter 
themselves  they  know  if  they  are  really  princes  or 
peasants. Confucius and you are both dreams; and I who 
say you are dreams,--I am but a dream myself. This is a 
paradox. To-morrow a sage may arise to explain it; but 
that tomorrow will not be until ten thousand generations 
have gone by.

Granting that you and I argue. If you beat me, and not I 
you, are you necessarily right and I wrong? Or if I beat 
you  and  not  you  me,  am  I  necessarily  right  and  you 
wrong? Or are we both partly right and partly wrong? Or 
are  we both wholly  right or  wholly  wrong? You and I 
cannot know this, and consequently the world will be in 
ignorance of the truth.

Who shall I employ as arbiter between us? If I employ 
some one who takes  your  view,  he  will  side with  you. 
How can such a one arbitrate between us? If I employ 
some one who takes my view, he will side with me. How 
can such a one arbitrate between us?  And if  I  employ 
some one who either differs from or agrees with both of 
us, he will be equally unable to decide between us. Since 
then you, and I, and man, cannot decide, must we not 
depend upon Another? Such dependence is as though it 
were  not  dependence.  We  are  embraced  in  the 
obliterating unity of God.



2.

Once upon a time, I, Chuang dreamt I was a butterfly, 
fluttering hither and thither, to all intents and purposes 
a butterfly. I was conscious only of following my fancies 
as a butterfly, and was unconscious of my individuality as 
a man. Suddenly I awaked, and there I lay, myself again. 
Now I do not know whether I was then a man dreaming 
I  was  a  butterfly,  or  whether  I  am  now  a  butterfly 
dreaming I am a man. Between a man and a butterfly 
there  is  necessarily  a  barrier.  The  transition  is  called 
metempsychosis.



he Mysterious 
Immanence of 
TaoT

1.

THE Penumbra said to the Umbra, “At one moment you 
move: at another you are at rest. At one moment you sit 
down:  at  another  you  get  up.  Why  this  instability  of 
purpose?"

“I depend," replied the Umbra, “upon something which 
causes me to do as I do; and that something depends in 
turn upon something else which causes it to do as it does. 
My dependence is  like that of  a  snake's  scales  or  of  a 
cicada's wings. How can I tell why I do one thing, or why 
I do not do another?"



2.

Prince Hui's cook was cutting up a bullock. Every blow 
of his hand, every heave of his shoulders, every tread of 
his foot, every thrust of his knee, every whshh of rent 
flesh,  every  chhk  of  the  chopper,  was  in  perfect 
harmony,--rhythmical  like  the  dance  of  the  Mulberry 
Grove, simultaneous like the chords of the Ching Shou.

“Well done!" cried the Prince; “yours is skill indeed."

“Sire," replied the cook, “I have always devoted myself 
to Tao. It is better than skill. When I first began to cut 
up  bullocks,  I  saw  before  me  simply  whole  bullocks. 
After three years' practice, I saw no more whole animals. 
And now I  work with my mind and not  with  my eye. 
When my senses bid me stop, but my mind urges me on, 
I  fall  back  upon  eternal  principles.  I  follow  such 
openings or cavities as there may be, according to the 
natural constitution of the animal. I do not attempt to 
cut through joints: still less through large bones.”

“A good cook changes his chopper once a year,--because 
he cuts. An ordinary cook, once a month,--because he 
hacks. But I have had this chopper nineteen years, and 
although I have cut up many thousand bullocks, its edge 
is as if fresh from the whetstone. For at the joints there 
are always interstices, and the edge of a chopper being 
without thickness, it remains only to insert that which is 



without  thickness  into  such  an  interstice[1].  By  these 
means the interstice will be enlarged, and the blade will 
find  plenty  of  room.  It  is  thus  that  I  have  kept  my 
chopper  for  nineteen  years  as  though  fresh  from  the 
whetstone.”

“Nevertheless, when I come upon a hard part where the 
blade meets with a difficulty, I am all caution. I fix my 
eye on it.  I stay my hand, and gently apply my blade, 
until with a hwah the part yields like earth crumbling to 
the ground. Then I take out my chopper, and stand up, 
and look around, and pause, until with an air of triumph 
I wipe my chopper and put it carefully away."

“Bravo!" cried the Prince. “From the words of this cook 
I have learnt how to take care of my life."

notes
[1]An allusion to the saying of Lao Tzu: "That which has no substance enters where 
there is no crevice."



3.

In the State of Cheng there was a wonderful magician 
named Chi  Han.  He knew all  about  birth  and death, 
gain and loss,  misfortune and happiness,  long life  and 
short life--predicting events to a day with supernatural 
accuracy.  The  people  of  Cheng  used  to  flee  at  his 
approach; but Lieh Tzu went to see him, and became so 
infatuated that on his return he said to Hu Tzu[1], “I used 
to  look  upon  your  Tao  as  perfect.  Now  I  know 
something more perfect still."

“So far," replied Hu Tzu, “I have only taught you the 
ornamentals,  not  the  essentials,  of  Tao;  and  yet  you 
think  you  know  all  about  it.  Without  cocks  in  your 
poultry-yard, what sort of eggs do the hens lay?[2] If you 
go about trying to force Tao down people's throats, you 
will be simply exposing yourself. Bring your friend with 
you, and let me show myself to him."

So next day Lieh Tzu went with Chi Han to see Hu Tzu, 
and  when  they  came  out  Chi  Han  said:  “Alas!  your 
teacher is doomed. He cannot live. I hardly give him ten 
days. I am astonished at him. He is but wet ashes."

Lieh Tzu went in and wept bitterly, and told Hu Tzu; but 
the latter said: “I showed myself to him just now as the 
earth  shows  us  its  outward  form,  motionless  and still, 
while  production  is  all  the  time  going  on.  I  merely 



prevented him from seeing my pent-up energy within. 
Bring him again."

Next day the interview took place as before; but as they 
were leaving Chi Han said to Lieh Tzu: “It is lucky for 
your  teacher  that  he  met  me.  He  is  better.  He  will 
recover. I saw he had recuperative power."

Lieh Tzu went in and told Hu Tzu; whereupon the latter 
replied:  “I  showed  myself  to  him  just  now  as  heaven 
shows itself  in  all  its  dispassionate  grandeur,  letting  a 
little energy run out of my heels. He was thus able to 
detect that I had some. Bring him here again."

Next day a third interview took place, and as they were 
leaving, Chi Han said to Lieh Tzu: “Your teacher is never 
one  day  like  another;  I  can  tell  nothing  from  his 
physiognomy.  Get  him to be  regular,  and I  will  then 
examine him again."

This being repeated to Hu Tzu as before, the latter said: 
“I  showed  myself  to  him  just  now  in  a  state  of 
harmonious  equilibrium.  Where  the  whale  disports 
itself,--is the abyss. Where water is at rest,--is the abyss. 
Where water is in motion,--is the abyss. The abyss has 
nine names. These are three of them."[3]

Next day the two went once more to see Hu Tzu; but 
Chi Han was unable to stand still, and in his confusion 
turned and fled.

“Pursue him!" cried Hu Tzu; whereupon Lieh Tzu ran 



after him, but could not overtake him; so he returned 
and told Hu Tzu that the fugitive had disappeared.

“I showed myself to him just now," said Hu Tzu, “as Tao 
appeared before time was. I was to him as a great blank, 
existing of itself. He knew not who I was. His face fell. 
He became confused. And so he fled."

Upon this Lieh Tzu stood convinced that he had not yet 
acquired any real knowledge, and at once set to work in 
earnest,  passing three years without leaving the house. 
He helped his wife to cook the family dinner, and fed his 
pigs just like human beings. He discarded the artificial 
and reverted to the natural. He became merely a shape. 
Amidst  confusion  he  was  unconfounded.  And  so  he 
continued to the end.

notes
[1]His tutor.
[2]The hens here stand for the letter of the doctrine; the cocks, for its spirit; and the 
eggs, for a real knowledge of it.
[3]i.e. three phases of Tao.



4.

Books are what the world values as representing Tao. But 
books are only words, and the valuable part of words is 
the  thought  therein  contained.  That  thought  has  a 
certain bias which cannot be conveyed in words, yet the 
world values words as being the essence of books.  But 
though the world values them, they are not of value; as 
that sense in which the world values them is not the sense 
in which they are valuable. . . .

Duke  Huan  was  one  day  reading  in  his  hall,  when  a 
wheelwright  who  was  working  below  flung  down  his 
hammer and chisel, and mounting the steps said: “What 
words may your Highness be studying?"

“I  am  studying  the  words  of  the  Sages,"  replied  the 
Duke.

“Are the Sages alive?" asked the wheelwright.

“No," answered the Duke; “they are dead."

“Then the words your Highness is  studying," rejoined 
the wheelwright, “are only the dregs of the ancients."

“What  do  you  mean,  sirrah!"  cried  the  Duke,  “by 
interfering with what  I  read? Explain yourself,  or  you 
shall die."



“Let  me  take  an  illustration,"  said  the  wheelwright, 
“from my own trade. In making a wheel, if you work too 
slowly, you can't make it firm; if you work too fast, the 
spokes won't fit in. You must go neither too slowly nor 
too fast. There must be co-ordination of mind and hand. 
Words  cannot  explain  what  it  is,  but  there  is  some 
mysterious art herein. I cannot teach it to my son; nor 
can he learn it from me. Consequently, though seventy 
years of age, I am still making wheels in my old age. If 
the ancients, together with what they could not impart, 
are dead and gone, then what your Highness is studying 
must be the dregs."

5.

A drunken man who falls out of a cart, though he may 
suffer,  does  not  die.  His  bones  are  the  same as  other 
people's; but he meets his accident in a different way. His 
spirit is in a condition of security. He is not conscious of 
riding in the cart; neither is he conscious of falling out of 
it.  Ideas of  life,  death, fear,  etc.,  cannot penetrate his 
breast;  and  so  he  does  not  suffer  from  contact  with 
objective  existences.  And if  such  security  is  to  be  got 
from wine, how much more is it to be got from God? It is 
in God that the Sage seeks his refuge, and so he is free 
from harm.



6.

Lieh  Yu  K'ou  instructed  Po  Hun  Wu  Jen  in  archery. 
Drawing the bow to its full, he placed a cup of water on 
his elbow and began to let fly. Hardly was one arrow out 
of  sight  ere  another  was  on  the  string,  the  archer 
standing all the time like a statue.

“But this is shooting under ordinary conditions," cried 
Po Hun Wu Jen; “it is not shooting under extraordinary 
conditions. Now I will ascend a high mountain with you, 
and stand on the edge of a precipice a thousand feet in 
height, and see how you can shoot then."

Thereupon  Wu  Jen  went  with  Lieh  Tzu  up  a  high 
mountain,  and  stood  on  the  edge  of  a  precipice  a 
thousand feet in height, approaching it backwards until 
one-fifth  of  his  feet  overhung  the  chasm,  when  he 
beckoned to Lieh Tzu to come on.  But the latter  had 
fallen prostrate on the ground, with the sweat pouring 
down to his heels.

“The perfect man," said Wu Jen, “soars up to the blue 
sky,  or  dives  down to the  yellow springs[1],  or  flies  to 
some extreme point of the compass, without change of 
countenance.  But  you  are  terrified,  and  your  eyes  are 
dazed. Your internal economy is defective."

notes
[1]The infernal regions.



7.

A disciple said to Lu Chu: “Master, I have attained to 
your Tao. I can do without fire in winter. I can make ice 
in summer."

“You  merely  avail  yourself  of  latent  heat  and  latent 
cold," replied Lu Chu. “That is not what I call Tao. I 
will demonstrate to you what my Tao is."

Thereupon he tuned two lutes,  and placed one in the 
hall and the other in the adjoining room. And when he 
struck the kung note on one, the kung note on the other 
sounded; when he struck the chio note on one, the chio 
note on the other sounded. This because they were both 
tuned to the same pitch.

But if he changed the interval of one string, so that it no 
longer kept its place in the octave, and then struck it, the 
result  was  that  all  the  twenty-five  strings  jangled 
together. There was sound as before, but the influence 
of the key-note was gone.



The Hidden Spring

1.

TAO has its laws and its evidences. It is devoid both of 
action and of form. It may be transmitted, but cannot be 
received. It may be obtained, but cannot be seen. Before 
heaven and earth were, Tao was. It has existed without 
change  from  all  time.  Spiritual  beings  drew  their 
spirituality therefrom, while the universe became what 
we can see it now. To Tao, the zenith is not high, nor the 
nadir low; no point in time is long ago, nor by lapse of 
ages has it grown old.

Hsi Wei[1] obtained Tao, and so set the universe in order. 
Fu Hsi[2] obtained it,  and was able to establish eternal 
principles.  The  Great  Bear  obtained it,  and  has  never 
erred from its course. The sun and moon obtained it, and 
have never ceased to revolve.

notes
[1]A mythical personage.
[2]The first in the received list of Chinese monarchs.



2.

Chuang Tzu said: “O my exemplar! Thou who destroyest 
all  things,  and  dost  not  account  it  cruelty;  thou  who 
benefitest all time, and dost not account it charity; thou 
who art older than antiquity and dost not account it age; 
thou  who  supportest  the  universe,  shaping  the  many 
forms therein, and dost not account it skill; this is the 
happiness of God!"

3.

Life follows upon death. Death is the beginning of life. 
Who knows when the end is reached? The life of man 
results  from  convergence  of  the  vital  fluid.  Its 
convergence is  life;  its  dispersion,  death.  If,  then,  life 
and death are but consecutive states, what need have I to 
complain?

Therefore all things are One. What we love is animation. 
What we hate is corruption. But corruption in its turn 
becomes animation, and animation once more becomes 
corruption.



4.

The universe is very beautiful, yet it says nothing. The 
four seasons abide by a fixed law, yet they are not heard. 
All  creation  is  based  upon  absolute  principles,  yet 
nothing speaks.

And the true Sage, taking his stand upon the beauty of 
the  universe,  pierces  the  principles  of  created  things. 
Hence the saying that the perfect man does nothing, the 
true  Sage  performs  nothing,  beyond  gazing  at  the 
universe.

For man's intellect, however keen, face to face with the 
countless  evolutions  of  things,  their  death  and  birth, 
their  squareness  and  roundness,--can  never  reach  the 
root. There creation is, and there it has ever been.

The six cardinal points, reaching into infinity, are ever 
included  in  Tao.  An  autumn  spikelet,  in  all  its 
minuteness,  must  carry  Tao  within  itself.  There  is 
nothing  on  earth  which  does  not  rise  and  fall,  but  it 
never perishes altogether. The Yin and the Yang[1], and 
the four seasons, keep to their proper order. Apparently 
destroyed,  yet  really  existing;  the  material  gone,  the 
immaterial  left,--such  is  the  law  of  creation,  which 
passeth  all  understanding.  This  is  called  the  root, 
whence a glimpse may be obtained of God.

notes
[1]The positive and negative principles of Chinese cosmogony.



5.

A man's knowledge is limited; but it is upon what he does 
not know that he depends to extend his knowledge to 
the apprehension of God.

Knowledge of the great One, of the great Negative, of 
the great Nomenclature, of the great Uniformity, of the 
great Space, of the great Truth, of the great Law,--this 
is perfection. The great One is omnipresent. The great 
Negative is omnipotent. The great Nomenclature is all-
inclusive. The great Uniformity is all-assimilative. The 
great  Space  is  all-receptive.  The  great  Truth  is  all-
exacting. The great Law is all-binding.

The ultimate end is God. He is manifested in the laws of 
nature.  He is  the hidden spring.  At the beginning, he 
was. This, however, is inexplicable. It is unknowable. But 
from the unknowable we reach the known.

Investigation  must  not  be  limited,  nor  must  it  be 
unlimited.  In  this  undefinedness  there  is  an  actuality. 
Time does not  change it.  It  cannot suffer  diminution. 
May we not, then, call it our great Guide?

Why  not  bring  our  doubting  hearts  to  investigation 
thereof?  And  then,  using  certainty  to  dispel  doubt, 
revert to a state without doubt, in which doubt is doubly 
dead?



6.

“Chi  Chen,"  said  Shao  Chih,  “taught  Chance;  Chieh 
Tzu taught Predestination. In the speculations of these 
two schools, on which side did right lie?"

“The cock crows," replied T'ai Kung Tiao, “and the dog 
barks. So much we know. But the wisest of us could not 
say why one crows and the other barks, nor guess why 
they crow or bark at all.

“Let me explain.  The infinitely small  is  inappreciable; 
the  infinitely  great  is  immeasurable.  Chance  and 
Predestination  must  refer  to  the  conditioned. 
Consequently, both are wrong.”

“Predestination involves a real existence. Chance implies 
an absolute absence of any principle. To have a name and 
the  embodiment  thereof,--this  is  to  have  a  material 
existence. To have no name and no embodiment,--of this 
one can speak and think; but the more one speaks the 
farther off one gets.”

“The  unborn  creature  cannot  be  kept  from  life.  The 
dead cannot  be  tracked.  From birth  to  death is  but  a 
span;  yet  the  secret  cannot  be  known.  Chance  and 
Predestination are but a priori solutions.”

“When I seek for a beginning, I find only time infinite. 



When I look forward to an end, I see only time infinite. 
Infinity of time past and to come implies no beginning 
and is in accordance with the laws of material existences. 
Predestination and Chance give us a beginning, but one 
which is compatible only with the existence of matter.”

“Tao cannot be existent. If it were existent, it could not 
be non-existent. The very name of Tao is only adopted 
for  convenience'  sake.  Predestination  and  Chance  are 
limited to material existences. How can they bear upon 
the infinite?”

“Were language adequate, it would take but a day fully 
to set forth Tao. Not being adequate, it takes that time 
to explain material existences. Tao is something beyond 
material  existences.  It  cannot  be  conveyed  either  by 
words or by silence. In that state which is neither speech 
nor  silence,  its  transcendental  nature  may  be 
apprehended."

7.

All things spring from germs. Under many diverse forms 
these  things  are  ever  being  reproduced.  Round  and 
round,  like  a  wheel,  no  part  of  which  is  more  the 
starting-point  than  any  other.  This  is  called  heavenly 
equilibrium. And he who holds the scales is God.



8.

Life has its  distinctions;  but in death we are all  made 
equal.  That death should have an origin,  but  that  life 
should have no origin,--can this be so? What determines 
its presence in one place, its absence in another? Heaven 
has  its  fixed order.  Earth has  yielded up its  secrets  to 
man. But where to seek whence am I?

Not  knowing  the  hereafter,  how  can  we  deny  the 
operation of Destiny? Not knowing what preceded birth, 
how  can  we  assert  the  operation  of  Destiny?  When 
things  turn out  as  they ought,  who shall  say  that  the 
agency is  not  ?  When things  turn out  otherwise,  who 
shall say that it is?



on-
Interference 
With NatureN

1.

HORSES have hoofs to carry them over frost and snow; 
hair, to protect them from wind and cold. They eat grass 
and  drink  water,  and  fling  up  their  heels  over  the 
champaign.  Such  is  the  real  nature  of  horses.  Palatial 
dwellings are of no use to them.

One  day  Po  Lo  appeared,  saying:  “I  understand  the 
management of horses."

So he branded them, and clipped them, and pared their 
hoofs,  and put halters on them, tying them up by the 
head and shackling them by the feet, and disposing them 
in stables, with the result that two or three in every ten 
died.  Then he kept them hungry and thirsty,  trotting 
them and galloping them, and grooming, and trimming, 
with the misery of  the tasselled bridle  before and the 
fear of the knotted whip behind, until more than half of 
them were dead.



The potter says: “I can do what I will with clay. If I want 
it round, I use compasses; if rectangular, a square." The 
carpenter says: “I can do what I will with wood. If I want 
it curved, I use an arc; if straight, a line."

But on what grounds can we think that the natures of 
clay and wood desire this application of compasses and 
square, of arc and line? Nevertheless, every age extols Po 
Lo  for  his  skill  in  managing  horses,  and  potters  and 
carpenters for their skill with clay and wood. Those who 
govern the empire make the same mistake.

Now I  regard government of  the  empire  from quite  a 
different point of view.

The people have certain natural instincts:--to weave and 
clothe themselves, to till and feed. themselves. These are 
common to  all  humanity,  and  all  are  agreed  thereon. 
Such instincts are called "Heaven-sent."

And so in the days when natural instincts prevailed, men 
moved  quietly  and  gazed  steadily.  At  that  time,  there 
were  no roads  over  mountains,  nor  boats,  nor  bridges 
over water. All things were produced, each for its own 
proper  sphere.  Birds  and  beasts  multiplied;  trees  and 
shrubs grew up. The former might be led by the hand; 
you could climb up and peep into the raven's nest. For 
then man dwelt with birds and beasts, and all creation 
was  one.  There  were  no distinctions  of  good and bad 
men. Being all equally without knowledge, their virtue 
could not go astray. Being all equally without evil desires 



they were in a state of natural integrity, the perfection of 
human existence.

But  when  Sages  appeared,  tripping  up  people  over 
charity and fettering them with duty to their neighbour, 
doubt found its way into the world. And then, with their 
gushing  over  music  and  fussing  over  ceremony,  the 
empire became divided against itself.



Passive Virtue

1.

YEN HUI[1] went to take leave of Confucius.

“Whither are you bound?" asked the master.

“I am going to the State of Wei," was the reply.

“And  what  do  you  propose  to  do  there?"  continued 
Confucius.

“I hear," answered Yen Hui, "that the Prince of Wei is of 
mature  age,  but  of  an  unmanageable  disposition.  He 
behaves as if the State were of no account, and will not 
see his own faults. Consequently, the people perish; and 
their  corpses lie about like so much undergrowth in a 
marsh. They are at extremities. And I have heard you, 
sir,  say  that  if  a  State  is  well  governed  it  may  be 
neglected;  but  that  if  it  is  badly  governed,  then  we 
should visit it. The science of medicine embraces many 
various diseases. I would test my knowledge in this sense, 
that perchance I may do some good to that State."



“Alas!"  cried  Confucius,  “you  will  only  succeed  in 
bringing  evil  upon  yourself.  For  Tao  must  not  be 
distributed.  If  it  is,  it  will  lose its  unity.  If  it  loses its 
unity,  it  will  be  uncertain;  and  so  cause  mental 
disturbance,--from which there is no escape.”

“The Sages of old first got Tao for themselves, and then 
got it for others. Before you possess this yourself, what 
leisure have you to attend to the doings of wicked men? 
Besides, do you know what Virtue results in, and where 
Wisdom ends? Virtue results in a desire for fame; wisdom 
ends in contentions. In the struggle for fame men crush 
one  another,  while  their  wisdom but  provokes  rivalry. 
Both  are  baleful  instruments,  and  may  not  be 
incautiously used. . . . But of course you have a scheme. 
Tell it to me."

“Gravity  of  demeanour,"  replied  Yen  Hui,  “and 
dispassionateness;  energy  and  singleness  of  purpose,--
will this do?"

“Alas!" said Confucius, “that will not do. If you make a 
show of being perfect and obtrude yourself, the Prince's 
mood will  be doubtful.  Ordinarily,  he is not opposed, 
and so he has come to take actual pleasure in trampling 
upon the feelings of others. And if he has thus failed in 
the practice of routine virtues, do you expect that he will 
take readily to higher ones? You may insist, but without 
result. Outwardly you will be right, but inwardly wrong. 
How then will  you make him mend his  ways? .  .  Your 
firmness will secure you from harm; but that is all. You 
will  not influence him to such an extent that  he shall 



seem to follow the dictates of his own heart."

“Then,"  said  Yen  Hui,  “I  am  without  resource,  and 
venture to ask for a method."

Confucius said: “Fast! . . . Let me explain. You have here 
a method, but it is difficult to practise. Those which are 
easy are not from God."

“Well,"  replied  Yen Hui,  “my family  is  poor,  and for 
many months we have tasted neither wine nor flesh. Is 
not that fasting?"

“The  fasting  of  religious  observance  it  is,"  answered 
Confucius, “but not the fasting of the heart."

“And may I  ask," said Yen Hui,  “in what consists  the 
fasting of the heart?"

“Cultivate unity," replied Confucius. “You hear not with 
the ears, but with the mind; not with the mind, but with 
your  soul.  But  let  hearing stop with  the ears.  Let  the 
working of the mind stop with itself. Then the soul will 
be a negative existence, passively responsive to externals. 
In such a negative existence,  only Tao can abide.  And 
that negative state is the fasting of the heart."

“Then," said Yen Hui, “the reason I could not get the 
use of this method is my own individuality. If I could get 
the use of it, my individuality would have gone. Is this 
what you mean by the negative state?"



“Exactly so," replied the Master.  “Let me tell  you. If 
you can enter this man's domain without offending his 
amour propre, cheerful if he hears you, passive if he does 
not; without science, without drugs, simply living there 
in  a  state  of  complete  indifference,--you  will  be  near 
success. . . . Look at that window. Through it an empty 
room  becomes  bright  with  scenery;  but  the  landscape 
stops outside. . .  . In this sense, you may use your ears 
and eyes to communicate within, but shut out all wisdom 
from the mind. . . . This is the method for regenerating 
all creation."

notes
[1]The Master's favourite disciple.

2.

Duke Ai of the Lu State said to Confucius: “In the Wei 
State there is a leper named Ai T'ai T'o. The men who 
live with him like him and make no effort to get rid of 
him. Of the women who have seen him, many have said 
to their parents, Rather than be another man's wife, I 
would be his concubine.”

“He  never  preaches  at  people,  but  puts  himself  into 
sympathy with them, He wields no power by which he 



may  protect  men's  bodies.  He  has  at  his  disposal  no 
appointments  by  which  to  gratify  their  hearts.  He  is 
loathsome  to  a  degree.  He  sympathises,  but  does  not 
instruct. His knowledge is limited to his own state. Yet 
males and females alike all congregate around him.”

“So thinking that  he must  be different from ordinary 
men,  I  sent  for  him,  and  saw  that  he  was  indeed 
loathsome  to  a  degree.  Yet  we  had  not  been  many 
months  together  ere  my  attention  was  fixed  upon  his 
conduct.  A  year  had  not  elapsed  ere  I  trusted  him 
thoroughly; and as my State wanted a Prime Minister, I 
offered the post to him. He accepted it sullenly, as if he 
would  much  rather  have  declined.  Perhaps  he  did  not 
think me good enough for him! At any rate, he took it; 
but  in  a  very  short  time he  left  me and went  away.  I 
grieved for him as for a lost friend, and as though there 
were none left with whom I could rejoice. What manner 
of man is this?"

“When I was on a mission to the Ch'u State," replied 
Confucius,  “I saw a  litter  of  young pigs  sucking their 
dead mother. After a while they looked at her, and then 
they all left the body and went off. For their mother did 
not look at them any more, nor did she any more seem to 
be of their kind. What they loved was their mother; not 
the body which contained her, but that which made the 
body what it was. . . .”

“Now Ai T'ai T'o says nothing, and is trusted. He does 
nothing, and is sought after. He causes a man to offer 
him the government of his own State, and the only fear is 



lest he should decline. Truly his talents are perfect, and 
his virtue without outward form!"

“What do you mean by his talents being perfect?" asked 
the Duke.

“Life  and  Death,"  replied  Confucius,  “existence  and 
non-existence,  success  and  nonsuccess,  poverty  and 
wealth, virtue and vice, good and evil report, hunger and 
thirst,  warmth  and  cold,--these  all  revolve  upon  the 
changing wheel of Destiny. Day and night they follow 
one upon the other, and no man can say where each one 
begins. Therefore they cannot be allowed to disturb the 
harmony  of  the  organism,  nor  enter  into  the  soul's 
domain. Swim however with the tide, so as not to offend 
others.  Do this  day by day without  break,  and live  in 
peace  with  mankind.  Thus  you  will  be  ready  for  all 
contingencies,  and  may  be  said  to  have  your  talents 
perfect."

“And virtue without outward form; what is that?"

“In  a  water-level,"  said  Confucius,  “the  water  is  in  a 
most  perfect  state  of  repose.  Let  that  be your  model. 
The water remains quietly within, and does not overflow. 
It  is  from the  cultivation of  such harmony that  virtue 
results. And if virtue takes no outward form, man will 
not be able to keep aloof from it."



3.

“Tell me," said Lao Tzu, “in what consist charity and 
duty to one's neighbour?"

“They consist," answered Confucius, “in a capacity for 
rejoicing  in  all  things;  in  universal  love,  without  the 
element of self. These are the characteristics of charity 
and duty to one's neighbour."

“What  stuff!"  cried  Lao  “Does  not  universal  love 
contradict itself? Is not your elimination of self a positive 
manifestation of self? Sir, if you would cause the empire 
not  to  lose  its  source  of  nourishment,--there  is  the 
universe,  its  regularity  is  unceasing;  there  are  the  sun 
and moon, their  brightness  is  unceasing; there are the 
stars, their groupings never change; there are birds and 
beasts,  they  flock  together  without  varying;  there  are 
trees and shrubs, they grow upwards without exception. 
Be like these; follow Tao; and you will be perfect. Why 
then these vain struggles after charity and duty to one's 
neighbour,  as  though  beating  a  drum  in  search  of  a 
fugitive? Alas! sir, you have brought much confusion into 
the mind of man."



4.

Suppose  a  boat  is  crossing a  river,  and another  empty 
boat is  about  to collide with it.  Even an irritable man 
would not lose his temper. But supposing there was some 
one in the second boat. Then the occupant of the first 
would shout to him to keep clear. And if the other did 
not hear the first  time, nor even when called to three 
times, bad language would inevitably follow. In the first 
case there was no anger, in the second there was; because 
in the first case the boat was empty, and in the second it 
was occupied.  And so it  is  with man. If  he could only 
roam empty through life, who would be able to injure 
him?



elf-Adaptation To 
ExternalsS

1.

YEN HO was about to become tutor to the eldest son of 
Prince Ling of the Wei State. Accordingly he observed to 
Chu Po Yu: “Here is a man whose disposition is naturally 
of a low order. To let him take his own unprincipled way 
is  to endanger the State.  Tot try  to restrain him is  to 
endanger one's personal safety. He has just wit enough 
to  see  faults  in  others,  but  not  to  see  his  own.  I  am 
consequently at a loss what to do."

“A  good  question,  indeed,"  replied  Chu  Po  Yu;  “you 
must  be  careful,  and  begin  by  self-  reformation. 
Outwardly  you  may  adapt  yourself,  but  inwardly  you 
must keep up to your own standard. In this there are two 
points  to  be  guarded  against.  You  must  not  let  the 
outward  adaptation  penetrate  within,  nor  the  inward 
standard manifest itself without. In the former case, you 
will fall, you will be obliterated, you will collapse, you 
will lie prostrate. In the latter case you will be a sound, a 
name, a bogie, an uncanny thing. If he would play the 



child, do you play the child too. If he cast aside all sense 
of decorum, do you do so too. As far as he goes, do you 
go  also.  Thus  you  will  reach  him  without  offending 
him.”

“Don't you know the story of the praying-mantis? In its 
rage it stretched out its arms to prevent a chariot from 
passing,  unaware that  this  was  beyond its  strength,  so 
admirable was its energy! Be cautious. If you are always 
offending others by your superiority, you will probably 
come to grief.”

“Do you not know that those who keep tigers do not 
venture to  give  them live  animals  as  food,  for  fear  of 
exciting  their  fury  when  killing  the  prey?  Also,  that 
whole  animals  are  not  given,  for  fear  of  exciting  the 
tiger's fury when rending them? The periods of hunger 
and repletion are carefully watched in order to prevent 
such outbursts. The tiger is of a different species from 
man; but the latter too is manageable if properly treated, 
unmanageable if excited to fury.”

“Those  who  are  fond  of  horses  surround  them  with 
various  conveniences.  Sometimes  mosquitoes  or  flies 
trouble them; and then, unexpectedly to the animal, a 
groom  will  brush  them  off,  the  result  being  that  the 
horse  breaks  his  bridle,  and hurts  his  head and chest. 
The intention is good, but there is a want of real care for 
the horse. Against this you must be on your guard."



2.

For travelling by water there is nothing like a boat. For 
travelling  by  land  there  is  nothing  like  a  cart.  This 
because a boat moves readily in water; but were you to 
try to push it on land you would never succeed in making 
it  go.  Now ancient  and modern times  may be  likened 
unto water and land; Chou and Lu to the boat and the 
cart. To try to make the customs of Chou succeed in Lu, 
is  like  pushing  a  boat  on  land:  great  trouble  and  no 
result, except certain injury to oneself. . . .

Dress up a monkey in the robes of Chou Kung, and it 
will not be happy until they are torn to shreds. And the 
difference between past and present is much the same as 
the difference between Chou Kung and a monkey.

3.

When Hsi Shih[1] was distressed in mind, she knitted her 
brows.  An  ugly  woman  of  the  village,  seeing  how 
beautiful  she  looked,  went  home,  and  having  worked 
herself into a fit frame of mind, knitted her brows. The 
result  was that  the rich people of  the place barred up 
their  doors  and  would  not  come  out,  while  the  poor 



people  took  their  wives  and  children  and  departed 
elsewhere. That woman saw the beauty of knitted brows, 
but she did not see wherein the beauty of knitted brows 
lay.

notes
[1]A famous beauty of old.

4.

Kuan Chung being at the point of  death, Duke Huan 
went to see him.

“You are venerable Sir," said the Duke, “really ill. You 
had  better  say  to  whom,  in  the  event  of  your  getting 
worse, I am to entrust the administration of the State."

“Whom does your Highness wish to choose?" inquired 
Kuan Chung.

“Will Pao Yu do?" asked the Duke.

“He  will  not,"  said  Kuan  Chung.  “He  is  pure, 
incorruptible,  and good.  With  those  who are  not  like 
himself he will not associate. And if he has once heard of 
a man's wrong-doing, he never forgets it. If you employ 



him in the administration of the empire, he will get to 
loggerheads with his prince and to sixes and sevens with 
the  people.  It  would  not  be  long  before  he  and  your 
Highness fell out."

“Whom then can we have?" asked the Duke.

“There is no alternative," replied Kuan Chung; “it must 
be Hsi P'eng. He is a man who forgets the authority of 
those above him, and makes those below him forget his. 
Ashamed that he is not the peer of the Yellow Emperor, 
he grieves over those who are not the peers of himself.

“To share one's virtue with others is called true wisdom. 
To  share  one's  wealth  with  others  is  reckoned 
meritorious. To exhibit superior merit is not the way to 
win men's  hearts.  To exhibit  inferior  merit  is  the way. 
There are things in the State he does not hear; there are 
things  in  the  family  he  does  not  see.  There  is  no 
alternative; it must be Hsi P'eng."

5.

To  glorify  the  past  and  to  condemn  the  present  has 
always been the way of the scholar. Yet if Hsi Wei Shih[1] 

and individuals of that class were caused to re-appear in 
the present day, which of them but would accommodate 
himself to the age?

notes
[1]A patriarch.



mmortality of the 
SoulI

1.

WHEN Lao Tzu died, Ch'in Shih went to mourn. He 
uttered three yells and departed.

A disciple asked him, saying: “Were you not our Master's 
friend?"

“I was," replied Ch'in Shih.

“And if so, do you consider that a sufficient expression of 
grief at his loss?" added the disciple.

“I do," said Ch'in Shih. “I had believed him to be the 
man of all men, but now I know that he was not. When I 
went in to mourn, I found old persons weeping as if for 
their children, young ones wailing as if for their mothers. 
And  for  him  to  have  gained  the  attachment  of  those 
people in this way, he too must have uttered words which 
should not have been spoken, and dropped tears which 
should  not  have  been  shed,  thus  violating  eternal 



principles,  increasing  the  sum of  human emotion,  and 
forgetting  the  source  from  which  his  own  life  was 
received. The ancients called such emotions the trammels 
of mortality. The Master came, because it was his time to 
be  born;  he  went,  because  it  was  his  time to die.  For 
those who accept the phenomenon of birth and death in 
this  sense,  lamentation and sorrow have no place.  The 
ancients spoke of death as of God cutting down a man 
suspended in the air. The fuel is consumed, but the fire 
may be transmitted, and we know not that it comes to an 
end.”

2.

To have attained to the human form must be always a 
source of joy. And then, to undergo countless transitions, 
with  only  the  infinite  to  look  forward  to,--what 
incomparable bliss is that! Therefore it is that the truly 
wise rejoice in that which can never be lost, but endures 
alway.

3.

A son must go whithersoever his parents bid him. Nature 
is  no  other  than  a  man's  parents.  If  she  bid  me  die 
quickly, and I demur, then I am an unfilial son. She can 
do me no wrong.  Tao gives  me this  form,  this  toil  in 
manhood, this repose in old age, this rest in death. And 
surely that which is such a kind arbiter of my life is the 
best arbiter of my death.



Suppose that the boiling metal in a smelting-pot were to 
bubble up and say: “Make of me an Excalibur"; I think 
the caster would reject that metal as uncanny. And if a 
sinner like myself were to say to God: “Make of me a 
man, make of me a man"; I think he too would reject me 
as uncanny. The universe is the smelting-pot, and God is 
the caster. I shall go whithersoever I am sent, to wake 
unconscious of the past, as a man wakes from a dreamless 
sleep.

4.

Chuang Tzu one day saw an empty skull, bleached, but 
still  preserving  its  shape.  Striking  it  with  his  riding-
whip, he said: “Wert thou once some ambitious citizen 
whose inordinate yearnings brought him to this pass?--
some statesman who plunged his country into ruin and 
perished in the fray?--some wretch who left behind him 
a legacy of shame?--some beggar who died in the pangs 
of hunger and cold? Or didst thou reach this state by the 
natural course of old age?"

When he had finished speaking, he took the skull and, 
placing it under his head as a pillow, went to sleep. In the 
night he dreamt that the skull appeared to him and said: 
"You speak well, sir; but all you say has reference to the 
life of mortals, and to mortal troubles. In death there are 



none of these. Would you like to hear about death?"

Chuang Tzu having replied in the affirmative, the skull 
began:  “In death there is  no sovereign above,  and no 
subject  below.  The  workings  of  the  four  seasons  are 
unknown. Our existences are bounded only by eternity. 
The happiness of a king among men cannot exceed that 
which we enjoy."

Chuang  Tzu,  however,  was  not  convinced,  and  said: 
“Were I to prevail upon God to allow your body to be 
born again, and your bones and flesh to be renewed, so 
that you could return to your parents, to your wife, and 
to the friends of your youth,--would you be willing?"

At  this  the  skull  opened its  eyes  wide  and knitted  its 
brows  and  said:  “How  should  I  cast  aside  happiness 
greater than that of a king, and mingle once again in the 
toils and troubles of mortality?"



he Sage, or 
Perfect ManT

1.

THE perfect man ignores self; the divine man ignores 
action; the true Sage ignores reputation.

2.

The perfect  man  is  a  spiritual  being.  Were  the  ocean 
itself scorched up, he would not feel hot. Were the Milky 
Way  frozen  hard,  he  would  not  feel  cold.  Were  the 
mountains to be riven with thunder, and the great deep 
to be thrown up by storm, he would not tremble.

3.

How does the Sage seat himself by the sun and moon, 
and hold the universe in his grasp? He blends everything 
into one harmonious whole,  rejecting the confusion of 
this  and that.  Rank and precedence,  which the vulgar 
prize, the Sage stolidly ignores. The revolutions of ten 
thousand years leave his unity unscathed. The universe 
itself may pass away, but he will flourish still.



4.

With  the  truly  wise,  wisdom  is  a  curse,  sincerity  like 
glue, virtue only a means to acquire, and skill nothing 
more  than  a  commercial  capacity.  For  the  truly  wise 
make no plans, and therefore require no wisdom. They 
do  not  separate,  and  therefore  require  no  glue.  They 
want nothing, and therefore need no virtue.  They sell 
nothing, and therefore are not in want of a commercial 
capacity.  These  four  qualifications  are  bestowed  upon 
them by God and serve as heavenly food to them. And 
those who thus feed upon the divine have little need for 
the human. They wear the forms of men, without human 
passions.  Because  they  wear  the  forms  of  men,  they 
associate  with  men.  Because  they  have  not  human 
passions, positives and negatives find in them no place. 
Infinitesimal,  indeed,  is  that  which  makes  them  man; 
infinitely great is that which makes them divine!

Hui Tzu said to Chuang Tzu: “Are there, then, men who 
have no passions?"

Chuang Tzu replied: “Certainly."

“But if a man has no passions," argued Hui Tzu, "what is 
it that makes him a man?"

“Tao," replied Chuang Tzu, “gives him his expression, 
and God gives him his form. How should he not be a 
man?"



“If, then, he is a man," said Hui Tzu, “how can he be 
without passions?"

“What you mean by passions," answered Chuang Tzu, 
“is not what I mean. By a man without passions I mean 
one who does not permit good and evil  to disturb his 
internal  economy,  but  rather  falls  in  with  whatever 
happens, as a matter of course, and does not add to the 
sum of his mortality."

5.

He who knows what God is, and who knows what Man is, 
has  attained.  Knowing what God is,  he knows that  he 
himself proceeded therefrom. Knowing what Man is, he 
rests  in  the  knowledge of  the  known,  waiting  for  the 
knowledge of the unknown. Working out one's allotted 
span, and not perishing in mid career,--this is the fulness 
of knowledge.

Herein,  however,  there  is  a  flaw.  Knowledge  is 
dependent  upon  fulfilment.  And  as  this  fulfilment  is 
uncertain,  how can it  be  known that  my divine is  not 
really  human,  my human really  divine?  We must  have 
pure men, and then only can we have pure knowledge.

But  what  is  a  pure  man?--The pure men of  old  acted 



without calculation, not seeking to secure results. They 
laid no plans. Therefore, failing, they had no cause for 
regret;  succeeding,  no  cause  for  congratulation.  And 
thus they could scale heights without fear;  enter water 
without becoming wet; fire, without feeling hot. So far 
had their wisdom advanced towards Tao.

The pure men of old slept without dreams, and waked 
without  anxiety.  They  ate  without  discrimination, 
breathing deep breaths. For pure men draw breath from 
their  uttermost  depths;  the  vulgar  only  from  their 
throats. Out of the crooked, words are retched up like 
vomit.  If  men's  passions  are  deep,  their  divinity  is 
shallow.

The pure men of old did not know what it was to love 
life nor to hate death. They did not rejoice in birth, nor 
strive to put off dissolution. Quickly come and quickly 
go;--no more. They did not forget whence it was they 
had sprung, neither did they seek to hasten their return 
thither.  Cheerfully  they  played  their  allotted  parts, 
waiting patiently for the end. This is what is called not to 
lead the heart astray from Tao, nor to let the human seek 
to supplement the divine. And this is what is meant by a 
pure man.



6.

The pure men of old did their duty to their neighbours, 
but did not associate with them. They behaved as though 
wanting  in  themselves,  but  without  flattering  others. 
Naturally rectangular, they were not uncompromisingly 
hard. They manifested their independence without going 
to extremes. They appeared to smile as if pleased, when 
the  expression  was  only  a  natural  response.  Their 
outward semblance derived its fascination from the store 
of  goodness  within.  They  seemed  to  be  of  the  world 
around them, while proudly treading beyond its limits. 
They seemed to desire silence, while in truth they had 
dispensed  with  language.  They  saw  in  penal  laws  a 
trunk[1];  in  social  ceremonies,  wings[2];  in  wisdom,  a 
useful  accessory;  in morality,  a  guide.  For them penal 
laws meant a merciful administration; social ceremonies, 
a  passport  through  the  world;  wisdom,  an  excuse  for 
doing what they could not help; and morality, walking 
like others upon the path. And thus all men praised them 
for the worthy lives they led.

notes
[1]A natural basis of government.
[2]To aid man's progress through life.



7.

The  repose  of  the  Sage  is  not  what  the  world  calls 
repose. His repose is the result of his mental attitude. All 
creation  could  not  disturb  his  equilibrium:  hence  his 
repose. When water is still, it is like a mirror, reflecting 
the beard and the eyebrows. It gives the accuracy of the 
water-level, and the philosopher makes it his model. And 
if  water  thus  derives  lucidity  from stillness,  how much 
more the faculties of the mind! The mind of the Sage, 
being in repose, becomes the mirror of the universe, the 
speculum of all creation.

8.

The truly great man, although he does not injure others, 
does not credit himself with charity and mercy. He seeks 
not gain, but does not despise his followers who do. He 
struggles  not  for  wealth,  but  does  not  take  credit  for 
letting it alone. He asks help from no man, but takes no 
credit for his self-reliance, neither does he despise those 
who seek preferment through friends. He acts differently 
from  the  vulgar  crowd,  but  takes  no  credit  for  his 
exceptionality; nor, because others act with the majority, 
does  he  despise  them  as  hypocrites.  The  ranks  and 
emoluments of the world are to him no cause for joy; its 
punishments and shame no cause for disgrace. He knows 
that positive and negative cannot be distinguished, that 
great and small cannot be defined.



9.

The true Sage ignores God. He ignores man. He ignores 
a beginning. He ignores matter. He moves in harmony 
with his generation and suffers not. He takes things as 
they  come  and  is  not  overwhelmed.  How  are  we  to 
become like him?

10.

The  true  Sage  is  a  passive  agent.  If  he  succeeds,  he 
simply feels that he was provided by no effort of his own 
with the energy necessary to success.

11.

External punishments are inflicted by metal and wood. 
Internal  punishments  are  inflicted  by  anxiety  and 
remorse.  Fools  who  incur  external  punishment  are 
treated with metal  or  wood.  Those who incur internal 
punishment are devoured by the conflict of emotions. It 
is  only  the  pure  and  perfect  man who can  succeed in 
avoiding both.



Random Gleanings

1.

TAKE no heed of  time,  nor of  right and wrong;  but, 
passing into the realm of the Infinite,  take your final 
rest therein.

2.

Our life has a limit, but knowledge is without limit.

3.

To serve one's prince without reference to the act, but 
only  to  the  service,  is  the  perfection  of  a  subject's 
loyalty.

4.

In trials of skill, at first all is friendliness; but at last it is 
all antagonism.



5.

Tzu  Ch'i  of  Nan-po  was  travelling  on  the  Shang 
mountain when he saw a large tree which astonished him 
very much. A thousand chariot teams could have found 
shelter under its shade.

“What tree is this?" cried Tzu Ch'i. “Surely it must have 
unusually fine timber." Then, looking up, he saw that its 
branches were too crooked for rafters; while, as to the 
trunk, he saw that its irregular grain made it valueless for 
coffins. He tasted a leaf, but it took the skin off his lips; 
and its odour was so strong that it would make a man as 
it were drunk for three days together.

“Ah!" said Tzu Ch'i. “This tree is good for nothing, and 
that is how it has attained this size. A wise man might 
well follow its example."

6.

A man does not seek to see himself in running water, but 
in  still  water.  For  only  what  is  itself  still  can  instil 
stillness into others.



7.

Is Confucius a Sage, or is  he not? How is it he has so 
many disciples? He aims at being a subtle dialectician, 
not knowing that such a reputation is regarded by real 
Sages as the fetters of a criminal.

8.

He who delights in man is himself not a perfect man. His 
affection  is  not  true  charity.  Depending  upon 
opportunity,  he  has  not  true  worth.  He  who  is  not 
conversant with both good and evil is not a superior man. 
He  who  disregards  his  reputation  is  not  what  a  man 
should be. He who is not absolutely oblivious of his own 
existence can never be a ruler of men.

9.

When the pond dries up, and the fishes are left upon dry 
ground,  to moisten them with the breath,  or  to damp 
them with  spittle,  is  not  to  be  compared with  leaving 
them,  in  the  first  instance,  in  their  native  rivers  and 
lakes.  And  better  than  praising  Yao[1] and  blaming 
Chieh[2] would be leaving them both and attending to the 
development of Tao.

notes
[1]A legendary Emperor, whose reign, with that of his successor Shun, may be 
regarded as the Golden Age of China.
[2]The last sovereign of the Hsia dynasty, and a typical tyrant.



10.

Fishes are born in water. Man is born in Tao. If fishes get 
ponds to live in, they thrive. If man gets Tao to live in, 
he may live his life in peace.

11.

“May I ask," said Tzu Kung, “about divine men?"

“Divine men," replied Confucius,  “are  divine to man, 
but ordinary to God. Hence the saying that the meanest 
being in heaven would be the best on earth; and the best 
on earth, the meanest in heaven."

12.

The goodness of a wise ruler covers the whole empire, 
yet  he  himself  seems  to  know it  not.  It  influences  all 
creation, yet none is conscious thereof. It appears under 
countless  forms,  bringing joy to all  things.  It  is  based 
upon  the  baseless,  and  travels  through  the  realms  of 
Nowhere.



13.

By inaction one can become the centre of thought, the 
focus  of  responsibility,  the  arbiter  of  wisdom.  Full 
allowance  must  be  made  for  others,  while  remaining 
unmoved oneself. There must be a thorough compliance 
with  divine  principles,  without  any  manifestation 
thereof. All of which may be summed up in the one word 
passivity.  For  the  perfect  man  employs  his  mind  as  a 
mirror. It grasps nothing: it refuses nothing. It receives, 
but does not keep. And thus he can triumph over matter, 
without injury to himself.

14.

Every addition to or deviation from nature belongs not 
to the ultimate perfection of all. He who would attain to 
such  perfection  never  loses  sight  of  the  natural 
conditions of his existence. With him the joined is not 
united, nor the separated apart, nor the long in excess, 
nor the short wanting. For just as a duck's legs, though 
short, cannot be lengthened without pain to the duck, 
and  a  crane's  legs,  though  long,  cannot  be  shortened 
without  misery  to  the  crane,  so  that  which  is  long  in 
man's moral nature cannot be cut off, nor that which is 
short be lengthened. All sorrow is thus avoided.



15.

What  I  mean  by  perfection  is  not  what  is  meant  by 
charity and duty to one's neighbour. It is found in the 
cultivation  of  Tao.  And  those  whom  I  regard  as 
cultivators of Tao are not those who cultivate charity and 
duty to one's neighbour. They are those who yield to the 
natural conditions of things. What I call perfection of 
hearing is not hearing others, but oneself. What I call 
perfection of vision is not seeing others, but oneself. For 
a  man  who  sees  not  himself,  but  others,  takes  not 
possession of  himself,  but  of  others,  thus  taking what 
others should take and not what he himself should take. 
Instead of being himself, he in fact becomes some one 
else.

16.

Ts'ui Chu asked Lao saying: “If the empire is not to be 
governed, how are men's hearts to be kept in order?"

“Be  careful,"  replied  Lao  “not  to  interfere  with  the 
natural goodness of the heart of man. Man's heart may 
be forced down or stirred up. In each case the issue is 
fatal."



17.

The men of this  world all  rejoice in others  being like 
themselves,  and  object  to  others  not  being  like 
themselves.

18.

If metal and stone were without Tao, they would not be 
capable of emitting sound. And just as they possess the 
property of sound, but will not emit sound unless struck, 
so surely is the same principle applicable to all creation.

19.

In  the  Golden  Age  good  men  were  not  appreciated; 
ability was not conspicuous. Rulers were mere beacons, 
while the people were free as the wild deer. They were 
upright  without  being  conscious  of  duty  to  their 
neighbours.  They  loved  one  another  without  being 
conscious  of  charity.  They  were  true  without  being 
conscious of loyalty. They were honest without being  of 
good  faith.  They  acted  freely  in  all  things  without 
recognising obligations to any one. Thus their deeds left 
no  trace;  their  affairs  were  not  handed  down  to 
posterity.



20.

A man who knows that he is a fool is not a great fool.

21.

Appeal to arms is the lowest form of virtue. Rewards and 
punishments  are  the  lowest  form  of  education. 
Ceremonies and laws are the lowest form of government. 
Music and fine clothes are the lowest form of happiness. 
Weeping  and  mourning  are  the  lowest  form  of  grief. 
These  five  should  follow the  movements  of  the  mind. 
The ancients indeed cultivated the study of accidentals, 
but they did not allow it to precede that of essentials.

22.

It  is  easy  to  be  respectfully  filial,  but  difficult  to  be 
affectionately  filial.  But  even  that  is  easier  than  to 
become unconscious of one's natural obligations, which 
is in turn easier than to cause others to be unconscious of 
the operations thereof.  Similarly,  this  is  easier than to 
become altogether unconscious of the world, which again 
is  easier  than to cause  the world to be unconscious  of 
one's influence upon it.



23.

Charity and duty to one's neighbour are as caravanserais 
established by wise rulers of old; you may stop there one 
night, but not for long, or you will incur reproach.

24.

Both small and great things must equally possess form. 
The mind cannot picture to itself a thing without form, 
nor  conceive  a  form  of  unlimited  dimensions.  The 
greatness of anything may be a topic of discussion, or the 
smallness of anything may be mentally realised. But that 
which can be neither a topic of discussion nor realised 
mentally, can be neither great nor small.

25.

The  life  of  man  passes  by  like  a  galloping  horse, 
changing at every turn, at every hour. What should he 
do,  or  what  should  he  not  do,  other  than  let  his 
decomposition go on?



26.

As to what the world does and the way in which people 
are happy now, I know not whether such happiness be 
real happiness or not. The happiness of ordinary persons 
seems to me to consist in slavishly following the majority, 
as  if  they  could  not  help  it.  Yet  they  all  say  they  are 
happy. But I cannot say that this is happiness or that it is 
not happiness. Is there, then, after all, such a thing as 
happiness?

I make true pleasure to consist  in inaction,  which the 
world  regards  as  great  pain.  Thus  it  has  been  said, 
Perfect happiness is the absence of happiness."

27.

A man who plays for counters will play well. If he stakes 
his girdle[1], he will  be nervous; if yellow gold, he will 
lose his wits. His skill is the same in each case, but he is 
distracted by the value of his stake. And every one who 
attaches importance to the external, becomes internally 
without resource.

notes
[1]In which he keeps his loose cash.



28.

The Grand Augur, in his ceremonial robes, approached 
the shambles and thus addressed the pigs: “How can you 
object to die? I shall fatten you for three months. I shall 
discipline myself for ten days and fast for three. I shall 
strew  fine  grass,  and  place  you  bodily  upon  a  carved 
sacrificial dish. Does not this satisfy you?"

Then,  speaking  from  the  pigs'  point  of  view,  he 
continued: “It is better, perhaps, after all, to live on bran 
and escape the shambles. . . ."

“But then," added he, speaking from his own point of 
view, “to enjoy honour when alive one would readily die 
on a war-shield or in the headsman's basket."

So he rejected the pigs' point of view and adopted his 
own point of view. In what sense, then, was he different 
from the pigs?

29.

When Yang  Tzu  went  to  the  Sung  State,  he  passed  a 
night at an inn. The innkeeper had: two concubines--



one beautiful,  the other ugly. The latter he loved; the 
former  he  hated.  Yang  Tzu  asked  how  this  was; 
whereupon one of the inn servants said: “The beautiful 
one is so conscious of her beauty that one does not think 
her  beautiful.  The  ugly  one  is  so  conscious  of  her 
ugliness that one does not think her ugly."

“Note this, my disciples!" cried Yang

“Be  virtuous,  but  without  being  consciously  so;  and 
wherever you go, you will be beloved."

30.

Shun asked Ch'eng, saying: “Can one get Tao so as to 
have it for one's own?"

“Your  very  body,"  replied  Ch'eng,  "is  not  your  own. 
How should Tao be?"

“If my body," said Shun, “is not my own, pray whose is 
it?"

“It  is  the  delegated  image  of  God,"  replied  Ch'eng. 
“Your life is not your own. It is the delegated harmony of 
God.  Your  individuality  is  not  your  own.  It  is  the 
delegated adaptability of God. Your posterity is not your 
own. It is the delegated exuviae of God. You move, but 



know not how. You are at rest, but know not why. You 
taste, but know not the cause. These are the operation of 
God's laws. How then should you get Tao so as to have it 
for your own?"

31.

Man  passes  through  this  sublunary  life  as  a  sunbeam 
passes a crack--here one moment, gone the next.

32.

Mountain forests and loamy fields swell my heart with 
joy. But ere the joy be passed, sorrow is upon me again. 
Joy and sorrow come and go, and over them I have no 
control.

Alas! the life of man is but as a stoppage at an inn. He 
knows  that  which  comes  within  the  range  of  his 
experience. Otherwise, he knows not. He knows that he 
can do what he can do, and that he cannot do what he 
cannot do. But there is  always that which he does not 
know and that which he cannot do; and to struggle that 
it shall not be so--is not this a cause for grief?

The best language is that which is not spoken, the best 
form of action is that which is without deeds.

Spread out your knowledge, and it will be found to be 
shallow.



33.

As  to  Yao  and  Shun,  what  claim have  they  to  praise? 
Their fine distinctions simply amounted to knocking a 
hole in a wall in order to stop it  up with brambles; to 
combing each individual hair; to counting the grains for 
a rice pudding! How in the name of goodness did they 
profit their generation?

34.

Let  knowledge  stop  at  the  unknowable.  That  is 
perfection.

35.

There is no weapon so deadly as man's will. Excalibur is 
second to it. There is no bandit so powerful as Nature. 
In the whole universe there is no escape from it. Yet it is 
not Nature which does the injury. It is man's own heart.

36.

Birth is not a beginning; death is not an end.



37.

Discard  the  stimuli  of  purpose.  Free  the  mind  from 
disturbances. Get rid of entanglements to virtue. Pierce 
the obstructions to Tao.

38.

A one-legged man discards ornament,  his  exterior  not 
being open to commendation. Condemned criminals will 
go up to great heights without fear, for they no longer 
regard life and death from their former point of view. 
And those who pay no attention to their moral clothing 
and condition become oblivious of their own personality; 
and by thus becoming oblivious of their personality, they 
proceed to be the people of God.

Wherefore, if men revere them, they rejoice not. If men 
insult them, they are not angered. But only those who 
have passed into the eternal harmony of God are capable 
of this.

If your anger is external, not internal, it will be anger 
proceeding from not-anger. If your actions are external, 
not  internal,  they  will  be  actions  proceeding  from 



inaction.  If  you  would  attain  peace,  level  down  your 
emotional  nature.  If  you  desire  spirituality,  cultivate 
adaptation of the intelligence.  If  you would have your 
actions in accordance with what is right, allow yourself to 
fall in with the dictates of necessity. For necessity is the 
Tao of the Sage.

39.

If schemers have nothing to give them anxiety, they are 
not happy. If dialecticians have not their premisses and 
conclusions, they are not happy. If critics have none on 
whom to vent their spleen, they are not happy. Such men 
are the slaves of objective existences.

40.

A dog is not considered a good dog because he is a good 
barker. A man is not considered a good man because he is 
a good talker.

41.

The rulers of old set off all success to the credit of their 
people, attributing all failure to themselves.



42.

When Chu Po Yu reached his sixtieth year, he changed 
his opinions. What he had previously regarded as right, 
he  now  came  to  regard  as  wrong.  But  who  shall  say 
whether the right of to-day may not be as wrong as the 
wrong of the previous fifty-nine years?

43.

Shao  Chih  asked  T'ai  Kung  Tiao,  saying:  “What  is 
meant by society?"

“Society," replied T'ai Kung Tiao, “is an agreement of a 
certain number of families and individuals to abide by 
certain  customs.  Discordant  elements  unite  to  form  a 
harmonious whole. Take away this unity, and each has a 
separate individuality.”

“Point at any one of the many parts of a horse, and that 
is not a horse, although there is the horse before you. It 
is the combination of all which makes the horse.”

“Similarly, a mountain is high because of its individual 
particles. A river is large because of its individual drops. 



And he is a just man who regards all parts from the point 
of  view of  the whole.  Thus,  in  regard to the  views  of 
others, he holds his own opinion, but not obstinately. In 
regard to his own views, while conscious of their truth, 
he does not despise the opinions of others."

44.

Wood rubbed with wood produces fire. Metal exposed to 
fire will liquefy. If the Positive and Negative principles 
operate  inharmoniously,  heaven  and  earth  are  greatly 
disturbed.  Thunder  crashes,  and  with  rain  comes 
lightning, scorching up the tall locust-trees. .  .  .  So in 
the  struggle  between  peace  and  unrest,  the  friction 
between  good  and  evil,  much  fire  is  evolved  which 
consumes the  inner  harmony of  man.  But  the  mind is 
unable  to  resist  fire.  It  is  destroyed,  and  with  it  Tao 
comes to an end.

45.

Get rid of  small  wisdom, and great  wisdom will  shine 
upon you. Put away goodness and you will be naturally 
good. A child does not learn to speak because taught by 
professors of the art, but because it lives among people 
who can themselves speak.



46.

Man has for himself a spacious domain. His mind may 
roam to heaven. If there is  no room in the house, the 
wife and her mother-in-law run against one another. If 
the mind cannot roam to heaven, the faculties will be in 
a state of antagonism.

47.

The raison d'etre of a fish-trap is the fish. When the fish 
is caught, the trap may be ignored. The raison d'etre of a 
rabbit-snare is the rabbit. When the rabbit is caught, the 
snare may be ignored. The raison d'etre of language is 
an idea to be expressed. When the idea is expressed, the 
language may be ignored, But where shall I find a man 
to  ignore  language,  with  whom  I  may  be  able  to 
converse?

48.

Alas! man's knowledge reaches to the hair on a hair, but 
not to eternal peace.



49.

The heart of man is more dangerous than mountains and 
rivers, more difficult to understand than Heaven itself. 
Heaven  has  its  periods  of  spring,  summer,  autumn, 
winter,  daytime  and  night.  Man  has  an  impenetrable 
exterior, and his motives are inscrutable. Thus some men 
appear  to  be  retiring  when  they  are  really  forward. 
Others have abilities, yet appear to be worthless. Others 
are compliant,  yet gain their  ends.  Others  take a firm 
stand, yet yield the point. Others go slow, yet advance 
quickly.



ersonal 
AnecdotesP

1.

CHUANG TZu was fishing in the P'u when the prince 
of Ch'u sent two high officials to ask him to take charge 
of the administration of the Ch'u State.

Chuang Tzu went on fishing and,  without turning his 
head, said “I have heard that in Ch'u there is a sacred 
tortoise which has been dead now some three thousand 
years,  and that the prince keeps this  tortoise carefully 
enclosed in a chest on the altar of his ancestral temple. 
Now  would  this  tortoise  rather  be  dead  and  have  its 
remains venerated, or be alive and wagging its tail in the 
mud?"

“It would rather be alive," replied the two officials, “and 
wagging its tail in the mud."

“Begone!" cried Chuang Tzu. “I too will wag my tail in 
the mud."



2.

Hui Tzu was prime minister in the Liang State. Chuang 
Tzu went thither to visit him.

Some one remarked: “Chuang Tzu has come. He wants 
to be minister in your place," Thereupon Hui Tzu was 
afraid, and searched all over the State for three days and 
three nights to find him.

Then Chuang Tzu went to see Hui Tzu and said: “In the 
south there is a bird. It is a kind of Do you know it? It 
started from the south sea to fly to the north sea. Except 
on the wu-t'ung tree, it would not alight. It would eat 
nothing but the fruit of the bamboo, drink nothing but 
the purest spring water. An owl which had got the rotten 
carcass of a rat, looked up as the phoenix flew by, and 
screeched.  Are  you  not  screeching  at  me  over  your 
kingdom of Liang?"

3.

Chuang Tzu and Hui Tzu had strolled on to the bridge 
over the Hao, when the former observed: “See how the 
minnows  are  darting  about!  That  is  the  pleasure  of 
fishes."



“You not being a fish yourself," said Hui Tzu, “how can 
you  possibly  know  in  what  consists  the  pleasure  of 
fishes?"

“And you not being I," retorted Chuang Tzu, “how can 
you know that I do not know?"

“If  I,  not  being  you,  cannot  know  what  you  know," 
urged Hui Tzu, “it  follows that you, not being a fish, 
cannot know in what consists the pleasure of fishes."

“Let us go back," said Chuang Tzu, “to your original 
question. You asked me how I knew in what consists the 
pleasure  of  fishes.  Your  very  question  shows  that  you 
knew I knew. [1] I knew it from my own feelings on this 
bridge."

notes
[1]For you asked me how I knew.

4.

When Chuang Tzu's wife died, Hui Tzu went to condole. 
He found the widower sitting on the ground, singing, 
with his legs spread out at a right angle, and beating time 
on a bowl.



“To live with your wife," exclaimed Hui Tzu, “and see 
your eldest son grow up to be a man, and then not to 
shed a tear over her corpse,--this would be bad enough. 
But to drum on a bowl, and sing; surely this is going too 
far."

“Not at all," replied Chuang Tzu.  “When she died, I 
could  not  help  being  affected  by  her  death.  Soon, 
however, I remembered that she had already existed in a 
previous  state  before  birth,  without  form,  or  even 
substance;  that  while  in  that  unconditioned condition, 
substance was added to spirit;  that this  substance then 
assumed form; and that the next stage was birth.  And 
now, by virtue of a further change, she is dead, passing 
from one phase to another like the sequence of spring, 
summer, autumn and winter. And while she is thus lying 
asleep  in  Eternity,  for  me  to  go  about  weeping  and 
wailing would be to proclaim myself ignorant of these 
natural laws. Therefore I refrain."

5.

When  Chuang  Tzu  was  about  to  die,  his  disciples 
expressed  a  wish  to  give  him  a  splendid  funeral.  But 
Chuang Tzu said: “With Heaven and Earth for my coffin 
and shell;  with the sun, moon, and stars,  as  my burial 
regalia; and with all creation to escort me to the grave,--
are not my funeral paraphernalia ready to hand?"



“We fear," argued the disciples,  “lest  the carrion kite 
should eat the body of our Master;" to which Chuang 
Tzu replied:  “Above ground I shall  be food for  kites; 
below I shall be food for mole-crickets and ants. Why 
rob one to feed the other?"
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Heaven's Gifts

The Change

MASTER LIEH (Lieh Tzu) dwelt on a vegetable plot in 
the Chêng State for forty years, and no man knew him 
for what he was. The prince, his ministers, and all the 
state officials looked on him as one of the common herd. 
A  time  of  dearth  fell  upon  the  state,  and  he  was 
preparing to migrate to Wei, when his disciples said to 
him: “Now that you are going away without any prospect 
of returning, we have ventured to approach you, hoping 
for instruction. Are there no words from the lips of [your 
teacher] Hu-Ch'iu Tzu-lin that you can impart to us?"

Lieh Tzu smiled and said: “Do you suppose that Hu Tzu 
dealt in words? However, I will try to repeat to you what 
my Master said on one occasion to Po-hun Mou-jên [a 
fellow-disciple]. I was standing by and heard his words, 



which ran as, follows:

“There is a Creative Principle which is itself uncreated; 
there is a Principle of Change which is itself unchanging. 
The Uncreated is able to create life; the Unchanging is 
able to effect change. That which is produced cannot but 
continue  producing;  that  which  is  evolved  cannot  but 
continue  evolving.  Hence  there  is  constant  production 
and constant evolution. The law of constant production 
and of constant evolution at no time ceases to operate.

So is it with the Yin and the Yang, so is it with the Four 
Seasons. [1]

The Uncreated we may surmise to be Alone in itself.
The Supreme, the Non-Engendered—how can its reality 
be proved? We can only suppose that it is mysteriously 
One, without beginning and without end.

The  Unchanging  goes  to  and  fro,  and  its  range  is 
illimitable. We may surmise that it stands Alone, and that 
its Ways are inexhaustible.

In the Book of the Yellow Emperor it is written: “The 
Spirit  of  the  Valley  dies  not;  it  may  be  called  the 
Mysterious  Feminine.  The  issuing-point  of  the 
Mysterious Feminine must be regarded as the Root of 
the Universe. Subsisting to all eternity, it uses its force 
without effort." [2]

“That,  then,  which  engenders  all  things  is  itself 
unengendered;  that  by  which  all  things  are  evolved  is 



itself untouched by evolution. Self-engendered and self-
evolved,  it  has  in  itself  the  elements  of  substance, 
appearance, wisdom, strength, dispersion and cessation. 
Yet it would be a mistake to call it by any one of these 
names.”

notes
[1]The Yin and the Yang are the Positive and Negative Principles of Nature, 
alternately predominating in day and night.
[2]That passage from the Book of the Yellow Emperor is also incorporated in the Tao 
Tê Ching, attributed to Lao Tzu.

The Origin of the World

MASTER  LIEH  said:  “The  inspired  men  of  old 
regarded the Yin and the Yang as controlling the sum 
total of Heaven and Earth. But that which has substance 
is engendered from that which is devoid of substance; out 
of what then were Heaven and Earth engendered?

“They were engendered out of nothing, and came into 
existence of themselves.

“Hence we say, there is a great Principle of Change, a 
great  Origin,  a  great  Beginning,  a  great  Primordial 
Simplicity.  In  the  great  Change  substance  is  not  yet 
manifest.  In  the  great  Origin  lies  the  beginning  of 



substance. In the great Beginning lies the beginning of 
material form. [1]

In the  great  Simplicity  lies  the  beginning of  essential 
qualities.  When substance,  form and essential  qualities 
are  still  indistinguishably  blended together  it  is  called 
Chaos.  Chaos  means  that  all  things  are  chaotically 
intermixed and not yet separated from one another. The 
purer and lighter elements, tending upwards, made the 
Heavens;  the  grosser  and  heavier  elements,  tending 
downwards,  made  the  Earth.  Substance,  harmoniously 
proportioned,  became  Man;  and,  Heaven  and  Earth 
containing  thus  a  spiritual  element,  all  things  were 
evolved and produced."

notes
[1]“After the separation of the Yin and the Yang, when classes of objects assume their 
forms."

The Eternal in the Limited

MASTER  LIEH  said:  “The  virtue  of  Heaven  and 
Earth,  the  powers  of  the  Sage,  and  the  uses  of  the 
myriad  things  in  Creation,  are  not  perfect  in  every 
direction. It is Heaven's function to produce life and to 
spread a canopy over it.  It  is  Earth's  function to form 
material  bodies  and  to  support  them.  It  is  the  Sage's 



function to teach others and to influence them for good. 
It is the function of created things to conform to their 
proper nature. That being so, there are things in which 
Earth may excel,  though they lie outside the scope of 
Heaven;  matters  in  which  the  Sage  has  no  concern, 
though they afford free play to others. For it is clear that 
that which imparts and broods over life cannot form and 
support material bodies; that which forms and supports 
material bodies cannot teach and influence for good; one 
who teaches and influences for good cannot run counter 
to  natural  instincts;  that  which  is  fixed  in  suitable 
environment  does  not  travel  outside  its  own  sphere. 
Therefore the Way of Heaven and Earth will be either of 
the Yin or of the Yang; the teaching of the Sage will be 
either  of  altruism  or  of  righteousness;  the  quality  of 
created  objects  will  be  either  soft  or  hard.  All  these 
conform to their proper nature and cannot depart from 
the province assigned to them."

On one hand, there is life, and on the other, there is that 
which  produces  life;  there  is  form,  and  there  is  that 
which  imparts  form;  there  is  sound,  and  there  is  that 
which  causes  sound;  there  is  colour,  and  there  is  that 
which  causes  colour;  there  is  taste,  and  there  is  that 
which causes taste.

Things that have been endowed with life die; but that 
which produces  life  itself  never  comes to an end.  The 
origin of form is matter; but that which imparts form has 
no material existence. The genesis of sound lies in the 
sense of  hearing;  but that  which causes  sound is  never 
audible to the ear. The source of colour is vision; but that 



which produces colour never manifests itself to the eye. 
The  origin  of  taste  lies  in  the  palate;  but  that  which 
causes  taste is  never perceived by that sense.  All  these 
phenomena are functions of the principle of Inaction. [1]

To be at will either bright or obscure, soft or hard, short 
or  long,  round  or  square,  alive  or  dead,  hot  or  cold, 
buoyant  or  sinking,  treble  or  bass,  present  or  absent, 
black or white, sweet or bitter, fetid or fragrant—this it is 
to be devoid of knowledge, yet all-knowing, destitute of 
power, yet all-powerful.
Such is Tao.

notes
[1]Wu Wei, Inaction, here stands for the inert, unchanging Tao.

The Skull

ON HIS journey to Wei, Master Lieh took a meal by the 
roadside. His followers espied an old skull,  and pulled 
aside the undergrowth to show it to him. Turning to his 
disciple Po Fêng, the Master said: “That skull and I both 
know that there is no such thing as absolute life or death.

“If  we  regard  ourselves  as  passing  along  the  road  of 
evolution, then I am alive and he is dead. But looked at 



from the standpoint of the Absolute,  since there is  no 
such principle as life in itself, it follows that there can be 
no such thing as death.

“This  knowledge  is  better  than  all  your  methods  of 
prolonging life, a more potent source of happiness than 
any other."

The Original Beginning is not Lifeless

IN  THE  Book  of  the  Yellow  Emperor  it  is  written: 
“When form becomes  active  it  produces  not  form but 
shadow;  when  sound  becomes  active  it  produces  not 
sound but echo." [1]

When Not-Being becomes  active,  it  does  not  produce 
Not-Being but Being. Form is something that must come 
to an end. Heaven and Earth, then, have an end, even as 
we all have an end. But whether the end is complete we 
do not know.

When there is conglomeration, form comes into being; 
when there is dispersion, it comes to an end. That is what 
we mortals mean by beginning and end. But although for 
us, in a state of conglomeration, this condensation into 
form constitutes a beginning, and its dispersion an end, 
from the standpoint  of  dispersion,  it  is  void and calm 
that  constitute  the  beginning,  and  condensation  into 



form the  end.  Hence there  is  perpetual  alternation in 
what constitutes beginning and end, and the underlying 
Truth is that there is neither any beginning nor any end 
at all.

The course of evolution ends where it started, without a 
beginning;  it  finishes  up  where  it  began,  in  Not-
[Yet-]Being. [2]

That which has life returns again into the Lifeless; that 
which  has  form returns  again  into  the  formless.  This, 
that I call the Lifeless, is not the original Lifelessness. 
This,  that  I  call  the  formless,  is  not  the  original 
Formlessness.

That,  which  is  here  termed  the  Lifeless  has  formerly 
possessed  life,  and  subsequently  passed  into  the 
extinction  of  death,  whereas  the  original  Lifelessness 
from the beginning knows neither life nor extinction." 
We  have  here  again  the  distinction  between  the 
unchanging  life-giving  Principle  (Tao),  which  is  itself 
without life, and the living things themselves, which are 
in a perpetual flux between life and death.
That which has life must by the law of its being come to 
an end; and the end can no more be avoided than the 
living creature can help having been born.  So that  he 
who hopes to perpetuate his life or to shut out death is 
deceived as to his destiny.

The  spiritual  element  in  man  is  allotted  to  him  by 
Heaven,  his  corporeal  frame  by  Earth.  The  part  that 
belongs to Heaven is  ethereal  and dispersive,  the  part 



that  belongs  to  Earth  is  dense  and  tending  to 
conglomeration.  When the spirit  parts  from the body, 
each of these elements resumes its true nature. That is 
why  disembodied  spirits  are  called  kuei,  which  means 
“returning”,  that  is,  returning to  their  true  dwelling-
place: “The region of the Great Void."

The Yellow Emperor said: “If my spirit returns through 
the gates whence it came, and my bones go back to the 
source  from  which  they  sprang,  where  does  the  Ego 
continue to exist?"

notes
[1]This passage does not occur in the Tao Tê Ching.
[2]A paradoxical way of stating that there is no beginning and no end.

Ages of Man

BETWEEN  his  birth  and  his  latter  end,  man  passes 
through four chief stages: infancy, adolescence, old age 
and death. In infancy, the vital force is concentrated, the 
will is undivided, and the general harmony of the system 
is  perfect.  External  objects  produce  no  injurious 
impression,  and  to  the  moral  nature  nothing  can  be 
added.  In  adolescence,  the  animal  passions  are  wildly 
exuberant,  the  heart  is  filled  with  rising  desires  and 
preoccupations. The man is open to attack by the objects 



of sense, and thus his moral nature becomes enfeebled. 
In old age, his desires and preoccupations have lost their 
keenness,  and  the  bodily  frame  seeks  for  repose. 
External  objects  no  longer  hold  the  first  place  in  his 
regard.  In  this  state,  though  not  attaining  to  the 
perfection of infancy, he is already different from what 
he was in adolescence. In death, he comes to his rest, and 
returns to the Absolute.

The Hermit

CONFUCIUS  was  travelling  once  over  Mount  T'ai 
when he  caught  sight  of  an aged man roaming in  the 
wilds. He was clothed in a deerskin, girded with a rope, 
and was singing as he played on a lute. “My friend," said 
Confucius, “what is it that makes you so happy?"
The old man replied: “I have a great deal to make me 
happy. God created all things, and of all His creations 
man is the noblest. It has fallen to my lot to be a man: 
that is my first ground for happiness.  Then, there is  a 
distinction between male and female, the former being 
rated more highly than the latter. Therefore it is better 
to be a male; and since I am one, I have a second ground 
for  happiness.  Furthermore,  some are  born  who never 
behold the sun or the moon, and who never emerge from 
their swaddling-clothes. But I have already walked the 
earth  for  the  space  of  ninety  years.  That  is  my  third 
ground for happiness.  Poverty is  the normal lot of the 



scholar, death the appointed end for all human beings. 
Abiding  in  the  normal  state,  and  reaching  at  last  the 
appointed  end,  what  is  there  that  should  make  me 
unhappy?"

“What an excellent thing it is," cried Confucius, “to be 
able to find a source of consolation in oneself!"

About Death

TZU  KUNG  was  tired  of  study,  and  confided  his 
feelings  to  Confucius,  saying:  “I  yearn  for  rest." 
Confucius replied: “In life there is no rest."

“To toil in anxious planning for the future, to slave in 
bolstering up the bodily frame—these are the businesses 
of life."

“Is rest, then, nowhere to be found?"

“Oh yes!" replied Confucius; “look at all the graves in 
the wilds,  all  the vaults,  all  the tombs,  all  the funeral 
urns, and you may know where rest is to be found."
“Great,  indeed,  is  Death!"  exclaimed  Tzu  Kung.  “It 
gives rest to the noble hearted, and causes the base to 
cower."
“You are  right," said Confucius.  “Men feel  the joy of 
life,  but  do  not  realize  its  bitterness.  They  feel  the 



weariness  of  old  age,  but  not  its  peacefulness.  They 
think of the evils of death, but not of the repose which it 
confers."

Knowing Who to Side with

YEN TZU said: “How excellent was the ancients' view 
of death!—bringing rest to the good and subjection to the 
wicked. Death is the boundary-line of Virtue.

“That  is,  Death  abolishes  all  artificial  and  temporary 
distinctions  between  good  and  evil,  which  only  hold 
good in this world of relativity.

“The ancients spoke of the dead as kuei-jên (men who 
have  returned).  But  if  the  dead  are  men  who  have 
returned, the living are men on a journey. Those who are 
on  a  journey  and  think  not  of  returning  have  cut 
themselves off from their home. Should any one man cut 
himself  off  from  his  home,  he  would  incur  universal 
reprobation.  But  all  mankind being homeless,  there  is 
none to see the error. Imagine one who leaves his native 
village,  separates  himself  from  all  his  kith  and  kin, 
dissipates  his  patrimony and wanders  away to the four 
corners  of  the earth,  never  to return:  what manner of 
man is  this?  The  world  will  surely  set  him down as  a 
profligate and a vagabond. On the other hand, imagine 
one who clings to respectability and the things of this 



life, holds cleverness and capacity in high esteem, builds 
himself up a reputation, and plays the braggart amongst 
his  fellow  men  without  knowing  where  to  stop:what 
manner of man, once more, is this? The world will surely 
look  upon  him  as  a  gentleman  of  great  wisdom  and 
counsel. Both of these men have lost their way, yet the 
world will consort with the one, and not with the other. 
Only the sage knows with whom to consort  and from 
whom to hold aloof.

“He  consorts  with  those  who  regard  life  and  death 
merely  as  waking  and  sleeping,  and  holds  aloof  from 
those who are steeped in forgetfulness of their return."

Growth, the Hidden Process of Decay

YÜ HSIUNG said: “Evolution is never-ending. But who 
can perceive the secret processes of Heaven and Earth? 
Thus,  things  that  are  diminished  here  are  augmented 
there; things that are made whole in one place suffer loss 
in another. Diminution and augmentation, fullness and 
decay are the constant accompaniments of life and death. 
They alternate in continuous succession, and we are not 
conscious  of  any interval.  The whole body of spiritual 
substance progresses without a pause; the whole body of 
material  substance  suffers  decay  without  intermission. 
But we do not perceive the process of completion, nor do 
we perceive  the process  of  decay.  Man, likewise,  from 



birth to old age becomes something different every day 
in face and form, in wisdom and in conduct. His skin, his 
nails  and  his  hair  are  continually  growing  and 
continually perishing. In infancy and childhood there is 
no  stopping  nor  respite  from  change.  Though 
imperceptible  while  it  is  going  on,  it  may  be  verified 
afterwards if we wait."

The End is Misleading

THERE WAS once a man in the Ch'i State who was so 
afraid  the  universe  would  collapse  and  fall  to  pieces, 
leaving  his  body  without  a  lodgment,  that  he  could 
neither sleep nor eat. Another man, pitying his distress, 
went to enlighten him. “Heaven," he said, “is nothing 
more  than  an  accumulation  of  ether,  and  there  is  no 
place  where  ether  is  not.  Processes  of  contraction  and 
expansion,  inspiration  and  expiration  arc  continually 
taking place up in the heavens. Why then should you be 
afraid of a collapse?"

The man said: “It is true that Heaven is an accumulation 
of ether; but the sun, the moon, and the stars—will they 
not fall down upon us?"

His informant replied: “Sun, moon and stars are likewise 
only  bright  lights  within  this  mass  of  ether.  Even 
supposing they were to fall, they could not possibly harm 



us by their impact."

“But what if the earth should fall to pieces?"
“The  earth,"  replied  the  other,  “is  merely  an 
agglomeration of matter, which fills and blocks up the 
four comers of space. There is no part of it where matter 
is  not.  All  day  long  there  is  constant  treading  and 
tramping on the surface of the earth. Why then should 
you be afraid of its falling to pieces?"

On this the man was relieved of his fears and rejoiced 
exceedingly. And his instructor was also joyful and easy 
in  mind.  But  Ch'ang  Lu  Tzu  laughed  at  them  both, 
saying: “Rainbows, clouds and mist, wind and rain, the 
four seasons—these are perfected forms of accumulated 
ether, and go to make up the heavens.  Mountains and 
cliffs, rivers and seas, metals and rocks, fire and timber—
these are perfected forms of agglomerated matter, and 
constitute the earth. Knowing these facts, who can say 
that  they  will  never  be  destroyed?  Heaven  and  earth 
form only a small  speck in the midst  of the Void, but 
they are the greatest things in the sum of Being. This 
much is certain: even as their nature is hard to fathom, 
hard to understand, so they will  be slow to pass away, 
slow to come to an end. He who fears lest they should 
suddenly  fall  to  pieces  is  assuredly  very  far  from  the 
truth.  He,  on the other hand,  who says that  they will 
never  be  destroyed  has  also  not  reached  the  right 
solution. Heaven and earth must of necessity pass away, 
but  neither  will  revert  to  destruction  apart  from  the 
other. [1]



“Who, having to face the day of disruption, would not 
be alarmed?"

Master Lieh heard of the discussion, and smilingly said: 
“He  who  maintains  that  Heaven  and  earth  are 
destructible, and he who upholds the contrary, are both 
equally at fault. Whether they are destructible or not is 
something we can never know, though in both cases it 
will be the same for all alike. The living and the dead, 
the going and the coming, know nothing of each other's 
state. Whether destruction awaits the world or no, why 
should I trouble my head about it?"

notes
[1]The speaker means that though there is no immediate danger of a collapse, it is 
certain that our universe must obey the natural law of disintegration, and at some 
distant date disappear altogether. But the process of decay will be so gradual as to be 
imperceptible.

Different Sorts of Thieves

MR  KUO  of  the  Ch'i  State  was  very  rich,  while  Mr 
Hsiang  of  the  Sung  State  was  very  poor.  The  latter 
travelled from Sung to Ch'i and asked the other for the 
secret of his prosperity. Mr Kuo told him, “It is because 
I am a good thief," he said. “The first year I began to be 
a thief, I had just enough. The second year, I had ample. 



The third year, I reaped a great harvest. And, in course 
of time, I found myself the owner of whole villages and 
districts."

Mr  Hsiang  was  overjoyed;  he  understood  the  word 
“thief" in its literal sense, but he did not understand the 
true way of becoming a thief. Accordingly, he climbed 
over walls and broke into houses, grabbing everything he 
could see or lay hands upon.  But before very long his 
thefts  brought  him  into  trouble,  and  he  was  stripped 
even of what he had previously possessed. Thinking that 
Mr Kuo had basely deceived him, Hsiang went to him 
with a bitter complaint.

“Tell me," said Mr Kuo, “how did you set about being a 
thief?"  On  learning  from  Mr  Hsiang  what  had 
happened, he cried out: “Alas and alack! You have been 
brought to this pass because you went the wrong way to 
work.  Now let  me put  you on the  right  track.  We all 
know that Heaven has its seasons, and that earth has its 
riches.  Well,  the  things  that  I  steal  are  the  riches  of 
Heaven and earth,  each in their  season—the fertilizing 
rain-water from the clouds, and the natural products of 
mountain and meadow-land. Thus I grow my grain and 
ripen  my  crops,  build  my  walls  and  construct  my 
tenements. From the dry land I steal winged and four-
footed  game,  from  the  rivers  I  steal  fish  and  turtles. 
There is nothing that I do not steal. For corn and grain, 
clay and wood, birds and beasts, fishes and turtles are all 
products of Nature. How can I claim them as mine? [1]

“Yet, stealing in this way from Nature, I bring on myself 



no retribution. But gold, jade, and precious stones, stores 
of  grain,  silk  stuffs,  and other  kinds  of  property,  are 
things  accumulated by men,  not  bestowed upon us  by 
Nature. So who can complain if he gets into trouble by 
stealing them?"

Mr Hsiang, in a state of great perplexity, and fearing to 
be  led  astray  a  second  time  by  Mr  Kuo,  went  off  to 
consult Tung Kuo, a man of learning. Tung Kuo said to 
him: “Are you not already a thief in respect of your own 
body? You are stealing the harmony of the Yin and the 
Yang in order to keep alive and to maintain your bodily 
form. How much more, then, are you a thief with regard 
to  external  possessions!  Assuredly,  Heaven  and  earth 
cannot be dissociated from the myriad objects of Nature. 
To  claim  any  one  of  these  as  your  own  betokens 
confusion of thought. Mr Kuo's thefts are carried out in 
a spirit of justice, and therefore bring no retribution. But 
your thefts  were carried out in a spirit  of  self-seeking 
and  therefore  landed  you  in  trouble.  Those  who take 
possession  of  property,  whether  public  or  private,  are 
thieves.[2] Those  who  abstain  from  taking  property, 
public or private, are also thieves.

“For no one can help possessing a body, and no one can 
help acquiring some property or other which cannot be 
got rid of with the best will in the world. Such thefts are 
unconscious thefts.

“The  great  principle  of  Heaven  and  earth  is  to  treat 
public  property  as  such  and  private  property  as  such. 
Knowing this principle, which of us is a thief, and at the 



same time which of us is not a thief?" [3]

notes
[1]It will be observed that Lieh Tzu anticipates here, in a somewhat different sense, 
Proudhon's famous paradox: “Property is Theft"
[2]By “taking possession of public property”, as we have seen, Lieh Tzu means 
utilizing the products of Nature open to all—rain and the like.
[3]The object of this anecdote is to impress us with the unreality of mundane 
distinctions. Lieh Tzu is not much interested in the social aspect of the question. He 
is not an advocate of communism, nor does he rebel against the common-sense view 
that theft is a crime which must be punished. With him, everything is intended to 
lead up to the metaphysical standpoint.
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The Yellow Emperor

The Yellow Emperor

THE YELLOW EMPEROR [Huang Ti] sat for fifteen 
years on the throne, and rejoiced that the Empire looked 
up to him as its head. He was careful of his physical well-
being,  sought  pleasures  for  his  ears  and  eyes,  and 
gratified his senses of smell and taste. Nevertheless, he 
grew melancholy in spirit, his complexion became sallow, 
and his sensations became dull and confused. Then, for a 
further  period  of  fifteen  years,  he  grieved  that  the 
Empire  was  in  disorder;  he  summoned  up  all  his 
intelligence,  exhausted  his  resources  of  wisdom  and 
strength in trying to rule the people. But, in spite of all, 
his face remained haggard and pale, and his sensations 
dull and confused.

Then the Yellow Emperor sighed heavily and said: “The 



practice  of  enlightened  virtue  will  not  succeed  in 
establishing good government, but only disorganize the 
spiritual faculties!

“My fault  is  want  of  moderation.  The misery  I  suffer 
comes  from  over-attention  to  my  own  self,  and  the 
troubles  of  the  Empire  from  over-regulation  in 
everything."

On  this,  he  threw  up  all  his  schemes,  abandoned  his 
ancestral  palace,  dismissed  his  attendants,  removed all 
the hanging bells, cut down the delicacies of his cuisine, 
and  retired  to  live  at  leisure  in  private  apartments 
attached  to  the  Court.  There  he  fasted  in  heart,  and 
brought his body under control. [1]

For  three  months  he  abstained  from  personal 
intervention in government. Then he fell asleep in the 
daytime,  and  dreamed that  he  made  a  journey  to  the 
kingdom of Hua-hsü, situated I know not how many tens 
of thousands of miles distant from the Ch'i State. It was 
beyond the reach of ship or vehicle or any mortal foot. 
Only the soul could travel so far. [2]

This kingdom was without head or ruler; it simply went 
on of itself. Its people were without desires or cravings; 
they  simply  followed  their  natural  instincts.  They  felt 
neither  joy  in  life  nor  abhorrence  of  death;  thus  they 
came to no untimely ends. They felt neither attachment 
to self nor indifference to others; thus they were exempt 
from love and hatred alike. They knew neither aversion 
from one course nor inclination to another; hence profit 



and  loss  existed  not  among  them.  All  were  equally 
untouched  by  the  emotions  of  love  and  sympathy,  of 
jealousy and fear. Water had no power to drown them, 
nor  fire  to  burn;  cuts  and  blows  caused  them  neither 
injury nor pain, scratching or tickling could not make 
them itch. They bestrode the air as though treading on 
solid earth; they were cradled in space as though resting 
in  a  bed.  Clouds and mist  obstructed not  their  vision, 
thunder-peals could not stun their ears, physical beauty 
disturbed  not  their  hearts,  mountains  and  valleys 
hindered not their steps. They moved about like gods.
When the  Yellow Emperor  awoke  from his  dream,  he 
summoned his  three  Ministers  and told  them what  he 
had seen.

“For three months," he said, “I have been living a life of 
leisure, fasting in heart, subduing my body, and casting 
about in my mind for the true method of nourishing my 
own life and regulating the lives of others. But I failed to 
discover the secret. [3]

“Worn out, I fell asleep and dreamed this dream. Now I 
know that the Perfect Way is not to be sought through 
the senses. This Way I know and hold within me, yet I 
cannot impart it to you.

“If  the  Way  cannot  be  sought  through  the  senses,  it 
cannot be communicated through the senses."

For  twenty-eight  years  after  this,  there  was  great 
orderliness in the Empire, nearly equalling that in the 
kingdom of Hua-hsü. And when the Emperor ascended 



on high, the people bewailed him for two hundred years 
without intermission.

notes
[1]Fasting in heart means freeing oneself from earthly desires, after which, says the 
commentator, the body will naturally be under control. Actual abstention from food 
or other forms of bodily mortification are not intended. See Musings of a Chinese 
Mystic, p. 71.
[2]In sleep, the hun or spiritual part of the soul is supposed by the Chinese, to quit the 
body.
[3]“It is wrong to nourish one's own life, wrong to regulate those of others. No 
attempt to do this by the light of intelligence can be successful."

The Disciple Yin

LIEH TZU had Lao Shang for his teacher, and Po Kao 
Tzu  for  his  friend.  When  he  had  fully  mastered  the 
system of these two philosophers, he rode home again on 
the wings of the wind. [1]

Yin Sheng heard  of  this,  and became his  disciple.  He 
dwelt with Lieh Tzu for many months without visiting 
his own home. While he was with him, he begged to be 
Initiated into his  secret  arts.  Ten times  he  asked,  and 
each time received no answer. Becoming impatient Yin 
Sheng announced his departure, but Lieh Tzu still gave 
no sign. So Yin Sheng went away, but after many months 
his mind was still unsettled, so he returned and became 
his follower once more. Lieh Tzu said to him: “Why this 



incessant going and coming?"

Yin Shêng replied: “Some time ago, I sought instruction 
from you, Sir, but you would not tell me anything. That 
made me vexed with you. But now I have got rid of that 
feeling, and so I have come again."

Lieh Tzu said:  “Formerly,  I  used to think you were a 
man of penetration, and have you now fallen so low? Sit 
down, and I will tell you what I learned from my Master. 
After I had served him, and enjoyed the friendship of Po 
Kao,  for  the  space  of  three  years,  my  mind  did  not 
venture to reflect on right and  wrong, my lips did not 
venture to speak of profit and loss. Then, for the first 
time, my Master bestowed one glance upon me—and that 
was all.

“To be  in  reality  entertaining  the  ideas  of  profit  and 
loss, though without venturing to utter them, is a case of 
hiding one's resentment and harbouring secret passions; 
hence a mere glance was vouchsafed.

“At the end of five years a change had taken place; my 
mind  was  reflecting  on  right  and  wrong,  and  my  lips 
were speaking of profit and loss. Then, for the first time, 
my Master relaxed his countenance and smiled.

“Right  and  wrong,  profit  and  loss,  are  the  fixed 
principles  prevailing  in  the  world  of  sense.  To let  the 
mind reflect on what it  will,  to let the lips utter what 
they  please,  and  not  grudgingly  bottle  it  up  in  one's 
breast, so that the internal and the external may become 



as one, is still not so good as passing beyond the bounds 
of self and abstaining from all manifestation. This first 
step, however, pleased the Master and caused him to give 
a smile.

“At the end of seven years, there was another change. I 
let my mind reflect on what it would, but it no longer 
occupied itself with right and wrong. I let my lips utter 
whatever they pleased, but they no longer spoke of profit 
and loss. Then, at last, my Master led me in to sit on the 
mat beside him.

“The question is, how to bring the mind into a state of 
calm, in which there is no thinking or mental activity; 
how to keep the lips silent, with only natural inhalation 
and  exhalation  going  on.  If  you  give  yourself  up  to 
mental perfection, right and wrong will cease to exist; if 
the lips follow their natural law they know not profit or 
loss. Their ways agreeing, Master and friend sat side by 
side  with  him  on  the  same  seat.  That  was  only  as  it 
should be.

“At the end of nine years my mind gave free rein to its 
reflections, my mouth free passage to its speech. Of right 
and wrong, profit and loss, I had no knowledge, either as 
touching  myself  or  others.  I  knew  neither  that  the 
Master was my instructor, nor that the other man was my 
friend. Internal and External were blended into Unity. 
After that, there was no distinction between eye and ear, 
ear  and nose,  nose and mouth:  all  were the same.  My 
mind was frozen, my body in dissolution, my flesh and 
bones all melted together. I was wholly unconscious of 



what my body was resting on, or what was under my feet. 
I was borne this way and that on the wind, like dry chaff 
or leaves falling from a tree. In fact, I knew not whether 
the wind was riding on me or I on the wind.

“Now,  you  have  not  spent  one  whole  season  in  your 
teacher's  house,  and yet  you have lost  patience two or 
three times already. Why, at this  rate, the atmosphere 
will never support an atom of your body, and even the 
earth will be unequal to the weight of one of your limbs!
[2] How  can  you  expect  to  walk  in  the  void  or  to  be 
charioted on the wind?"

Hearing this, Yin Sheng was deeply ashamed. He could 
hardly trust himself to breathe, and it was long ere he 
ventured to utter another word.

notes
[1]Cf. Chuang Tzu, ch. 1: “There was Lieh Tzu again. He could ride upon the wind, 
and travel wherever he wished, staying away as long as fifteen days."
[2]The only way to etherealize the body being to purge the mind of its passions.

Perfect Trust

MR FAN had a son named Tzu Hua, who succeeded in 
achieving great fame as an exponent of the black art, and 
the whole kingdom bowed down before him. He was in 



high favour with the prince of Chin, taking no office but 
standing on a par with the three Ministers of State. Any 
one on whom he turned a partial eye was marked out for 
distinction; while those of whom he spoke unfavourably 
were forthwith banished. People thronged his hall in the 
same  way  as  they  went  to  Court.  Tzu  Hua  used  to 
encourage his followers to contend amongst themselves, 
so  that  the  clever  ones  were  always  bullying  the 
slowwitted, and the strong riding rough-shod over the 
weak. Though this resulted in blows and wounds being 
dealt before his eyes, he was not in the habit of troubling 
about it. Day and night, this sort of thing served as an 
amusement,  and  practically  became  a  custom  in  the 
State.

One day, Ho Shêng and Tzu Po, two of Fan's leading 
disciples,  set  off  on  a  journey  and,  after  traversing  a 
stretch of wild country, they put up for the night in the 
hut of an old peasant named Shang Ch'iu Wai. During 
the  night,  the  two  travellers  conversed  together, 
speaking  of  Tzu  Hua's  reputation  and  influence,  his 
power over life and death, and how he could make the 
rich man poor and the poor man rich. Now, Shang Ch'iu 
Wai was living on the border of starvation. He had crept 
round under the window and overheard this conversation. 
Accordingly,  he  borrowed  some  provisions  and, 
shouldering  his  basket,  set  off  for  Tzu  Hua's 
establishment.

This man's followers, however, were a worldly set, who 
wore  silken  garments  and  rode  in  high  carriages  and 
stalked  about  with  their  noses  in  the  air.  Seeing  that 



Shang Ch'iu Wai was a weak old man, with a weather-
beaten face and clothes of no particular cut,  they one 
and all despised him. Soon he became a regular target 
for  their  insults  and ridicule,  being hustled about  and 
slapped on the back and what not.

Shang  Ch'iu  K'ai,  however,  never  showed  the  least 
annoyance,  and  at  last  the  disciples,  having  exhausted 
their wit on him in this way, grew tired of the fun. So, by 
way of a jest, they took the old man with them to the top 
of a cliff, and the word was passed round that whosoever 
dared to throw himself over would be rewarded with a 
hundred ounces of silver. There was an eager response, 
and Shang Ch'iu K'ai, in perfect good faith, was the first 
to leap over the edge. And lo! he was wafted down to 
earth like a bird on the wing, not a bone or muscle of his 
body being hurt.

Mr Fan's disciples, regarding this as a lucky chance, were 
merely  surprised,  but  not  yet  moved  to  great  wonder. 
Then they pointed to a bend in the foaming river below, 
saying: “There is a precious pearl at the bottom of that 
river, which can be had for the diving."

Ch'iu K'ai again acted on their suggestion and plunged 
in. And when he came out, sure enough he held a pearl in 
his hand.

Then, at last, the whole company began to suspect the 
truth, and Tzu Hua gave orders that an array of costly 
viands  and  silken  raiment  should  be  prepared;  then 
suddenly a great fire was kindled round the pile. “If you 



can walk through the midst of these flames," he said, 
“you  are  welcome to  keep what  you  can  get  of  these 
embroidered stuffs, be it much or little, as a reward."
Without moving a muscle of his face, Shang Ch'iu K'ai 
walked straight into the fire, and came back again with 
his garments unsoiled and his body unsinged.

Mr Fan  and  his  disciples  now realized  that  he  was  in 
possession of Tao, and all began to make their apologies, 
saying: “We did not know, Sir,  that you had Tao, and 
were only playing a trick on you. We insulted you, not 
knowing that you were a divine man. You have exposed 
our stupidity,  our deafness and our blindness.  May we 
venture to ask what the Great Secret is?"

“Secret I have none," replied Shang Ch'iu K'ai. “Even in 
my  own  mind  I  have  no  clue  as  to  the  real  cause. 
Nevertheless, there is one point in it all which I must try 
to explain to you. A short time ago, Sir, two disciples of 
yours came and put up for the night in my hut. I heard 
them extolling Mr Fan's powers—how he could dispense 
life and death at his will, and how he was able to make 
the rich man poor and the poor man rich. I believed this 
implicitly, and as the distance was not very great I came 
hither. Having arrived, I unreservedly accepted as true 
all the statements made by your disciples, and was only 
afraid lest the opportunity might never come of putting 
them triumphantly to the proof I knew not what part of 
space my body occupied, nor yet where danger lurked. 
My  mind  was  simply  One,  and  material  objects  thus 
offered no resistance. That is all.



“But  now,  having  discovered  that  your  disciples  were 
deceiving me,  my inner  man is  thrown into a  state  of 
doubt and perplexity, while outwardly my senses of sight 
and hearing re-assert themselves. When I reflect that I 
have just had a providential escape from being drowned 
and burned to death, my heart within me freezes with 
horror,  and  my limbs  tremble  with  fear.  I  shall  never 
again have the courage to go near water or fire."

From that time forth, when Mr Fan's disciples happened 
to meet a beggar or a poor horse-doctor on the road, so 
far from jeering at him, they would actually dismount 
and offer him a humble salute.

Tsai Wo heard this story, and told it to Confucius.
“Is this so strange to you? was the reply. “The man of 
perfect  faith  can  extend  his  influence  to  inanimate 
things and disembodied spirits; he can move heaven and 
earth,  and  fly  to  the  six  cardinal  points  without 
encountering  any  hindrance.[1] His  powers  are  not 
confined  to  walking  in  perilous  places  and  passing 
through water and fire. If Shang Ch'iu K'ai, who put his 
faith in falsehoods, found no obstacle in external matter, 
how  much  more  certainly  will  that  be  so  when  both 
parties  are  equally  sincere!  Young  man,  bear  this  in 
mind."

In  Shang  Ch'iu  K'ai's  case,  though  he  himself  was 
sincere, his Master Fan Tzu Hua was merely an impostor.

notes
[1]Compare the familiar passage in the Bible (Matt. xvii. 20).



The Animal Tamer

THE KEEPER of Animals under King Hsüan, of the 
Chou dynasty, had an assistant named Liang Yang, who 
was skilled in the management of wild birds and beasts. 
When  he  fed  them  in  their  park-enclosure,  all  the 
animals showed themselves tame and tractable, although 
they comprised tigers, wolves, eagles and ospreys. Male 
and  female  freely  propagated  their  kind,  and  their 
numbers  multiplied.[1] The  different  species  lived 
promiscuously  together,  yet  they  never  clawed  nor  bit 
one another.

The  King  was  afraid  lest  this  man's  secret  should  die 
with  him,  and  commanded  him  to  impart  it  to  the 
Keeper. So Liang Yang appeared before the Keeper and 
said:  “I  am  only  a  humble  servant,  and  have  really 
nothing to impart. I fear his Majesty thinks I am hiding 
something  from  you.  With  regard  to  my  method  of 
feeding tigers, all I have to say is this: when yielded to, 
they are pleased; when opposed, they are angry. Such is 
the natural disposition of all living creatures. But neither 
their  pleasure  nor  their  anger  is  manifested  without  a 
cause. Both are really excited by opposition.
Anger directly, pleasure indirectly, owing to the natural 
reaction when the opposition is overcome.

“In feeding tigers, then, I avoid giving them either live 
animals or whole carcases, lest in the former case the act 



of killing, in the latter the act of tearing them to pieces, 
should excite them to fury. Again, I time their periods of 
hunger and repletion, and I gain a full understanding of 
the causes of their anger. Tigers are of a different species 
from man, but, like him, they respond to those who coax 
them with food, and consequently the act of killing their 
victims tends to provoke them. This being so, I should 
not  think of  opposing them and thus  provoking their 
anger; neither do I humour them and thus cause them to 
feel pleased. For this feeling of pleasure will in time be 
succeeded  by  anger,  just  as  anger  must  invariably  be 
succeeded by pleasure.  Neither  of  these  states  hits  the 
proper  mean.  Hence  it  is  my  aim  to  be  neither 
antagonistic  nor compliant,  so that the animals regard 
me as one of themselves. Thus it happens that they walk 
about the park without regretting the tall forests and the 
broad  marshes,  and  rest  in  the  enclosure  without 
yearning for the lonely mountains and the dark valleys. 
Such are the principles which have led to the results you 
see."

notes
[1]The difficulty of getting wild animals to breed in captivity is well known to 
naturalists.



Gulls in Mind

THERE WAS once a man, a sailor by profession, who 
was very fond of sea-gulls. Every morning he went into 
the sea and swam about in their midst, at which times a 
hundred gulls  and more  would  constantly  flock about 
him.

“Creatures are not shy of those whom they feel to be in 
mental and bodily harmony with themselves."
One day his father said to him: “I am told that sea-gulls 
swim about with you in the water. I wish you would catch 
one or two for me to make pets of."

On the following day, the sailor went down to the sea as 
usual, but lo! the gulls only wheeled about in the air and 
would not alight.

“There was disturbance in his mind, accompanied by a 
change in his outward demeanour; thus the birds became 
conscious of the fact that he was a human being. How 
could their instinct be deceived?"



The Man in the Smoke

CHAO HSIANG TZU led out a company of a hundred 
thousand  men  to  hunt  in  the  Central  Mountains. 
Lighting the dry undergrowth, they set fire to the whole 
forest,  and  the  glow  of  the  flames  was  visible  for  a 
hundred  miles  around.  Suddenly  a  man  appeared, 
emerging from a rocky cliff, and was seen to hover in the 
air amidst the flames and the smoke. [1] Everybody took 
him for a disembodied spirit. When the fire had passed, 
he walked quietly  out,  and showed no trace of  having 
been through the ordeal. Hsiang Tzu marvelled thereat, 
and  detained  him  for  the  purpose  of  careful 
examination. In bodily form he was undoubtedly a man, 
possessing the seven channels of sense, besides which his 
breathing and his voice also proclaimed him a man. So 
the prince inquired what secret power it was that enabled 
him to dwell in rock and to walk through fire.

“What do you mean by rock?” replied the man; “what 
do you mean by fire?

Hsiang  Tzu  said:  “What  you  just  now came out  of  is 
rock; what you just now walked through is fire."

“I know nothing of them," replied the man.

“It was this extreme feat of unconsciousness that enabled 
him to perform the above feats."



The incident came to the ears of Marquis Wên of the Wei 
State, who spoke to Tzu Hsia about it, saying: “What an 
extraordinary man this must be!"

“From what I have heard the Master say," replied Tzu 
Hsia, “the man who achieves harmony with Tao enters 
into close unison with external objects, and none of them 
has the power to harm or hinder him. Passing through 
solid metal or stone, walking in the midst of fire or on 
the surface of water—all these things become possible to 
him."

“Why, my friend," asked the Marquis, “cannot you do 
all this?” “I have not yet succeeded," said Tzu Hsia, “in 
cleansing my heart of impurities and discarding Wisdom. 
I can only find leisure to discuss the matter in tentative 
fashion."

“And why," pursued the Marquis, “does not the Master 
himself perform these feats?"

“The Master," replied Tzu Hsia, “is is able to do these 
things, but he is also able to refrain from doing them." 
Which answer hugely delighted the Marquis.

notes
[1]That is to say, passing miraculously out of the actual stone itself.



The Way of Winning

There  may  be  similarity  in  understanding  without 
similarity in outward form. There may also be similarity 
in  form without similarity  in  understanding.  The sage 
embraces similarity of understanding and pays no regard 
to similarity of form. The world in general is attracted by 
similarity of form, but remains indifferent to similarity 
of understanding. Those creatures that resemble them in 
shape they love and consort with; those that differ from 
them  in  shape  they  fear  and  keep  at  a  distance.  The 
creature  that  has  a  skeleton  seven  feet  long,  hands 
differently shaped from the feet, hair on its head, and an 
even set of teeth in its jaws, and walks erect, is called a 
man[1]. But it does not follow that a man may not have 
the mind of a brute. Even though this be the case, other 
men will still recognize him as one of their own species 
in  virtue  of  his  outward  form.  Creatures  which  have 
wings on the back or horns on the head, serrated teeth or 
extensile talons, which fly overhead or run on all fours, 
are called birds and beasts. But it does not follow that a 
bird or a beast may not have the mind of a man. Yet, even 
if this be so, it is nevertheless assigned to another species 
because of the difference in form.

P'ao  Hsi,  Nü  Kua,  Shên  Nung  and  Hsia  Hou  had 
serpents'  bodies,  human  faces,  ox-heads  and  tigers' 
snouts.  Thus,  their  forms  were  not  human,  yet  their 
virtue was of the saintliest. Chieh of the Hsia dynasty, 



Chou of the Yin, Huan of the Lu State, and Mu of the 
Ch'u  State,  were  in  all  external  respects,  as  facial 
appearance  and  Possession  of  the  seven  channels  of 
sense,  like  to  other  men;  yet  they  had  the  minds  of 
savage  brutes.  Howbeit,  in  seeking  perfect 
understanding, men attend to the outward form alone, 
which will not bring them near to it.

When the Yellow Emperor fought with Yen Ti on the 
field  of  P'an-ch'üan,  his  vanguard  was  composed  of 
bears,  wolves,  panthers,  lynxes  and  tigers,  while  his 
ensign-bearers  were  eagles,  ospreys,  falcons  and kites. 
This was forcible impressment of animals into the service 
of man.

The Emperor Yao entrusted K'uei with the regulation of 
music.

K'uei  was  a  composite  being,  half  beast,  half  man,  of 
irreproachable virtue. His son, on the other hand, is said 
to  have  had  “the  heart  of  a  pig”.  He  was  insatiably 
gluttonous, covetous and quarrelsome.

When  the  latter  tapped  the  musical  stone  in  varying 
cadence,  all  the  animals  danced  to  the  sound  of  the 
music. When the Shao in its nine variations was heard on 
the flute, the phoenix itself flew down to assist. This was 
the attraction of animals by the power of music. In what, 
then, do the minds of birds and beasts differ from the 
minds of men? Their shapes and the sounds they utter 
are  different  from  ours,  and  they  know  no  way  of 
communicating with us. But the wisdom and penetration 



of the sage are unlimited: that is why he is able to lead 
them, to do his bidding. The intelligence of animals is 
innate, even as that of man. Their common desire is for 
self-preservation,  but  they  do  not  borrow  their 
knowledge from men. There is pairing between the male 
and  the  female,  and  mutual  attachment  between  the 
mother and her young. They shun the open plain and 
keep to the mountainous parts;  they flee the cold and 
make  for  warmth;  when  they  settle,  they  gather  in 
flocks; when they travel, they preserve a fixed order. The 
young  ones  are  stationed  in  the  middle,  the  stronger 
ones  place  themselves  on  the  outside.  They  show one 
another the way to the drinking-places, and call to their 
fellows  when  there  is  food.  In  the  earliest  ages,  they 
dwelt and moved about in company with man. It was not 
till the age of emperors and kings that they began to be 
afraid and broke away into scattered bands. And now, in 
this final period, they habitually hide and keep out of 
man's  way  so  as  to  avoid  injury  at  his  hands.  At  the 
present day, in the country of the Chieh clan to the east, 
the people can often interpret the language of the six 
domestic  animals,  although they have probably  but  an 
imperfect understanding of it.

In  remote  antiquity,  there  were  men  of  divine 
enlightenment who were perfectly acquainted with the 
feelings and habits of all living things, and thoroughly 
understood the languages of the various species.  They 
brought  them  together,  trained  them,  and  admitted 
them to their society, exactly like human beings....These 
sages  declared that,  in  mind and understanding,  there 
was  no  wide  gulf  between  any  of  the  living  species 



endowed with blood and breath. And therefore, knowing 
that this was so, they omitted nothing from their course 
of training and instruction.

notes
[1]The Chinese foot at that time being considerably shorter than ours.

Hui Yang Talks of Courage

HUI  YANG  went  to  visit  Prince  K'ang  of  the  Sung 
State. The prince, however, stamped his foot, rasped his 
throat, and said angrily: “The things I like are courage 
and strength. I am not fond of your good and virtuous 
people. What can a stranger like you have to teach me?"

“I  have  a  secret,"  replied  Hui  Yang,  “whereby  my 
opponent,  however  brave  or  strong,  can  be  prevented 
from harming me either by thrust or by blow. Would not 
your Highness care to know that secret?"

“Capital!" exclaimed K'ang; “that is certainly something 
I should like to hear about."

Hui Yang went on: “To render ineffectual the stabs and 
blows  of  one's  opponent  is  indeed  to  cover  him  with 
shame.  But  my  secret  is  one  which  will  make  your 



opponent, however brave or strong, afraid to stab or to 
strike at all! His being afraid, however, does not always 
imply that he has not the will to do so. Now, my secret 
method  operates  so  that  even  the  will  is  absent.  Not 
having the will  to harm, however, does not necessarily 
connote the desire to love and to do good. But my secret 
is  one  whereby  every  man,  woman  and  child  in  the 
Empire shall be inspired with the friendly desire to love 
and  do  good  to  one  another!  This  is  something  that 
transcends all social distinctions, and is much better than 
the mere possession of courage and strength. Has your 
Highness no mind to acquire such a secret as this?"

“Nay," said the prince, “I am anxious to learn it. What is 
the secret, pray?"

“Nothing else," replied Hui Yang, “than the teachings 
of Confucius and Mo Tzu [1]. Neither of these two men 
possessed any land, and yet they were princes; they held 
no  official  rank,  and  yet  they  were  leaders.  All  the 
inhabitants of the Empire, old and young, used to crane 
their  necks  and stand on tiptoe to  catch a  glimpse  of 
them.  For  it  was  their  object  to  bring  peace  and 
happiness  to  all.  Now,  your  Highness  is  lord  of  ten 
thousand chariots[2]. If you are sincere in your purpose, 
all the people within the four borders of your realm will 
reap the  benefit,  and the fame of  your  virtue  will  far 
exceed that of Confucius or of Mo Tzu."[3]

The prince of Sung found himself at loss for an answer, 
and Hui Yang quickly withdrew. Then the prince turned 
to  his  courtiers  and  said:  “A  forcible  argument!  This 



stranger has carried me away by his eloquence."

notes
[1]A famous philosopher who flourished about 400 B.C. and propounded, chiefly on 
utilitarian grounds, the doctrine of  “universal love”.
[2]A conventional way of saying that Swig was a feudal State of the first class.
[3]They not having enjoyed the advantage of ruling over a large State.
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周穆王
Zhou Mu Wang

King Mu of Zhou

King Mu of Chou

IN  THE  TIME  of  King  Mu  of  Chou,  there  was  a 
magician who came from a kingdom in the far west. He 
could pass through fire and water, penetrate metal and 
stone,  overturn  mountains  and  make  rivers  flow 
backwards,  transplant  whole  towns  and  cities,  ride  on 
thin air without falling, encounter solid bodies without 
being  obstructed.  There  was  no  end  to  the  countless 
variety of changes and transformations which he could 
effect; and, besides changing the external form, he could 
also spirit away men's internal cares.

King Mu revered him as a god, and served him like a 
prince.  He  set  aside  for  his  use  a  spacious  suite  of 
apartments, regaled him with the daintiest of food, and 
selected  a  number  of  singing-girls  for  his  express 



gratification.  The  magician,  however,  condemned  the 
King's palace as mean, the cooking as rancid, and the 
concubines as too ugly to live with. So King Mu had a 
new building erected to please him. It was built entirely 
of bricks and wood, and gorgeously decorated in red and 
white, no skill being spared in its construction. The five 
royal  treasuries  were  empty  by  the  time  that  the  new 
pavilion was complete. It stood six thousand feet high, 
over-topping  Mount  Chung-nan,  and  it  was  called 
Touch-the-sky Pavilion. Then the King proceeded to fill 
it  with maidens,  selected from Chêng and Wei,  of  the 
most exquisite and delicate beauty. They were anointed 
with  fragrant  perfumes,  adorned with  moth-eyebrows, 
provided with jewelled hairpins and earrings, and arrayed 
in the finest  silks,  with costly satin trains.  Their  faces 
were  powdered,  and  their  eyebrows  pencilled,  their 
girdles were studded with precious stones. All manner of 
sweet-scented plants filled the palace with their odours, 
and ravishing music of the olden time was played to the 
honoured  guest.  Every  month  he  was  presented  with 
fresh  and  costly  raiment;  every  morning  he  had  set 
before him some new and delicious food.

The magician could not well refuse to take up his abode 
in this palace of delight. But he had not dwelt there very 
long before he invited the King to accompany him on a 
jaunt.  So the King clutched the magician's  sleeve,  and 
soared up with him higher and higher into the sky, till at 
last  they  stopped,  and  lo!  they  had  reached  the 
magician's own palace. This palace was built with beams 
of gold and silver, and incrusted with pearls and jade. It 
towered high above the region of clouds and rain, and 



the  foundations  whereon  it  rested  were  unknown.  It 
appeared like a stupendous cloud-mass to the view. The 
sights and sounds it  offered to eye and ear,  the scents 
and flavours  which abounded there,  were such as  exist 
not within mortal ken. The King verily believed that he 
was in the Halls of Paradise, tenanted by God Himself, 
and  that  he  was  listening  to  the  mighty  music  of  the 
spheres. He gazed at his own palace on the earth below, 
and it seemed to him no better than a rude pile of clods 
and brushwood.

It seemed to the King as if his stay in this place lasted for 
several decades, during which he gave no thought to his 
own kingdom. Then the magician invited him to make 
another journey,  and in the new region they came to, 
neither  sun  nor  moon  could  be  seen  in  the  heavens 
above, nor any rivers or seas below. The King's eyes were 
dazed by the quality of the light, and he lost the power 
of  vision;  his  ears  were  stunned  by  the  sounds  that 
assailed them, and he lost  the faculty of  hearing.  The 
framework  of  his  bones  and  his  internal  organs  were 
thrown  out  of  gear  and  refused  to  function.  [1] His 
thoughts were in a whirl, his intellect became clouded, 
and he begged the magician to take him back again. On 
this,  the  magician  gave  him  a  shove,  and  the  King 
experienced a sensation of falling through space . . .

When  he  awoke  to  consciousness,  he  found  himself 
sitting on his  throne just  as  before,  with  the  selfsame 
attendants round him. He looked at the wine in front of 
him, and saw that it was still full of sediment; he looked 
at the viands, and found that they had not yet lost their 



freshness.  He asked where he had come from, and his 
attendants told him that he had only been sitting quietly 
there.  This  threw King  Mu into  a  reverie,  and it  was 
three months before he was himself again. Then he made 
further inquiry, and asked the magician to explain what 
had  happened.  “Your  Majesty  and  I,"  replied  the 
magician, “were only wandering about in the spirit, and, 
of course, our bodies never moved at all. What essential 
difference is there between that sky-palace we dwelt in 
and your Majesty's palace on earth, between the spaces 
we travelled through and your Majesty's own park? [2]

You are accustomed to being permanently in the body, 
and cannot understand being out of it for a while. Can 
any number of changes, or successive intervals of fast and 
slow, fully represent the true scheme of things?"

The King was much pleased. He ceased to worry about 
affairs  of  State,  and  took  no  further  pleasure  in  the 
society of his ministers or concubines. [3]

notes
[1]This was the region of the Great Void, where all is dim and blurred, assuredly not 
meant to be traversed by the ordinary man. The dizziness of brain and eye was the 
effect produced by the Absolute.
[2]From the standpoint of the Absolute, both palaces were really unreal . . .
[3]The sky-palace was only some degrees finer than the King's . . . The story continues 
with an account of the King's marvellous journey to the West. But . . . he never truly 
attained to Tao. We may seek one moral in a saying of Lao Tzu: “Without going out 
of doors, one may know the whole world; without looking out of window, one may 
see the Way of Heaven. The farther one travels, the less one may know." Or we may 
not.



Learning Magic

LAO  CH'ÊNG  TZU  went  to  learn  magic  from  the 
venerable Yin Wên. After a period of three years, having 
obtained  no  communication,  he  humbly  asked 
permission to go home.  Yin Wên bowed,  and led him 
into  the  inner  apartment.  There,  having  dismissed  his 
attendants, he spoke to him as follows: “Long ago, when 
Lao Tzu was setting out on his journey to the West, he 
addressed me and said: “All that has the breath of life, 
all that possesses bodily form, is mere illusion. The point 
at  which  creation  begins,  the  change  effected  by  the 
Dual  Principles—these  are  called  respectively  Life  and 
Death. That which underlies the manifold workings of 
Destiny  is  called  Evolution;  that  which  produces  and 
transforms  bodily  substance  is  called  Illusion.  The 
ingenuity  of  the  Creative  Power  is  mysterious,  and its 
operations are profound. In truth, it is inexhaustible and 
eternal.

The  ingenuity  of  that  which  causes  material  form  is 
patent  to  the  eye,  and  its  operations  are  superficial. 
Therefore it arises anon, and anon it vanishes." Only one 
who knows that Life is really Illusion, and that Death is 
really Evolution, can begin to learn magic from me. You 
and I  are  both illusions.  What  need,  then,  to  make a 
study of the subject?

“If a person wishes to make a study of illusion, in spite of 



the fact that his own body is an illusion, we are reduced 
to the absurdity of an illusion studying an illusion."

Lao Ch'êng Tzu returned home, and for three months 
pondered  deeply  over  the  words  of  the  Venerable  Yin 
Wên.  Subsequently,  he had the power of  appearing or 
disappearing at will;  he could reverse the order of the 
four seasons, produce thunderstorms in winter and ice in 
summer, make flying things creep and creeping things 
fly.  But to the end of his  days he never published the 
secret of his art, so that it was not handed down to after 
generations.

Pure men are without bad dreams

MASTER  LIEH  said:  “A  dream  is  something  that 
comes into contact with the mind; an external event is 
something  that  impinges  on  the  body.  Hence  our 
feelings by day and our dreams by night are the result of 
contacts made by mind or body. it follows that if we can 
concentrate the mind in abstraction, our feelings and our 
dreams  will  vanish  of  themselves.  Those  who  rely  on 
their  waking  perceptions  will  not  argue  about  them. 
Those who put faith in dreams do not understand the 
processes of change in the external world.

“The pure men of old passed their waking existence in 
self-oblivion, and slept without dreams. How can this be 
dismissed as an empty phrase?”



The rich man and his servant

MR YIN of Chou was the owner of a large estate who 
harried his servants unmercifully, and gave them no rest 
from morning to  night.  There  was  one old  servant  in 
particular whose physical strength had quite left him, yet 
his master worked him all the harder. All day long he was 
groaning  as  he  went  about  his  work,  and  when  night 
came he was reeling with fatigue and would sleep like a 
log. His spirit was then free to wander at will, and every 
night  he  dreamt  that  he  was  a  king,  enthroned  in 
authority over the multitude, and controlling the affairs 
of the whole state. He took his pleasure in palaces and 
belvederes, following his own fancy in everything, and 
his happiness was beyond compare. But when he awoke, 
he was servant once more.  To some one who condoled 
with him on his hard lot the old man replied: “Human 
life  may  last  a  hundred  years,  and  the  whole  of  it  is 
equally divided into nights and days. In the daytime I am 
only a slave, it is true, and my misery cannot be gainsaid. 
But by night I am a king, and my happiness is beyond 
compare. So what have I to grumble at?"

Now, Mr Yin's mind was full of worldly cares, and he was 
always thinking with anxious solicitude about the affairs 
of his estate. Thus he was wearing out mind and body 
alike,  and  at  night  he  also  used  to  fall  asleep  utterly 
exhausted.  Every night he dreamt that he was another 
man's servant, running about on menial business of every 



description, and subjected to every possible kind of abuse 
and  ill-treatment.  He  would  mutter  and  groan  in  his 
sleep,  and obtained  no  relief  till  morning  came.  This 
state of things at last resulted in a serious illness, and Mr 
Yin  besought  the  advice  of  a  friend.  “Your  station  in 
life," his  friend said,  “is  a  distinguished one, and you 
have wealth and property in abundance. In these respects 
you are far above the average. If at night you dream that 
you are a servant and exchange ease for affliction, that is 
only  the  proper  balance  in  human  destiny.  What  you 
want is that your dreams should be as pleasant as your 
waking  moments.  But  that  is  beyond  your  power  to 
compass."  On  hearing  what  his  friend  said,  Mr  Yin 
lightened his servant's toil, and allowed his own mental 
worry to abate; whereupon his malady began to decrease 
in proportion.

The deer

A MAN was gathering fuel in the Cheng State when he 
fell in with a deer that had been startled from its usual 
haunts.  He gave chase, and succeeded in killing it.  He 
was overjoyed at his good luck; but, for fear of discovery, 
he hastily hid the carcass in a dry ditch, and covered it up 
with brushwood. Afterwards, he forgot the spot where he 
had hidden the deer, and finally became convinced that 
the whole affair was only a dream.



He told the story to people he met as he went along; and 
one  of  those  who  heard  it,  following  the  indications 
given, went and found the deer. On reaching home with 
his booty, this man made the following statement to his 
wife: “Once on a time," he said, “a wood-cutter dreamt 
that he had got a deer, but couldn't remember the place 
where he had put it.  Now I have found the deer, so it 
appears that his dream was a true dream."

“On the contrary." said his  wife,  “it  is  you who must 
have dreamt that you met a wood-cutter who had caught 
a deer. Here you have a deer, true enough. But where is 
the  wood-cutter?  It  is  evidently  your  dream  that  has 
come true."

“I have certainly got a deer," replied her husband; “so 
what does it  matter to us  whether it  was his  dream or 
mine?"

Meanwhile, the wood-cutter had gone home, not at all 
disgusted  at  having  lost  the  deer,  for  he  thought  the 
whole thing must have been a dream.

But the same night, he saw in a dream the place where he 
had really hidden it, and he also dreamt of the man who 
had taken it. So, the next morning, in accordance with 
his dream, he went to seek him out in order to recover 
the deer.  A quarrel ensued, and the matter was finally 
brought before the magistrate, who gave judgement in 
these terms: “You," he said to the wood-cutter, “began 
by really  killing a  deer,  but  wrongly thought  it  was  a 
dream.  Then  you  really  dreamt  that  you  had  got  the 



deer, but wrongly took the dream to be a reality. The 
other  man  really  took  your  deer,  which  he  is  now 
disputing with you. His wife, on the other hand, declares 
that  he  saw  both  man  and  deer  in  a  dream,  so  that 
nobody  can  be  said  to  have  killed  the  deer  at  all. 
Meanwhile, here is the deer itself in court, and you had 
better divide it between you."
The case was reported to the prince of the Chêng State, 
who said:  “Why, the magistrate must  have dreamt the 
whole thing himself!"

The question was referred to the Prime Minister, but the 
latter confessed himself  unable to disentangle the part 
that was a dream from that part that was not a dream. “If 
you want to distinguish between waking and dreaming," 
he said, “only the Yellow Emperor or Confucius could 
help  you.  But  both  these  sages  are  dead,  and there  is 
nobody now alive who can draw any such distinction. So 
the best thing you can do is to uphold the magistrate's 
decision."

A difficult case

Yang-li  Hua-tzü,  of  the  Sung  State,  was  afflicted  in 
middle age by loss of memory. Anything he received in 
the morning he had forgotten by the evening, anything 
he gave away in the evening he had forgotten the next 
morning. Out-of-doors, he forgot to walk; indoors, he 
forgot  to  sit  down.  At  any  given  moment,  he  had  no 



recollection  of  what  had  just  taken  place;  and  a  little 
later on, he could not even recollect what had happened 
then. All his family were perfectly disgusted with him. 
Fortune-tellers  were  summoned,  but  their  divinations 
proved unsuccessful; Wizards were sought out, but their 
exorcisms were ineffectual; physicians were called in, but 
their  remedies  were  of  no  avail.  At  last  a  learned 
professor  from  the  Lu  State  volunteered  his  services, 
declaring that he could effect a cure. Hua-tzu's wife and 
family immediately offered him half their estate if only 
he would tell  them how to set  to work. The professor 
replied: “This is  a case which cannot be dealt with by 
means  of  auspices  and  diagrams;  the  evil  cannot  be 
removed  by  prayers  and  incantations,  nor  successfully 
combated by drugs and potions. What I shall try to do is 
to  influence  his  mind  and  turn  the  current  of  his 
thoughts;  in  that  way  a  cure  is  likely  to  be  brought 
about."

Accordingly, the experiment was begun. The professor 
exposed his patient to cold, so that he was forced to beg 
for clothes; subjected him to hunger, so that he was fain 
to  ask  for  food;  left  him in  darkness,  so  that  he  was 
obliged to search for light. Soon, he was able to report 
progress to the sons of the house, saying gleefully: “The 
disease can be checked. But the methods I shall employ 
have been handed down as  a  secret  in  my family,  and 
cannot  be  made  known  to  the  public.  All  attendants 
must, therefore, be kept out of the way, and I must be 
shut up alone with my patient."

The professor was allowed to have his way, and for the 



space of seven days no one knew what was going on in 
the  sick  man's  chamber.  Then,  one  fine  morning,  the 
treatment came to an end, and, wonderful to relate, the 
disease  of  so  many  years  standing  had  entirely 
disappeared!

No sooner  had Hua-tzu  regained his  senses,  however, 
than  he  flew  into  a  great  rage,  drove  his  wife  out  of 
doors,  beat  his  sons,  and,  snatching  up  a  spear,  hotly 
pursued  the  professor  through  the  town.  On  being 
arrested and asked to explain his conduct, this is what he 
said:  “Lately  when I  was  steeped in forgetfulness,  my 
senses were so benumbed that I was quite unconscious of 
the existence of the outer world. But now I have been 
brought suddenly to a perception of the events of half a 
lifetime.  Preservation  and  destruction,  gain  and  loss, 
sorrow and joy, love and hate have begun to throw out 
their  myriad  tentacles  to  invade  my  peace;  and  these 
emotions will, I fear, continue to keep my mind in the 
state of turmoil that I now experience. Oh, if I could but 
recapture a short moment of that blessed oblivion!"

“If  such  is  the  man's  reaction  to  an  infirmity  which 
resembles the Highest Principle, how much greater will 
be the effect of incorporation in the Absolute!"



Homecoming 1 and 2

There  was  once a  man who,  though born in  Yen (the 
northernmost State of ancient China), was brought up in 
Ch'u (by the left bank of the Yangtsze), and it was only 
in his old age that he returned to his native country.

On the way there, as they were passing through the Chin 
State, a fellow-traveller played a practical joke on him. 
Pointing to the city he said: “Here is the capital of the 
Yen State." On this the old man flushed with excitement. 
Pointing out a certain shrine, he told him that it was his 
own village altar, and the old man heaved a deep sigh.

Then the fellow-traveller showed him a house and said: 
“This is where your ancestors lived," and the tears welled 
up in the old man's eyes.

Finally,  a  mound was pointed out to him as  the tomb 
where his ancestors lay buried. Here the old man could 
control himself no longer, and wept aloud.

But his fellow-traveller burst into roars of laughter. “I 
have been hoaxing you," he cried; “this is only the Chin 
State."

His victim was greatly mortified; and when he arrived at 
his journey's end, and really did see before him the city 
and altars of Yen, with the actual abode and tombs of his 
ancestors, his emotion was much less acute.
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仲尼
Zhong Ni

Confucius

Who is wise?

A  HIGH  OFFICIAL  from  Shang  paid  a  visit  to 
Confucius “You are a sage, are you not?" he asked.

“A sage!" replied Confucius.  “How could I venture to 
think so? I am only a man with a wide range of learning 
and information."

The  Minister  then  asked:  “Were  the  Three  Kings[1] 

sages?"

“The Three Kings," replied Confucius, “were great in 
the  exercise  of  wisdom  and  courage.  I  do  not  know, 
however, that they were sages."

“What of the Five Emperors[2]? Were they not sages?”



“The Five Emperors excelled in the exercise of altruism 
and righteousness. I do not know that they were sages."

“And the Three Sovereigns[3]: surely they were sages?”

“The Three Sovereigns excelled in the virtues that were 
suited to their age. But whether they were sages or no I 
really cannot say."

The wide learning of Confucius, the warlike prowess of 
T'ang and Wu, the humility and self-abnegation of Yao, 
and Shun, the rude simplicity of Fu Hsi and Shên Nung, 
simply represent the ordinary activities of the sage who 
accommodates himself to the necessities of the world he 
lives  in.  They  are  not  the  qualities  which  make  them 
sages. Those qualities are truly such as neither word nor 
deed can adequately express.

“Why,  who  is  there,  then,"  cried  the  minister,  much 
astonished,  “that  is  really  a  sage?"  The  expression  of 
Confucius' countenance changed, and he replied after a 
pause: “Among the people of the West a true sage dwells. 
He governs not, yet there is no disorder. He speaks not, 
yet  he  is  naturally  trusted.  He makes  no reforms,  yet 
right conduct is spontaneous and universal. So great and 
incomprehensible is he that the people can find no name 
to call  him by.  I  suspect  that  this  man is  a  sage,  but 
whether in truth he is a sage or is not a sage I do not 
know."

The  minister  from Shang  meditated  awhile  in  silence. 



Then he said to himself: “Confucius is making a fool of 
me!"

notes
[1]The Three Kings referred to here, are probably T'ang, surnamed “The Completer" 
or “The Successful”, who founded the Shang dynasty, 1766 B.C., and the two 
founders of the Chou dynasty, Wên and Wu. The word shêng, here translated “sage”, 
implies a man inspired by Heaven.
[2]Shao Hao, Chuan Hsü, Yao, Shun, and the Great Yü. The last-named came to the 
throne in 2205 B.C.
[3]The Three Sovereigns always denote the legendary rulers Fu Hsi, Shên Nung and 
the Yellow Emperor.

Lieh Tzu meets Nan-Kuo Tzu

When Master Lieh took up his abode in Nan-kuo the 
number  of  those  who settled  down with  him was  past 
reckoning, though one were to count them day by day. 
Lieh Tzu, however, continued to live in retirement, and 
every  morning  would  hold  discussions  with  them,  the 
fame of which spread far and wide.

Nan-kuo  Tzu  was  his  next-door  neighbour,  but  for 
twenty  years  no  visit  passed  between them,  and  when 
they met in the street they made as though they had not 
seen each other.

Lieh Tzu's disciples felt convinced that there was enmity 
between their Master and Nan-kuo Tzu; and at last, one 



who had come from the Ch'u. State spoke to Lieh Tzu 
about it, saying: “How comes it, Sir, that you and Nan-
kuo Tzu are enemies?"

“Nan-kuo  Tzu,"  replied  the  Master,  “has  the 
appearance of fullness, but his mind is a blank. His ears 
do not  hear,  his  eyes  do not  see,  his  mouth  does  not 
speak, his mind is  devoid of knowledge, his body free 
from  agitation.  What  would  be  the  object  of  visiting 
him? However, we will try, and you shall accompany me 
there to see." Accordingly,  forty of  the disciples  went 
with him to call on Nan-kuo Tzu, who turned out to be a 
repulsive-looking creature with whom they could make 
no contact.

He  only  gazed  blankly  at  Lieh  Tzu.  Mind  and  body 
seemed not to belong together, and his guests could find 
no means of approach.

The soul had subjugated the body. The mind being void 
of  sense-impressions,  the  countenance  remained 
motionless.  Hence  it  seemed  as  if  there  were  no  co-
operation between the two. How could they respond to 
external stimuli?

Suddenly, Nan-kuo Tzu singled out the hindermost row 
of Lieh Tzu's disciples, and began to talk to them quite 
pleasantly and simply, though in the tone of a superior.

Fraternizing with the hindmost row, he recognized no 
distinctions of rank or standing; meeting a sympathetic 
influence, and responding thereto, he did not allow his 



mind to be occupied with the external.

The disciples were astonished at this, and when they got 
home again, all wore a puzzled expression. Their Master 
Lieh Tzu said to them: “He who has reached the stage of 
thought  is  silent.  He  who  has  attained  to  perfect 
knowledge is also silent. He who uses silence in lieu of 
speech  really  does  speak.  He  who  for  knowledge 
substitutes blankness of mind really does know. Without 
words  and  speaking  not,  without  knowledge  and 
knowing not, he really speaks and really knows. Saying 
nothing and knowing nothing, there is in reality nothing 
that  he does  not  say,  nothing that  he does  not  know. 
This  is  how  the  matter  stands,  and  there  is  nothing 
further to be said. Why are you thus astonished without 
cause?"

With a heart

LUNG SHU said to Wên Chih [1]:
“You are the master of  cunning arts.  I  have a disease. 
Can you cure it, Sir?"

“I am at your service," replied Wên Chih. “But please let 
me know first the symptoms of your disease."

“I hold it no honour", said Lung Shu, “to be praised in 
my native village, nor do I consider it a disgrace to be 



decried in my native State. Gain excites in me no joy, and 
loss no sorrow. I look on life in the same light as death, 
on riches in the same light as poverty, on my fellow-men 
as so many swine, and on myself as I look on my fellow-
men.  I  dwell  in  my  home  as  though  it  were  a  mere 
caravanserai, and regard my native district with no more 
feeling than I would a barbarian State. Afflicted as I am 
in these various ways, honours and rewards fail to rouse 
me,  pains  and  penalties  to  overawe  me,  good  or  bad 
fortune to influence me, joy or grief to move me. Thus I 
am incapable of serving my sovereign, of associating with 
my  friends  and  kinsmen,  of  directing  my  wife  and 
children, or of controlling my servants and retainers.

“Men are controlled by external influences in so far as 
their  minds are open to impressions of  good and evil, 
and their bodies are sensitive to injury or the reverse. But 
one who is able to discern a connecting unity in the most 
multiform  diversity  will  surely,  in  his  survey  of  the 
universe,  be  unconscious  of  the  differences  between 
positive and negative.

“What disease is this, and what remedy is there that will 
cure it?"

Wên Chih replied by asking Lung Shu to stand with his 
back to the light, while he himself faced the light and 
looked at him intently. “Ah!" said he after a while, “I see 
that a good square inch of your heart is hollow. You are 
within an ace of being a true sage. Six of the orifices in 
your heart are open and clear, and only the seventh is 
blocked up.



“This, however, is doubtless due to the fact that you are 
mistaking  for  a  disease  that  which  is  really  divine 
enlightenment. It is a case in which my shallow art is of 
no avail."

notes
[1]Wên Chih lived in the time of the Six States, and acted as physician to Prince Wei of 
Ch'i (378-333 BC]. Another account says that he was an able physician of the Sung 
State in the “Spring and Autumn" period, and that he cured Prince Wen of Ch'i by 
making him angry, whereupon his sickness vanished.

Masters and Servants

PU-TSÊ, in the Cheng State, was rich in wise men, and 
Tung-li  in  men  of  administrative  talent.  Among  the 
vassals  of  Pu-tsê  was  a  certain  Po  Fêng  Tzu,  who 
happened to travel through Tung-li and had a meeting 
with (the sophist) Têng Hsi.

The latter cast a glance at his followers, and asked them, 
with a smile: "Would you like to see me have some sport 
with this stranger?"

They  understood  what  he  would  be  at,  and  assented. 
Têng  Hsi  then  turned  to  Po  Fêng  Tzu.  “Are  you 
acquainted  with  the  true  theory  of  Sustentation?"  he 
inquired.  “To receive  sustenance  from others,  through 



inability to support oneself, places one in the category of 
dogs and swine. It is man's prerogative to give sustenance 
to other creatures, and to use them for his own purposes. 
That you and your fellows are provided with abundant 
food  and  comfortable  clothing  is  due  to  us 
administrators.  Young and old,  you herd together, and 
are penned up like cattle destined for the shambles: in 
what respect are you to be distinguished from dogs and 
swine?”

Po Fêng Tzu made no reply,  but one of his  company, 
disregarding  the  rules  of  precedence,  stepped  forward 
and said: “Has your Excellency never heard of the variety 
of craftsmen in Ch'i and Lu? Some are skilled potters 
and carpenters,  others  are clever workers in metal  and 
leather;  there  are  good  musicians,  trained  scribes  and 
accountants,  military  experts  and  men  learned  in  the 
ritual of ancestor-worship. All kinds of talent are there 
fully  represented.  But  without  proper  organization, 
these craftsmen cannot be usefully employed. But those 
who organize them lack knowledge, those who employ 
them lack technical ability, and therefore they make use 
of those who have both knowledge and ability."

“Who possesses  skill  and knowledge of  any particular 
kind is incapable of helping his prince in the direction of 
affairs! So it is really we who may be said to employ the 
Government administrators.  What is  it,  then,  that  you 
are boasting about?"

Têng  Hsi  could  think  of  nothing  to  say  in  reply.  He 
glanced round at his disciples and retreated.
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湯問
Tang Wen

The Questions of 
Tang

Emperor T'ang's First Question

T'ang  of  Yin  questioned  Hsia  Ko,  saying:  “In  the 
beginnings of antiquity, did individual things exist?"

He suspected that  there  was  only  Chaos,  and nothing 
more.

“If things did not exist  then," replied Hsia Ko, “how 
could  they  be  in  existence  now?  Or  will  the  men  of 
future ages be right in denying the existence of things at 
the present time?"

“Things in that case," pursued T'ang, “have no before 
nor after?"



Hsia Ko replied: “To the beginning and end of things 
there is no precise limit. Beginning may be end, and end 
may be  beginning.  How can we conceive  of  any fixed 
period to either? But when it comes to something outside 
matter  in  space,  or  anterior  to  events  in  time,  our 
knowledge fails us."

“Then upwards and downwards and in every direction 
space is a finite quantity?”

Ko replied: “I do not know."

It was not so much that he did not know as  that it  is 
unknowable.

T'ang asked the question again with more insistence, and 
Ko said: “If there is nothing in space, then it is infinite; 
if  there  is  something,  then  that  something  must  have 
limits. How can I tell which is true? But beyond infinity 
there  must  again  exist  non-infinity,  and  within  the 
unlimited again that which is not unlimited.

It is this consideration—that infinity must be succeeded 
by non-infinity, and the unlimited by the not-unlimited 
that enables me to apprehend the infinity and unlimited 
extent of space, but does not allow me to conceive of its 
being finite and limited."



Emperor T'ang's Second Question

T'ang  continued  his  inquiries,  saying:  “What  is  there 
beyond the Four Seas (that is, in the inhabited world as 
known to the ancient Chinese)?”

Ko replied: “Just what there is  here in the province of 
Ch'i."

“How can you prove that?" asked T'ang.

“When travelling eastwards," said Ko,  “I came to the 
land  of  Ying,  where  the  inhabitants  were  nowise 
different  from  those  in  this  part  of  the  country.  I 
inquired about the countries east of Ying, and found that 
they,  too,  were  similar  to  their  neighbour.  Travelling 
westwards,  I  came to  Pin,  where  the  inhabitants  were 
similar  to  our  own  countrymen.  I  inquired  about  the 
countries west of  Pin,  and found that they were again 
similar  to  Pin.  That  is  how  I  know  that  the  regions 
within  the  Four  Seas,  the  Four  Wildernesses  and  the 
Four Uttermost Ends of the Earth are nowise different 
from the country we ourselves inhabit. Thus, the lesser is 
always enclosed by a greater,  without ever reaching an 
end. Heaven and earth, which enclose the myriad objects 
of creation, are themselves enclosed in some outer shell.

“Enclosing  heaven  and  earth  and  the  myriad  objects 
within  them,  this  outer  shell  is  infinite  and 



immeasurable. How do we know but that there is some 
mightier universe in existence outside our own? That is a 
question to which we can give no answer.
"Heaven and earth, then, are themselves only material 
objects, and therefore imperfect. Hence it is that Kua of 
old fashioned many-coloured blocks of stone to repair 
the defective parts:

“He cut off the legs of the Ao (a giant sea-turtle) and 
used them to support the four corners of the heavens.
Later on, Kung Kung fought with Chuan Hsü for the 
throne, and, blundering in his rage against Mount Pu-
chou, he snapped the pillar which connects Heaven and 
earth.

“That is why Heaven dips downwards to the north-west, 
so that sun, moon and stars travel towards that quarter. 
The earth, on the other hand, is now not large enough 
to fill up the south-east, so that all  rivers and streams 
roll in that direction."

Moving Mountains

THE TWO MOUNTAINS T'ai-hsing and Wang-wu, 
which  cover  an  area  of  700  square  li,  and  rise  to  an 
enormous altitude, originally stood in the south of the 
Chi district and north of Ho-yang. The Simpleton of the 
North Mountain, an old man of ninety, dwelt opposite 



these mountains,  and was vexed in spirit  because their 
northern flanks blocked the way to travellers, who had to 
go all the way round. So he called his family together, 
and broached a plan. “Let us," he said, “put forth our 
utmost strength to clear away this obstacle, and cut right 
through the mountains till we come to Han-yin. What 
say you?"

They all assented except his wife, who made objections 
and said: “My goodman has not the strength to sweep 
away a dunghill, let alone two such mountains as T'ai-
hsing and Wang-wu. Besides, where will you put all the 
earth and stones that you dig up?"

The others replied that they would throw them on the 
promontory of P'o-hai. So the old man, followed by his 
son and grandson, sallied forth with their pickaxes, and 
the three of them began hewing away at the rocks, and 
cutting up the soil, and carting it away in baskets to the 
promontory  of  P'o-hai.  A  widowed  woman  who  lived 
near  had  a  little  boy  who,  though  he  was  only  just 
shedding  his  milk  teeth,  came skipping  along  to  give 
them what help he could. Engrossed in their toil, they 
never went home except once at the turn of the season.
The  Wise  Old  Man  of  the  River-bend  burst  out 
laughing and urged them to stop. “Great indeed is your 
witlessness!" he said. “With the poor remaining strength 
of your declining years you will not succeed in removing 
a hair's  breadth of the mountain,  much less the whole 
vast mass of rock and soil."

With  a  sigh,  the  Simpleton  of  the  North  Mountain 



replied:  “Surely  it  is  you  who are  narrow-minded and 
unreasonable.  You  are  not  to  be  compared  with  the 
widow's son, despite his puny strength. Though I myself 
must die, I shall leave a son behind me, and through him 
a grandson. That grandson will beget sons in his turn, 
and those sons will also have sons and grandsons. With 
all this posterity, my line will not die out, while on the 
other  hand the mountain will  receive  no increment or 
addition. Why then should I despair of levelling it to the 
ground at last?"

The Wise Old Man of the River-bend had nothing to 
say in reply.

One  of  the  serpent-brandishing  deities  heard  of  the 
undertaking and, fearing that it might never be finished, 
went and told God Almighty, who was touched by the 
old man's simple faith, and commanded the two sons of 
K'ua O to transport the mountains, one to the extreme 
north-east, the other to the southern corner of Yung (as 
far apart as possible).

Ever  since  then,  the  region  lying  between  Chi  in  the 
north and Han in the south has been an unbroken plain.



The Change of Hearts

KUNG-HU of Lu and Ch'i-ying of Chao both fell ill at 
the same time, and called in the aid of the great Pien-
ch'iao [who was a famous physician of the fifth century 
BC].

Pien-ch'iao cured them both, and when they were well 
again  he  told  them  that  the  malady  they  had  been 
suffering from was one that attacked the internal organs 
from without,  and  for  that  reason  was  curable  by  the 
application of  vegetable  and mineral  drugs.  “But,"  he 
added,  “each of you is  also the victim of a congenital 
disease,  which  has  grown  along  with  the  body  itself. 
Would you like me now to grapple with this?"

They said yes; but asked to hear his diagnosis first.

Pien-ch'iao turned to Kung-hu. “Your mental powers," 
he said, “are strong, but your willpower is weak. Hence, 
though  fruitful  in  plans,  you  are  lacking  in  decision. 
Ch'i-ying's mental powers, on the other hand, are weak, 
while  his  will-power is  strong.  Hence there is  want  of 
forethought, and he is  placed at a disadvantage by the 
narrowness of his aim. Now, if I can effect an exchange 
of hearts between you, the good will be equally balanced 
in both."

So saying,  Pien-ch'iao administered to each of  them a 



potion  of  medicated  wine,  which  threw  them  into  a 
death-like trance lasting three days.

Then, making an incision in their breasts, he took out 
each  man's  heart  and  placed  it  in  the  other's  body, 
poulticing the wounds with herbs of marvellous efficacy.

When the two men regained consciousness, they looked 
exactly the same as before; and, taking their leave, they 
returned home. Only it was Kung-hu who went to Ch'i-
ying's  house,  where  Ch'i-ying's  wife  and  children 
naturally did not recognize him, while Ch'i-ying went to 
Kung-hu's house and was not recognized either. This led 
to a lawsuit  between the two families,  and Pien-ch'iao 
was called in as  arbitrator.  On his  explaining how the 
matter stood, peace was once more restored.

*

KING MU of Chou made a tour of inspection in the 
west.  He crossed the K'un-lun range, but turned back 
before he reached the Yen mountains.

On  his  return  journey,  before  arriving  in  China,  a 
certain artificer by name Yen Shih was presented to him. 
King Mu received him in audience, and asked what he 
could do. “I will do anything," replied Yen Shih, “that 
your  Majesty  may  please  to  command.  But  there  is  a 



piece  of  work,  already  finished,  that  I  should  like  to 
submit first to your Majesty's inspection."

“Bring it  with you tomorrow." said the king, “and we 
will look at it together."

So  Yen  Shih  called  again  the  next  day,  and  was  duly 
admitted  to  the  royal  presence.  “Who  is  that  man 
accompanying you?" asked the King.

“That, Sire, is my own handiwork. He can sing and he 
can act."

The King stared at the figure in astonishment. It walked 
with rapid strides, moving its head up and down, so that 
any one would have taken it for a live human being. The 
artificer touched its chin, and it began singing, perfectly 
in tune. He touched its hand, and it started posturing, 
keeping perfect  time.  It  went  through any  number  of 
movements  that  fancy  might  happen  to  dictate.  The 
King, looking on with his favourite concubine and the 
other  inmates  of  his  harem,  could  hardly  persuade 
himself that it was not real.

As  the  performance  was  drawing  to  an  end,  the 
automaton winked his eye and made sundry advances to 
the  ladies  in  attendance  on  the  King.  This,  however, 
threw the King into a passion, and he would have put Yen 
Shih to death on the spot had not the latter, in mortal 
terror,  instantly  pulled  the  automaton to  pieces  to  let 
him see what it really was. And lo! it turned out to be 
merely  a  conglomeration  of  leather,  wood,  glue  and 



paint,  variously  coloured  white,  black,  red  and  blue. 
Examining  it  closely,  the  King  found  all  the  internal 
organs  complete—liver,  gall,  heart,  lungs,  spleen, 
kidneys, stomach and intestines—and, over these, again, 
muscles and bones and limbs with their joints, skin and 
teeth and hair, all of them artificial. Not a part but was 
fashioned with the utmost nicety and skill; and when it 
was put together again,  the figure presented the same 
appearance as when first brought in. The King tried the 
effect  of  taking  away  the  heart,  and  found  that  the 
mouth would no longer utter a sound; he took away the 
liver, and the eyes could no longer see; he took away the 
kidneys, and the legs lost their power of locomotion.

Now the King was delighted. Drawing a deep breath, he 
exclaimed: “Can it be that human skill is really on a par 
with that of the Creator?"

And forthwith he gave an order for two extra chariots, in 
which  he  took  home  with  him  the  artificer  and  his 
handiwork.

Now, Pan Shu, with his cloud-scaling ladder, and Mo Ti, 
with  his  flying  kite  [which  would  fly  for  three  days 
without  coming down]  thought  that  they  had reached 
the limits of human achievement.

But when Yen Shih's wonderful piece of work had been 
brought to their knowledge, the two philosophers never 
again ventured to boast  of  their  mechanical  skill,  and 
ceased to busy themselves so frequently with the square 
and compasses.



The loan of the good sword

HEI LUAN of Wei had a secret grudge against Ch'iu 
Ping-chang, for which he slew him; and Lai Tan, the son 
of  Ch'iu  Ping-chang,  plotted  vengeance  against  his 
father's enemy. Lai Tan's spirit was very fierce, but his 
body was very slight. You could count the grains of rice 
that  he ate,  and he was at  the mercy of  every gust  of 
wind. For all the anger in his heart, he was not strong 
enough to take his  revenge in open fight,  and he was 
ashamed  to  seek  help  from  others.  So  he  swore  that, 
sword in hand, he would cut Hei Luan's throat unawares. 
This Hei Luan was the most ferocious character of his 
day, and in brute strength he was a match for a hundred 
men. His bones and sinews, skin and flesh were cast in 
superhuman mould. He would stretch out his neck to the 
blade or bare his breast to the arrow, but the sharp steel 
would bend or break, and his body show no scar from the 
impact.  Trusting  to  his  native  strength,  he  looked 
disdainfully on Lai Tan as a mere fledgling.

Lai Tan had a friend Shên T'o, who said to him: “You 
have a bitter feud against Hei Luan, and Hei Luan treats 
you  with  sovereign  contempt.  What  is  your  plan  of 
action?"

Shedding tears, Lai Tan besought his friend's counsel.



“Well," said Shên T'o, “I am told that K'ung Chou of 
Wei has inherited, through an ancestor, a sword formerly 
possessed by the Yin Emperors, of such magical power 
that  a  mere  boy  wielding  it  can  put  to  flight  the 
embattled hosts of an entire army. Why not sue for the 
loan of this sword?"

Acting on this  advice,  Lai  Tan betook himself  to Wei 
and had an interview with K'ung Chou. Following the 
usage of supplicants, he first went through the ceremony 
of handing over his wife and children, and then stated 
his request.

“I  have  three  swords,  replied  K'ung  Chou,  “but  with 
none of them can you kill a man. You may choose which 
you like. First, however, let me describe their qualities. 
The first sword is called “Light-absorber". It is invisible 
to the eye, and when you swing it you cannot tell that 
there  is  anything there.  Things  struck by it  retain  an 
unbroken surface, and it will pass through a man's body 
without his knowing it. The second is called “Shadow-
receiver". If you face north and examine it at the point 
of  dawn,  when  darkness  melts  into  light,  or  in  the 
evening, when day gives  way to dusk,  it  appears  misty 
and  dim,  as  though  there  were  something  there,  the 
shape of which is not discernible. Things struck by it give 
out  a  low  sound,  and  it  passes  through  men's  bodies 
without  causing  them  any  pain.  The  third  is  called 
“Night-tempered", because in broad daylight you only 
see its outline and not the brightness of its blade, while 
at  night you see not  the sword itself  but the dazzling 



light which it emits. The objects which it strikes are cleft 
through with a sibilant sound, but the line of cleavage 
closes up immediately. Pain is felt, but no blood remains 
on the blade.

“These three precious heirlooms have been handed down 
for thirteen generations, but have never been in actual 
use.  They lie stored away in a box, the seals  of  which 
have never been broken."

“In spite of what you tell me," said Lai Tan, “I should 
like  to  borrow  the  third  sword  [-  it  could  be  both 
handled and seen]."

K'ung Chou then returned his wife and children to him, 
and they fasted together for seven days. On the seventh 
day, in the dusk of evening, he knelt down and presented 
the third sword to Lai Tan, who received it with two low 
obeisances and went home again.

Grasping his new weapon, Lai Tan now sought out his 
enemy, and found him lying in a drunken stupor at his 
window. He cut clean through his body in three places 
between the neck and the navel, but Hei Luan was quite 
unconscious of it. Thinking he was dead, Lai Tan made 
off  as  fast  as  he  could,  and  happening  to  meet  Hei 
Luan's son at the door, he struck at him three times with 
his sword. But it was like hitting the empty air [as the 
sword was invisible in daylight]. Hei Luan's son laughed 
and said: “Why are you motioning to me in that silly way 
with your hand?”



Realizing at last that the sword had no power to kill a 
man, Lai Tan heaved a sigh and returned home.

When  Hei  Luan  recovered  from  the  effects  of  his 
debauch, he was angry with his wife: “What do you mean 
by letting me lie exposed to a draught?" he growled; “it 
has given me a sore throat and aching pains in the small 
of my back."

“Why," said his  son,  “I am also feeling a  pain in  my 
body, and a stiffness in my limbs. Lai Tan, you know, 
was here a little time ago and, meeting me at the door, 
made three gestures, which seem somehow to have been 
the cause of it. How he hates us, to be sure!"
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力命
Li Ming

Effort & Destiny

Fate and Effort

EFFORT [or Free Will] said to Fate:
“Your achievements are not equal to mine."

“Pray what do you achieve in the working of things," 
replied  Fate,  “that  you  would  compare  yourself  with 
me?"

“Why,"  said  Effort,  “the  length  of  man's  life,  his 
measure  of  success,  his  rank,  and  his  wealth,  are  all 
things which I have the power to determine."

To this, Fate made reply: “P'êng Tsu's wisdom did not 
exceed that of Yao and Shun, yet he lived to the age of 
eight hundred. Yen Yüan's ability was not inferior to that 
of the average man, yet he died at the early age of thirty-
two. The virtue of Confucius was not less than that of 



the  feudal  princes,  yet  he  was  reduced  to  sore  straits 
between Ch'ên and Ts'ai.

“The  conduct  of  Chou  of  the  Yin  dynasty  did  not 
surpass  that of  the Three Men of Virtue [his  relatives 
Wei Tzu, Chi Tzu and Pi Kan], yet he occupied a kingly 
throne.  Chi  Cha would not accept the overlordship of 
Wu, while T'ien Hêng usurped sole power in Ch'i. Po I 
and Shu Ch'i starved to death at Shou-yang, while Chi 
Shih  waxed  rich  at  Chan-ch'in.  If  these  results  were 
compassed by your  efforts,  how is  it  that  you allotted 
long  life  to  P'êng  Tsu  and  an  untimely  death  to  Yen 
Yüan;  that  you  awarded  discomfiture  to  the  sage  and 
success to the impious, humiliation to the wise man and 
high honours to the fool, poverty to the good and wealth 
to the wicked?"

“If,  as  you  say,"  rejoined  Effort,  “I  have  really  no 
control  over  events,  is  it  not,  then,  owing  to  your 
management that things turn out as they do?"

Fate replied: “The very name “Fate" shows that there 
can be no question of management in the case. When the 
way is straight, I push on; when it is crooked, I put up 
with it. Old age and early death, failure and success, high 
rank and humble  station,  riches  and poverty—all  these 
come  naturally  and  of  themselves.  How  can  I  know 
anything about them?

“Being  what  it  is,  without  knowing  why—that  is  the 
meaning of Fate. What room is there for management 
here?”



Doctor knowledge

YANG CHU had a friend called Chi Liang, who fell ill. 
In seven days'  time his illness had become very grave; 
medical aid was summoned, and his sons stood weeping 
round his bed. Chi Liang said to Yang Chu: “Such excess 
of emotion shows my children to be degenerate. Will you 
kindly sing them something which will  enlighten their 
minds? Yang Chu then chanted the following words:
"How can men be aware of things outside God's ken? 
Over misfortune man has no control, and can look for no 
help  from  God.  Have  doctors  and  wizards  this 
knowledge that you and I have not?”

The  sons,  however,  did  not  understand,  and  finally 
called in three physicians, Dr Chiao, Dr Yü and Dr Lu. 
They  all  diagnosed  his  complaint;  and  Dr  Chiao 
delivered his opinion first: “The hot and cold elements 
of  your  body,"  he  said  to  Chi  Liang,  “are  not  in 
harmonious  accord,  and  the  impermeable  and 
infundibular  parts  are  mutually  disproportionate.  The 
origin  of  your  malady  is  traceable  to  disordered 
appetites,  and  to  the  dissipation  of  your  vital  essence 
through  worry  and  care.  Neither  God  nor  devil  is  to 
blame. Although the illness  is  grave,  it  is  amenable to 
treatment."

Chi Liang said: “You are only one of the common ruck," 
and speedily got rid of him.



Then Dr Yü came forward and said: “You were born with 
too  little  nervous  force,  and  were  too  freely  fed  with 
mother's milk. Your illness is not one that has developed 
in a matter of twenty-four hours; the causes which have 
led up to it are of gradual growth. It is incurable."

Chi Liang replied: “You are a good doctor," and told 
them to give him some food.

Lastly, Dr Lu said: “Your illness is attributable neither 
to God, nor to man, nor to the agency of spirits. It was 
already fore-ordained in the mind of providence when 
you were endowed with this bodily form at birth. What 
possible good can herbs and drugs do you?"

“You  are  a  heaven-born  physician  indeed!"  cried  Chi 
Liang; and sent him away laden with presents.

Not long after, his illness disappeared of itself.

Incumbent lamenting

DUKE  CHING  of  Ch'i  was  travelling  across  the 
northern flank of the Ox-mountain in the direction of 
the capital. Gazing at the view before him, he burst into 
a flood of tears, exclaiming: “What a lovely scene! How 
verdant and luxuriantly wooded! To think that some day 



I  must  die  and  leave  my  kingdom,  passing  away  like 
running  water!  If  only  there  were  no  such  things  as 
death, nothing should induce me to stir from this spot."

Two of the ministers in attendance on the Duke, taking 
their  cue from him, also began to weep,  saying:  “We, 
who are dependent on your  Highness's  bounty,  whose 
food is of an inferior sort, who have to ride on broken-
down hacks or in creaking carts—even we do not want to 
die. How much less our sovereign liege!"

Yen Tzu, meanwhile, was standing by, with a broad smile 
on his face. The Duke wiped away his tears and, looking 
at  him,  said:  “To-day  I  am stricken with  grief  on my 
journey, and both K'ung and Chü mingle their tears with 
mine. How is it that you alone can smile?"

Yen Tzu replied: “If the worthy ruler were to remain in 
perpetual possession of his realm, Duke T'ai and Duke 
Huan would still  be  exercising their  sway.  If  the  bold 
ruler  were  to  remain  in  perpetual  possession,  Duke 
Chuang and Duke Ling would still be ruling the land. 
But  if  all  these  rulers  were  now  in  possession,  where 
would your Highness be? Why, standing in the furrowed 
fields, clad in coir cape and hat! [ - the usual garb of a 
Chinese peasant in wet weather.]

“Condemned to a hard life on earth, you would have had 
no time, I warrant, for brooding over death. Again, how 
did you yourself come to occupy this throne? By a series 
of successive reigns and removals,  till  at last your turn 
came. And are you alone going to weep and lament over 



this order of things? That is pure selfishness. It was the 
sight of these two objects—a self-centred prince and his 
fawning  attendants—that  set  me  quietly  laughing  to 
myself just now."

Duke Ching felt much ashamed. Raising his goblet, he 
filled himself one cup, and his obsequious courtiers two 
cups of wine each.

Dead son

THERE WAS once a man, Tung-mên Wu of Wei, who 
when his son died testified no grief. His house-steward 
said to him: “The love you bore your son could hardly be 
equalled by that of any other parent. Why, then, do you 
not mourn for him now that he is dead?"

“There was a time," replied Tung-mên Wu, “when I had 
no  son,  yet  I  never  had  occasion  to  grieve  on  that 
account. Now that my son is dead, I am only in the same 
condition as I was before my son was born. What reason 
have I, then, to mourn?"

The  husbandman takes  his  measures  according  to  the 
season,  the  trader  occupies  himself  with  gain,  the 
craftsman strives to master his art,  the official  pursues 
power. Here we have the operation of human forces.



But the husbandman has seasons of rain and seasons of 
drought,  the  trader  meets  with  gains  and  losses,  the 
craftsman  experiences  both  failure  and  success,  the 
official finds opportunities or the reverse. Here we see 
the working of Destiny.



7

楊朱
Yang Zhu

Yang Chu's Garden 
of Pleasure

Chapter 1. The Vanity Of Fame

YANG CHU, when travelling in  Lu,  put  up at  Meng 
Sun Yang's.

Meng asked him: “A man can never be more than a man; 
why do people still trouble themselves about fame?"

Yang Chu answered:  “If  they  do  so  their  object  is  to 
become rich."

Meng: “But when they have become rich, why do they 
not stop?"

Yang Chu said: “They aim at getting honours."



Meng: “Why then do they not stop when they have got 
them?"

Yang Chu: “On account of their death."

Meng: “But what can they desire still after their death?"

Yang Chu: “They think of their posterity."

Meng:  “How  can  their  fame  be  available  to  their 
posterity?"

Yang Chu:  “For  fame's  sake  they  endure  all  kinds  of 
bodily hardship and mental pain. They dispose of their 
glory for the benefit of their clan, and even their fellow-
citizens  profit  by  it.  How  much  more  so  do  their 
descendants! Howbeit it becomes those desirous of real 
fame  to  be  disinterested,  and  disinterestedness  means 
poverty; and likewise they must be unostentatious, and 
this is equivalent to humble condition."

How then can fame be disregarded, and how can fame 
come of itself?

The ignorant, while seeking to maintain fame, sacrifice 
reality. By doing so they will have to regret that nothing 
can rescue them from danger and death, and not only 
learn to know the difference between ease and pleasure 
and sorrow and grief.



Chapter 2. Real And False Greatness

YANG CHU said:

“Kuan Ching filled his post as a minister of Ch’i in the 
following way.  When his sovereign was wanton he was 
wanton too; when his sovereign was prodigal he was also 
prodigal. He met his wishes and obeyed him; following 
the right path, he made the kingdom prosper. But after 
the king's death, he was only Mr. Kuan again. Nothing 
more.

“But  when  Tien  was  minister  of  Ch’i  he  behaved  as 
follows.  When  his  sovereign  was  overbearing  he  was 
condescending.  When his  sovereign  collected  taxes  he 
distributed money. Thus the people admired him, and in 
consequence  he  entered  into  the  possession  of  the 
kingdom of Ch’i. His descendants hold it to this day.[1]

“If anybody has real greatness he is poor; if his greatness 
is spurious, he is rich."

Yang Chu said:

“The really good man is not famous; if he be famous, he 
is  not  really  a  good man,  for  all  fame is  nothing but 
falsehood.

“Of old Yao and Shun pretended to yield the empire to 



Hsu-yu and Shan-Chuan, but they did not lose it, and 
enjoyed happiness for a hundred years.

“Po Yo and Shu-Ch’i really abdicated on account of the 
Prince Ku-Chu, and lost their  kingdom at last,  finally 
dying of starvation on the mountain of Shou-Yang.[2]

“This is the difference between the real and false."

notes
[1]Kuan Chang died 645 B.C. Tien became King of Ch’i 370 B.C.
[2]The Prince of Ku-Chu, the father of these two brothers, had appointed the younger 
brother Shu-Ch’i to be his successor. The latter not wishing to deprive his brother, 
and the former not desiring to act against his father's will, both left the principality 
and died in poverty.



Chapter 3. The Brevity Of Conscious Life

YANG CHU said:

“One hundred years is the limit of a long life. Not one in 
a  thousand  ever  attains  to  it.  Yet  if  they  do,  still 
unconscious infancy and old age take up about half this 
time.

“The time he passes unconsciously while asleep at night, 
and that which is wasted though awake during the day, 
also amounts to another half of the rest. Again pain and 
sickness, sorrow and fear, fill up about a half, so that he 
really gets only ten years or so for his enjoyment. And 
even then there is not one hour free from some anxiety.

“What then is the object of human life? What makes it 
pleasant? Comfort and elegance, music and beauty. Yet 
one  cannot  always  gratify  the  desire  for  comfort  and 
elegance nor incessantly enjoy beauty and music.

“Besides,  being  warned  and  exhorted  by  punishments 
and rewards,  urged forward and repelled by fame and 
laws, men are constantly rendered anxious. Striving for 
one vain hour of glory and providing for the splendour 
which is to survive their death, they go their own solitary 
ways,  analysing what they hear with their ears and see 
with their eyes, and carefully considering what is good 
for body and mind; so they lose the happiest moments of 



the present, and cannot really give way to these feelings 
for one hour.

“How do they really differ from chained criminals?

“The Ancients  knew that  all  creatures  enter but for  a 
short while into life, and must suddenly depart in death. 
Therefore they gave way to their impulses and did not 
check their natural propensities.

“They  denied  themselves  nothing  that  could  give 
pleasure to their bodies; consequently, as they were not 
seeking fame. but were following their own nature, they 
went  smoothly  on,  never  at  variance  with  their 
inclinations.  They  did  not  seek  for  posthumous  fame. 
They neither  did  anything criminal,  and of  glory and 
fame, rank and position, as well as of the span of their 
life they took no heed."



Chapter 4. Death The Equaliser

YANG CHU said:

“That  in  which all  beings  differ  is  life,  that  in  which 
they are all alike is death.

“During life there is the difference of intelligence and 
dullness, honour and meanness, but in death there is the 
equality of rottenness and putrefaction. Neither can be 
prevented.  Although intelligence  and dullness,  honour 
and meanness exist,  no human power can affect them, 
just as rottenness and putrefaction cannot be prevented. 
Human beings cannot make life and death, intelligence 
and stupidity, honourableness and meanness, what they 
are, for all beings live and die equally, are equally wise 
and stupid, honourable and mean.

“Some die at the age of ten, some at one hundred. The 
wise and benevolent die as the cruel and imbecile.

“In life they are known as Yao and Shun[1]; dead they are 
so many bones which cannot be distinguished. But if we 
hasten to enjoy our life, we have no time to trouble about 
what comes after death."

notes
[1]Yao and Shun, the two model emperors of antiquity.



Chapter 5. False Virtues

YANG CHU said:

“Po Yi was not without desire, for being too proud of his 
purity of mind, he was led to death by starvation.

“Chan-Chi[1] was not passionless, for being too proud of 
his virtue he happened to reduce his family.

“Those who in pursuit of purity and virtue do good in a 
false way resemble these men."

notes
[1]Chan-Chi. The proper name of Fui-hsia-hui, an official in the state of Lu, famous 
for his continence, which prevented him from getting children, so that he reduced his 
family.



Chapter 6. The Ideal Life

YANG CHU said:

“Yuan Hsie lived in mean circumstances in Lu, while Tse 
Kung[1] amassed wealth in Wei.

“Poverty galled the one, and riches caused uneasiness to 
the other.

“So poverty will not do nor wealth either."

“But what then will do?"

“I answer enjoy life and take one's ease, for those who 
know how to enjoy life are not poor, and he that lives at 
ease requires no riches."

notes
[1]Tse Kung was a disciple of Confucius.



Chapter 7. Duty To The Living And The Dead

YANG CHU said:

“There is  an old saying,  'We must  pity the living and 
part with the dead.' This is a good saying.

“Pity does not merely consist in an unusual feeling.

“So we may give the feverish rest, satiety to the hungry, 
warmth to the cold, and assistance to the miserable; but 
for  the  dead,  when we have  rightly  bewailed them,  to 
what use is it to place pearls and jewels in their mouths, 
or  to  dress  them  in  state  robes,  or  offer  animals  in 
sacrifice, or to expose effigies of paper?"



Chapter 8. The Art Of Life

YEN-PING-CHUNG  asked  Kuan-Yi-Wu[1] as  to 
cherishing life.

Kuan-Yi-Wu replied:

“It suffices to give it its free course, neither checking nor 
obstructing it."

Yen-Ping-Chung said: “And as to details?"

Kuan-Yi-Wu  replied:  “Allow  the  ear  to  hear  what  it 
likes, the eye to see what it likes, the nose to smell what 
it likes, the mouth to say what it likes, the body to enjoy 
the comforts it likes to have, and the mind to do what it 
likes.

“Now  what  the  ear  likes  to  hear  is  music,  and  the 
prohibition of it is what I call obstruction to the ear.

“What  the  eye  likes  to  look at  is  beauty;  and its  not 
being permitted to regard this beauty I call obstruction 
of sight.

“What the nose likes to smell  is  perfume; and its  not 
being permitted to smell I call obstruction to scent.

“What the mouth likes to talk about is right and wrong; 



and if it is not permitted to speak I call it obstruction of 
the understanding.

“The comforts the body enjoys to have are rich food and 
fine clothing; and if it is not permitted, then I call that 
obstruction of the senses of the body.

“What the mind likes is to be at peace; and its not being 
permitted rest I call obstruction of the mind's nature.

“All these obstructions are a source of the most painful 
vexation.

“Morbidly to cultivate this cause of vexation, unable to 
get rid of it,  and so have a long but very sad life of a 
hundred, a thousand, or ten thousand years, is not what I 
call cherishing life.

“But to check this source of obstruction and with calm 
enjoyment to await death for a day, a month, or a year or 
ten years, is what I understand by enjoying life."

Kuan-Yi-Wu said:

“Since I have told you about cherishing life, please tell 
me how it is with the burial of the dead."

Yen-Ping-Chung said:

“Burying the dead is but of very little importance. What 
shall I tell you about it?"



Kuan-Yi-Wu replied:

“I really wish to hear it."

Yen-Ping-Chung answered:

“What can I do when I am dead? They may burn my 
body, or cast it into deep water, or inter it,  or leave it 
uninterred, or throw it wrapped up in a mat into some 
ditch, or cover it with princely apparel and embroidered 
garments  and  rest  it  in  a  stone  sarcophagus.  All  that 
depends on mere chance."

Kuan-Yi-Wu  looked  round  at  Pao-Shu-huang-tse  and 
said to him:

“Both of us have made some progress in the doctrine of 
life and death."

notes
[1]Both famous statesmen of antiquity in the service of the dukes of Chi.



Chapter 9. The Happy Voluptuaries

TSE-CHAN was Minister in Cheng, and governed for 
three years, and governed well.[1]

The good people complied with his injunctions, and the 
bad were in awe of his prohibitory laws.

So Cheng was governed, and the princes were afraid of it.

Tse-Chan had an elder brother, Kung-Sun-Chow, and a 
younger,  Kung-Sun-Mu.  The  former  was  fond  of 
feasting and the latter of gallantry.

In the house of Kung-Sun-Chow a thousand barrels of 
wine were stored, and yeast in piled-up heaps.

Within a hundred paces from the door the smell of drugs 
and liquor offended people's noses.

He  was  so  much  under  the  influence  of  wine  that  he 
ignored the feeling of remorse, was unconscious of the 
safe and dangerous parts of the path of life; what was 
present  or  wanting  in  his  house,  the  near  or  remote 
degrees  of  relationship,[1] the  various  degrees  of 
relationship, the joy of living and the sadness of death.

Water,  fire and swords might almost touch his  person, 
and he would be unaware of it.



Within  the  house  of  Kung-Sun-Mu  there  was  a 
compound  of  about  thirty  or  forty  houses,  which  he 
filled with damsels of exquisite beauty. So much was he 
captivated by their charms, that he neglected his relatives 
and friends, broke off all family intercourse, and retiring 
into his inner court turned night into day.

Within three months he only came forth once and yet he 
still did not feel contented.

Was there a pretty girl in the neighbourhood, he would 
try  to  win  her  with  bribes  or  allurements,  and  only 
desisted with the impossibility of obtaining his desires.

Tse-Chan pondering over these things, stealthily betook 
himself to Teng-hsi to consult him, and said:

“I have heard that the care for one's own person has its 
influence on the family, and the care taken of a family 
influences  the  state.  That  is  to  say,  starting  from the 
nearest one reaches to what is distant. I have taken care 
of  my  kingdom,  but  my  own  family  is  in  disorder. 
Perhaps this way is not the right one. What am I to do? 
what measures am I to take to save these two men?"

Teng-hsi replied:

“I have wondered for a long while at you. But I did not 
dare to speak to you first. Why do you not always control 
them? Administer exhortations based on the importance 
of  life  and  nature,  or  admonitions  regarding  the 



sublimity of righteousness and proper conduct."

Tse-Chan did as  Teng-hsi  had advised,  and taking an 
opportunity of seeing his brothers said to them:

“That in which man is superior to beasts and birds are 
his mental faculties. Through them he gets righteousness 
and propriety, and so glory and rank fall to his share. 
You  are  only  moved  by  what  excites  your  sense,  and 
indulge only in licentious desires, endangering your lives 
and natures.

“Hear  my  words.  Repent  in  the  morning,  and  in  the 
evening you will have already gained the wage that will 
support you."

Chow and Mu said:

“Long ago we knew it and made our choice.

“Nor had we to wait for your instructions to enlighten 
us.

“It is very difficult to preserve life, and easy to come by 
one's  death.  Yet  who  would  think  of  awaiting  death, 
which comes so easily,  on account of  the difficulty of 
preserving life?

“You value proper conduct and righteousness in order to 
excel before others, and you do violence to your feelings 
and nature in striving for glory. That to us appears to be 
worse than death.



“Our only fear is lest, wishing to gaze our fill at all the 
beauties of this one life, and to exhaust all the pleasures 
of  the present  years,  the repletion of  the belly  should 
prevent us from drinking what our palate delights in, or 
the slackening of our strength not allow us to revel with 
pretty women.

“We have no time to trouble about bad reputations or 
mental dangers. Therefore for you to argue with us and 
disturb our minds merely because you surpass others in 
ability to govern, and to try and allure us with promises 
of  glory  and  appointments,  is  indeed  shameful  and 
deplorable.

“But we will now settle the question with you.

“See now. If  anybody knows how to regulate external 
things, the things do not of necessity become regulated, 
and his body has still to toil and labour. But if anybody 
knows how to regulate internals,  the things  go on all 
right, and the mind obtains peace and rest.

“Your  system  of  regulating  external  things  will  do 
temporarily  and for  a single  kingdom, but it  is  not  in 
harmony  with  the  human  heart,  while  our  method  of 
regulating  internals  can  be  extended  to  the  whole 
universe,  and  there  would  be  no  more  princes  and 
ministers.

“We always desired to propagate this doctrine of ours, 
and now you would teach us yours."



Tse-Chan in his perplexity found no answer.

Later on he met and informed Teng-hsi.

Teng-hsi said:

“You are living together with real men without knowing 
it.

“Who  calls  you  wise?  Cheng  has  been  governed  by 
chance, and without merit of yours."

notes
[1]The famous minister of Cheng, Kung-sun-chiao, who lived about B.C. 550.
[2]The nine degrees of relationship are counted from great-great-grandfather to the 
great-great-grandson.



Chapter 10. The Joyous Life Of Tuan-Mu-Shu

TUAN-MU-SHU  of  Wei  was  descended  from  Tse-
Kung.

He had a patrimony of ten thousand gold pieces.

Indifferent to the chances of life, he followed his own 
inclinations.

What the heart delights in he would do and delight in: 
with  his  walls  and  buildings,  pavilions,  verandahs, 
gardens,  parks,  ponds  and  lakes,  wine  and  food, 
carriages,  dresses,  women  and  attendants,  he  would 
emulate the princes of Chi and Chu in luxury.

Whenever his heart desired something, or his ear wished 
to hear something, his eye to see or his mouth to taste, 
he would procure it at all costs, though the thing might 
only be had in a far-off country, and not in the kingdom 
of Chi.

When on a journey the mountains and rivers might be 
ever  so difficult  and dangerous to pass,  and the roads 
ever so long, he would still proceed just as men walk a 
few steps.

A hundred guests were entertained daily in his palace. In 
the kitchens there were always fire and smoke, and the 
vaults of his hall and peristyle incessantly resounded with 
songs and music. The remains from his table he divided 



first  among  his  clansmen.  What  they  left  was  divided 
among his fellow-citizens, and what these did not eat was 
distributed throughout the whole kingdom.

When Tuan-mu-Shu reached the age of sixty,  and his 
mind and body began to decay, he gave up his household 
and  distributed  all  his  treasures,  pearls  and  gems, 
carriages and dresses, concubines and female attendants. 
Within a year he had disposed of his fortune, and to his 
offspring he had left nothing. When he fell ill, he had 
no means to buy medicines and a stone lancet, and when 
he died, there was not even money for his funeral. All his 
countrymen  who  had  benefited  by  him  contributed 
money to bury him,  and gave back the fortune of  his 
descendants.

When Ch’in-ku-li[1] heard of this he said:

“Tuan-mu-Shu was a fool, who brought disgrace to his 
ancestor."

When Tuan-Kan-Sheng heard of it he said:

“Tuan-mu-Shu  was  a  wise  man;  his  virtue  was  much 
superior  to  that  of  his  ancestors.  The  commonsense 
people were shocked at his conduct, but it was in accord 
with the right doctrine. The excellent man of Wei only 
adhered to propriety. They surely had not a heart like 
his."

notes
[1]Ch’in-ku-li is said to have been a pupil of the philosopher Me Ti.



Chapter 11. The Folly Of Desire For Long Life

MENG-SUN-YANG asked Yang Chu:

“There  are  men  who  cherish  life  and  care  for  their 
bodies  with  the  intention  of  grasping  immortality.  Is 
that possible?"

Yang Chu replied:

“According to the laws of nature there is no such thing as 
immortality."

Meng-sun-Yang: “Yet is it possible to acquire a very long 
life?"

Yang Chu: “According to the laws of nature there is no 
such  thing  as  a  very  long  life.  Neither  can  life  be 
preserved  by  cherishing  or  the  body  benefited  by 
fostering."

Meng-sun-Yang: “What would be a long life?"

“All things were the same as they are now. The five good 
and bad passions were of old as they are now. So also the 
safety and peril of the four limbs. Grief and joy for the 
things of this world were of old as they are now, and the 
constant  change of  peace  and revolution.  Having seen 



and  heard  all  these  things,  one  would  already  be 
awearied of it at the age of a hundred. How much more 
after a very long life!"

Meng-sun-Yang: “If it be so a sudden death would be 
preferable to a long life; therefore we ought to run on to 
a pointed sword or jump into deep water to have what our 
heart yearns for."

Yang Chu:  “No.  Having once come into life  regard it 
and let it pass; mark its desires and wishes, and so wait 
death.

“When death comes, disregard it and let it come. Mark 
what it brings you, and be drifted away to annihilation.

“If you pay no regard to life and death, and let them be 
as they are, how can you be anxious lest our life should 
end too soon?"



Chapter 12. Self-Sacrifice And Self-Aggrandisement

YANG CHU said:

“Po-chêng-tse-kao[1] would not part with a hair  of his 
body for the benefit of others.  He quitted his country 
and became a ploughman. The great Yü[2] did not profit 
by his own body, which grew quite emaciated.

“If  the  ancients  by  injuring  a  single  hair  could  have 
rendered  a  service  to  the  world,  they  would  not  have 
done it;  and had the universe been offered to a single 
person, he would not have accepted it.

“As  nobody  would  damage  even  a  hair,  and  nobody 
would do a favour to the world, the world was in a perfect 
state."

Ch’in-Tse asked Yang Chu:

“If by pulling out  a  hair  of  your  body you would aid 
mankind, would you do it?"

Yang Chu answered:

“Mankind is surely not to be helped by a single hair."



Ch’in-Tse said:

“But supposing it possible, would you do it?"

Yang Chu gave no answer.

Thereupon  Ch’in-Tse  told  Meng-sun-Yang,  who 
replied:

“I will explain the Master's meaning.

“Supposing for tearing off a piece of your skin you were 
offered ten thousand gold pieces, would you do it?"

Ch’in-Tse said:

“I would."

Meng-sun-Yang again asked:

“Supposing for cutting off one of your limbs you were to 
get a kingdom, would you do it?"

Ch’in-Tse was silent.

“See now," said Meng-sun-Yang. “A hair is unimportant 
compared with the skin, and the skin also is unimportant 
compared with a limb.

“However, many hairs put together form skin, and many 
skins form a limb. Therefore, though a hair is but one 
among the many molecules composing the body, it is not 



to be disregarded."

Ch’in-Tse replied:

“I do not know how to answer you. If I were to ask Lao-
tse and Kuan-Yin,[3] your opinion would be found right, 
and so also if I were to consult great Yü and Me-ti."

Meng-sun-Yang upon this turned round to his disciples, 
and spoke of something else.

notes
[1]Po-chêng-tse-kao was a Taoist of the time of Yao.
[2]The great Yü, the controller of the great flood, which task so occupied him that he 
entirely forgot his own wants.
[3]The Taoist philosopher.



Chapter 13. The Vanity Of Reputation

YANG CHU said:

“The  world  praises  Shun-Yu,  Duke  Chow,  and 
Confucius, and condemns Chieh and Chow. Now Shun 
had to plough in Ho-yang and to burn tiles in Lei-tse. 
His  four  limbs  had  no  rest,  and  rich  food  and  warm 
clothing were unknown to him.

“His parents and his kinsfolk did not love him, and his 
brothers and sisters did not bear him affection.

“In his thirtieth year he was obliged to marry without 
telling his parents.

“When he received the empire from Yao he was already 
an old man and his mental powers were declining. His 
son Shang-Chun having no talents, he left the imperial 
dignity to Yü. Still he had to toil and slave till he died.

“Of all mortals he was the most pitiable and miserable.

“Kun's services in regulating the water and earthworks 
being impracticable, he was put to death on Mount Yu 
Shan.

“Yü, his son, continued his task, served his enemy, and 
spent all his energy on the earthworks. When a son was 
born to him he could not take him in his arms, nor in 



passing his door did he enter.  His whole body became 
withered,  his  hands  and  feet  hardened  by  toil.  When 
Shun yielded the empire to him he still lived in a small 
house and wore only an elegant sash and a coronet. He 
also had to toil and slave till he died. Of all mortals he 
was the most overworked and fatigued.

“When King Yü died Cheng was still of tender age, and 
Duke Chow became Prince Regent.

“The  Duke  of  Chow  was  dissatisfied,  and  spread  evil 
rumours  about  Chow  throughout  the  empire.  Chow 
stayed three years in the east, caused his elder brother to 
be beheaded and his younger to be banished, and nearly 
lost his own life. Till he died he had to toil and slave.

“Of all mortals, he was the most menaced and terrorised.

“Confucius was well acquainted with the principles of the 
old emperors. He accepted the invitations of the princes 
of his time. But a tree was felled over him in Sung and his 
footprints were wiped out in Wei. In Shang and Chow he 
came  to  distress,  was  assaulted  in  Chen  and  Tsai, 
humiliated by Chi and insulted by Yang-hu.

“Till he died he had to toil and slave.

“Of all mortals he was the most harassed and worried.

“All  these  four  sages,  while  alive,  had  not  one  day's 
pleasure, and after their death a reputation lasting many 
years.



“Yet reputation cannot bring back reality.

“You  praise  them  and  they  do  not  know  it,  and  you 
honour them and they are not aware of it. There is now 
no distinction between them and a clod of earth.

“Chieh  availed  himself  of  the  wealth  of  many 
generations, and attained to the honour of facing south 
as king. His wisdom was sufficient to restrain his many 
subjects, and his power great enough to shake the land 
within the four seas. He indulged in what was agreeable 
to his eyes and ears, and fulfilled his heart's desires. He 
was gay and merry till death.

“Of all mortals he was the most reckless and dissipated.

“Chow  also  availed  himself  of  the  wealth  of  many 
generations, and became King.

“Everything yielded to his will.

“Abandoning  himself  to  his  desires  through  the  long 
night, he indulged in debauchery in his seraglio. Nor did 
he embitter his life with propriety and righteousness.

“He was merry and gay till he was put to death.

“Of  all  mortals  he  was  the  most  licentious  and 
extravagant.

“These two villains while alive took delight in following 



their own inclination and desires, and after death were 
called fools and tyrants. Yet reality is nothing that can 
be given by reputation.

“Ignorant  of  censure  and  unconscious  of  praise,  they 
differed in no respect from the stump of a tree or a clod 
of earth.

“The  four  sages,  though  objects  of  admiration,  were 
troubled up to their very end, and were equally and alike 
doomed to die.

“The two villains, though detested and hated by many, 
remained in high spirits up to the very end, and they too 
were equally doomed to die."



Chapter 14. Difficulty And Ease Of Government

YANG CHU had an audience with the King of Leang.

Yang Chu said: “To govern the world is as easy as to turn 
round the palm of the hand."

The King of Leang said:

“You have a wife and a concubine, Master, but are unable 
to govern them. You have a garden of three acres, but are 
unable to weed it. How then can you say that governing 
the world is like turning round the palm of the hand?"

Yang Chu said:

“Observe,  your  Majesty,  the  shepherds.  One  allows  a 
boy only five feet high to shoulder a whip and drive a 
hundred sheep. He wants them to go eastward, and they 
obey him, or westward, and they obey him. Now let Yao 
drag a sheep, and Shen follow with a whip, and they will 
never advance a yard.  Fishes that swallow ships do not 
enter into small rivers.

“Wild  geese  that  soar  on  high  do  not  light  on  low 
marshes, but are borne over in their flights. The notes C 
and Cis do not harmonise with brisk and lively airs, for 



the  sound is  too  different.  Thus  a  man who manages 
important matters does not trouble himself about trifles. 
And  he  who  accomplishes  great  deeds  does  no  small 
ones. That was my meaning."

Chapter 15. All Things Pass

YANG CHU said:

“The memory of  things  of  highest  antiquity  is  faded. 
Who  recollects  them?  Of  the  time  of  the  three 
generations  of  Emperors[1] something is  preserved,  but 
the  rest  is  lost.  Of  the  five  rulers[2] something  is  still 
known, the rest is only guessed at. Of the events during 
the time of the three emperors[3] some are veiled in deep 
obscurity,  and  some  are  clear,  yet  out  of  a  hundred 
thousand not  one is  recollected.  Of the  things  of  our 
present life some are heard, others seen, yet not one out 
of  ten  thousand  is  recollected.  It  is  impossible  to 
calculate  the  number  of  years  elapsed  from  remote 
antiquity  to  the  present  day.  Only  from  Fw-hsi 
downwards there are more than three hundred thousand 
years.

“Every  trace  of  intelligent  and  stupid  men,  of  the 
beautiful and ugly, successful and unsuccessful, right and 
wrong, is effaced. And whether quickly or slowly is the 
only point of difference.



“If anybody cares for one hour's blame or praise so much 
that, by torturing his spirit and body, he struggles for a 
name lasting some hundred years after his death, can the 
halo of glory revive his dried bones, or give it back the 
joy of living?" 

notes
[1]The three generations of Emperors, namely, those of heaven, those of the earth, 
and the human emperors, forming the first fabulous epoch of Chinese history.
[2]The five rulers are Fw-hsi, Shen-nung, Huang-ti, Yao and Shun.
[3]The three emperors are, Yü, T’eng and Wen-Wang, the founders of the first three 
dynasties.

Chapter 16. The Nature Of Man

YANG CHU said:

“Men resemble heaven and earth in that they cherish five 
principles.[1] Of all creatures, man is the most skilful. His 
nails  and  teeth  do  not  suffice  to  procure  him 
maintenance  and  shelter.  His  skin  and  sinews  do  not 
suffice to defend him; though running he cannot attain 
profit  nor  escape  harm,  and  he  has  neither  hair  nor 
feathers  to protect  him from the cold and heat.  He is 
thus compelled to use things to nourish his nature, to 
rely on his intelligence, and not to put his confidence in 
brute force; therefore intelligence is appreciated because 



it  preserves  us  and  brute  force  despised  because  it 
encroaches upon things.

“But I am not the owner of my own body, for I, when I 
am born, must complete it, nor do I possess things, for 
having got them, I must part with them again. The body 
is  essential  for  birth,  but  things  are  essential  for  its 
maintenance.

“If there were a body born complete I could not possess 
it, and I could not possess things not to be parted with. 
For  possessing  a  body  or  things  would  be  unlawfully 
appropriating a body belonging to the whole universe, 
and  appropriating  things  belonging  to  the  universe 
which no sage would do.

“He  who  regards  as  common  property  a  body 
appertaining to the universe and the things of the of the 
universe is a perfect man.

“And that is the highest degree of perfection."

notes
[1]The moral life of men is based on five principles (virtues), benevolence, uprightness, 
propriety, knowledge, and good faith.



Chapter 17. The Four Chimeras

YANG CHU said:

“There  are  four  things  which  do not  allow people  to 
rest:

“Long life. Reputation. Rank. Riches.

“Those who have them fear ghosts, fear men, power, and 
punishment. They are always fugitives. Whether they are 
killed or live they regulate their lives by externals.

“Those who do not set their destiny at defiance do not 
desire a long life, and those who are not fond of honour 
do not desire reputation.

“Those who do not want power desire no rank.

“Those who are not avaricious have no desire for riches.

“Of this sort of men it may be truthfully said that they 
live in accordance with their nature. In the whole world 
they have no equal.

“They regulate their life by inward things.

“There is an old proverb which says:



“Without marriage and an official career a man would be 
free from half of his yearnings.

“If men could do without clothes and food there would 
be no more kings or subjects."

Chapter 18. All Pleasures Are Relative

A COMMON saying of the Chow time is:

“Can a husbandman sit down and rest?

“At dawn he sets out, and at night returns.

“This  he  considers  the  perpetual  course  of  human 
nature.

“He eats  coarse  fare,  which seems to him to be great 
delicacies. His skin and joints are rough and swollen, and 
his sinews and joints thickened and swollen. If he could 
live for one day clothed in smooth furs, in a silken tent, 
and eat meat and millet, orchids and oranges, he would 
grow sick at heart and his body would grow weak and his 
interior fire cause him to fall ill.

“If on the other hand the Prince of Shang or Lu were to 
try to cultivate the land like the farmer it would not be 
long before they would both be  utterly  worn out.  Yet 



each one says: In the world there is nothing better than 
these our comforts and delights.

“There  was  one  old  farmer  of  Sung  who  never  wore 
anything else than coarse hempen clothes; even for the 
winter he had no others. In spring, when cultivating the 
land, he warmed himself in the sunshine.

“He did not know that there were such things as large 
mansions and winter apartments, brocade and silk, furs 
of fox and badger in the world.

“Turning one day to his wife he said:

“People  do not  know how pleasant it  is  to have warm 
sunshine on the back. I shall  communicate this  to our 
prince, and I am sure to get a rich present.

“A rich man of the village said to him: 'Once there was a 
man fond of big beans, hemp-stalks, cress and duckweed. 
He  told  the  village  elder  of  them.  The  village  elder 
tasted  them,  and  they  burnt  his  mouth  and  gave  him 
pains in his stomach.

“Everybody laughed, and was angry with the man, who 
felt much ashamed.

“Such a man do you resemble."



Chapter 19. The Wisdom Of Contentment

YANG CHU said:

“How  can  a  body  possessing  the  four  things,  a 
comfortable house, fine clothes, good food, and pretty 
women, still long for anything else? He who does so has 
an  insatiable  nature,  and insatiableness  is  a  worm that 
eats body and mind.

“Loyalty cannot set the sovereign at ease, but perhaps 
may imperil one's body. Righteousness cannot help the 
world,  but  perhaps  may  do  harm  to  one's  life.  The 
sovereign's peace not being brought about by loyalty, the 
fame of  the  loyal  dwindles  to  nothing,  and the  world 
deriving no profit from righteousness,  the fame of the 
righteous amounts to nought.

“How the sovereign and subjects can alike be set at ease, 
and how the world and I can simultaneously be helped, is 
set forth in the dictum of the ancients."

Yu Tse[1] said:

“He who renounces fame has no sorrow."

Lao Tse said:

“Fame  is  the  follower  of  reality.  Now,  however,  as 



people pursue fame with such frenzy—does it not really 
come of itself if it is disregarded? At present fame means 
honour and regard. Lack of fame brings humbleness and 
disgrace. Again, ease and pleasure follow upon honour 
and  regard.  Sorrow  and  grief  attend  humbleness  and 
disgrace. Sorrow and grief are contrary to human nature; 
ease and pleasure are in accord with it. These things have 
reality."

notes
[1]Yu Tse, a philosopher reputed to have lived B.C. 1250.
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說符
Shuo Fu

Causality

Echoes

IN THE COURSE of Lieh Tzu's instruction by Hu-
ch'iu  Tzu-lin,  the  latter  said  to  him:  “You  must 
familiarize  yourself  with  the  theory  of  consequents 
before you can talk of regulating conduct."

Lieh Tzu said: “Will you explain what you mean by the 
theory of consequents?"

“Look at your shadow," said his Master, “and then you 
will know."

Lieh turned and looked at his shadow. When his body 
was bent, the shadow was crooked; when his body was 
upright, the shadow was straight. Thus it appeared that 



the attributes of straightness and crookedness were not 
inherent  in  the  shadow,  but  corresponded  to  certain 
positions  of  the  body.  Likewise,  contraction  and 
extension are not inherent in the subject, but take place 
in obedience to external causes. Holding this theory of 
consequents is to be at home in the antecedent.

Kuan Yin spoke to Master  Lieh,  saying:  “If  speech is 
sweet, the echo will be sweet; if speech is harsh, the echo 
will  be harsh.  If  the body is  long,  the shadow will  be 
long;  if  the  body  is  short,  the  shadow  will  be  short. 
Reputation is like an echo, personal experiences like a 
shadow.

Hence the saying: “Heed your words, and they will meet 
with harmonious response; heed your actions, and they 
will find agreeable accord." Therefore, the sage observes 
the origin in order to know the issue, scrutinizes the past 
in  order  to  know  the  future.  Such  is  the  principle 
whereby he attains foreknowledge.
“The standard of conduct lies with one's own self; the 
testing of it lies with other men. We are impelled to love 
those who love us, and to hate those who hate us. T'ang 
and Wu loved the Empire,  and therefore each became 
King. Chieh and Chou hated the Empire, and therefore 
they perished.  Here we have the test  applied.  He who 
does  not  follow  Tao when standard  and test  are  both 
clear may be likened to one who, when leaving a house, 
does not go by the door, or, when travelling abroad, does 
not keep to the straight road. To seek profit in this way is 
surely impossible.



“No one has ever profited himself by opposing natural 
law.

“You may consider the virtues of Shen Nung and Yu Yen, 
you  may  examine  the  books  of  Yü,  Hsia,  Shang  and 
Chou,  you may weigh the utterances  of  great  teachers 
and sages, but you will find no instance of preservation 
or destruction, fullness or decay, which has not obeyed 
this supreme Law."

Archery

LIEH TZU learned archery and, when he was able to 
hit the target, he asked the opinion of Kuan Yin Tzu on 
his  shooting.  “Do you know why you hit  the target?" 
said Kuan Yin Tzu.

“No, I do not," was the reply.

“Then you are not good enough yet," rejoined Kuan Yin 
Tzu.

Lieh Tzu withdrew and practised for  three years  after 
which he again presented himself.

Kuan Yin Tzu asked, as before: “Do you know why you 
hit the target?"



“Yes," said Lieh Tzu, “I do."

“In that case, all is well. Hold that knowledge fast, and 
do not let it slip.

“Mental and bodily equilibrium are to be sought within 
oneself. Once you know the causal process which makes 
you  hit  the  target,  you  will  be  able  to  determine  the 
operation of Destiny beforehand, and when you let fly 
you will make no mistake."

The above principle does not apply only to shooting, but 
also  to  the  government  of  a  State  and  to  personal 
conduct.  Therefore the  sage  investigates  not  the  mere 
facts  of  preservation  and  destruction,  but  rather  the 
causes which bring them about.

Trust

LIEH TZU said: “Those who excel in beauty become 
vain;  those  who  excel  in  strength  become  violent.  To 
such,  it  is  useless  to  speak of  Tao.  He who is  not  yet 
turning grey will surely err if he but speak of Tao; how 
much less can he put it into practice!

“No  man  will  confide  in  one  who  shows  himself 
aggressive. And he in whom no man confides will remain 
solitary and without support.



“The  arrogant  and  the  aggressive  will  accept  no 
confidences, even if they are made. Their mental attitude 
to others is one of distrust, and they keep their ears and 
eyes blocked. Who can render them assistance?

“The wise man puts his trust in others: thus he reaches 
fullness  of  years  without  decay,  perfection of  Wisdom 
without  bewilderment.  In  the  government  of  a  State, 
then,  the  hardest  thing  is  to  recognize  the  worth  of 
others, not to rely on one's own.

“If you succeed in recognizing worth, then the wise will 
think out plans for you, and the able will act for you. By 
never  rejecting  talent  from  outside,  you  will  find  the 
state easy to govern."

Skill

THERE  WAS  once  a  man  in  Sung  who  carved  a 
mulberry leaf  out of  jade for his  prince.  It  took three 
years to complete, and it simulated Nature so exquisitely 
in its down, its glossiness, and its general configuration 
from  tip  to  stem,  that,  if  placed  in  a  heap  of  real 
mulberry  leaves,  it  could  not  be  distinguished  from 
them. This man was subsequently pensioned by the Sung 
State as a reward for his skill.



Lieh  Tzu,  hearing  of  it,  said:  “If  it  took  the  Creator 
three years to make a single leaf, there would be very few 
trees with leaves on them. The sage will rely not so much 
on human science and skill as on the operations of Tao."

Gifts

MASTER  LIEH was  very  poor,  and  his  face  wore  a 
hungry look. A certain stranger spoke about it  to Tzu 
Yang, of Cheng. “Lieh Yü-k'ou," said he, “is a scholar in 
possession of Tao. Yet here he is,  living in destitution, 
within your Excellency's dominion. It surely cannot be 
that you have no liking for scholars?"
Tzu Yang forthwith directed that an official allowance of 
grain  should  be  sent  to  him.  Lieh  Tzu  came  out  to 
receive the messengers, made two low bows and declined 
the gift, whereupon the messengers went away, and Lieh 
Tzu reentered the house. There he was confronted by his 
wife, who beat her breast and cried aloud: “I have always 
understood that the wife and family of a man of Tao live 
a life of ease and pleasure. Yet now, when his Honour 
sends you a present of food, on account of your starved 
appearance, you refuse to accept it!  I suppose you will 
call that “destiny”!"



Master Lieh smiled and replied: “The minister did not 
know about me himself. His present of grain was made 
on the suggestion of another. If it had been a question of 
punishing  me,  that  too  would  have  been  done  at 
someone else's prompting. That is the reason why I did 
not accept the gift."

Later on, the masses rose in actual rebellion against Tzu 
Yang, and slew him.

Good Timing

MR  SHIH  of  Lu  had  two  sons,  one  of  them  was  a 
scholar and the other a soldier. The former found in his 
accomplishments the means of ingratiating himself with 
the Marquis of Ch'i, who engaged him as tutor to the 
young  princes.  The  other  brother  proceeded  to  Ch'u, 
and  won  favour  with  the  King  of  that  State  by  his 
military talents.  The King was so well  pleased that he 
installed him at  the head of  his  troops.  Thus both of 
them succeeded in enriching their family and shedding 
lustre on their kinsfolk.

Now, a certain Mr Mêng, the neighbour of Mr Shih, also 
had two sons who followed the selfsame professions but 
were straitened by poverty. Envying the affluence of the 
Shih family, Mr Mêng called at his neighbour's house, 



and wanted to know the secret of their rapid rise in the 
world.  The  two brothers  readily  gave  him the  desired 
information, whereupon the eldest son immediately set 
off for Ch'in, hoping that his cultural attainments would 
recommend him to the King of that State.

But the King said: “At the present moment all the feudal 
princes are struggling to outbid one another in power, 
and the great essential is to keep up a large army. If I 
tried to govern my State on the lines of benevolence and 
righteousness,  ruin  and  annihilation  would  be  the 
outcome!"

So saying,  he  had the  unfortunate  man castrated,  and 
turned him away.

The second son,  meanwhile,  had gone to Wei,  hoping 
that  his  military  knowledge would  stand him in  good 
stead. But the Marquis of Wei said to himself—'Mine is a 
weak State hedged in by powerful ones [- bounded by 
Chin and Ch'i on the north, Lu on the cast, and Chêng 
on the south].

My  method  of  preserving  tranquillity  is  to  show 
subservience  to  the  larger  States  and to  conciliate  the 
lesser ones. If I were to rely on armed force, I could only 
expect utter destruction. I must not allow this man to 
depart unscathed, or he may find his way to some other 
state and be a terrible thorn in my side."
So, without more ado, he cut off his feet and sent him 
back to Lu.



On their return, the whole family fell to beating their 
breasts in despair, and uttered imprecations on Mr Shih. 
Mr Shih, however, said: “Success consists in hitting off 
the right moment, while missing it means failure. Your 
method  was  identical  with  ours,  only  the  result  was 
different. That is not due to any flaw in the action itself, 
but simply because it was not well timed. Nothing, in the 
ordering of this world, is either at all times right or at all 
times  wrong.  What  formerly  passed  current  may 
nowadays be rejected; what is now rejected may by and by 
come into use again. The fact that a thing is in use or in 
disuse  forms  no  criterion  whatever  of  right  or  wrong. 
There is no fixed rule for seizing opportunities, hitting 
off  the  right  moment,  or  adapting  oneself  to 
circumstances; it is all a matter of native wit. If you are 
deficient  in  that,  you  may  possess  the  learning  of  a 
Confucius or the strategical gifts of a Lü Shang, and yet 
you will remain poor wherever you go."

The Mêng family were now in a more resigned frame of 
mind, and their indignation had subsided. “Yes, you are 
right," they said; “please say no more about it."



“As you behave to others, so others will behave to 
you"

DUKE WÊN of Chin put an army into the field with 
the intention of attacking the Duke of Wei, whereat Tzu 
Ch'u threw his head back and laughed aloud. On being 
asked  the  reason  of  his  behaviour,  he  replied:  “I  was 
thinking of the experience of a neighbour of mine, who 
was escorting his wife on a visit to her own family. On 
the  way,  he  came  across  a  woman  tending  silkworms, 
who attracted him greatly, and he fell into conversation 
with her. Happening to look up, what should he see but 
his own wife also receiving the attentions of an admirer! 
It  was  the  recollection  of  this  incident  that  made  me 
laugh."

The  Duke  saw  the  point,  and  forthwith  turned  home 
with his army. Before he got back, an invading force had 
already crossed his northern frontier!

“As you behave to others, so others will behave to you. 
He who rides roughshod towards the accomplishment of 
his  own desires,  in the belief  that it  will  not occur to 
others to do the like, will in all probability find himself 
circumstanced as above."



Crime

IN THE CHIN state, which was infested with robbers, 
there lived a certain Ch'i Yung, who was able to tell a 
robber by his face; by examining the expression of his 
eyes he could read his inmost thoughts. The Marquis of 
Chin employed him in the inspection of hundreds and 
thousands of robbers, and he never missed a single one. 
The Marquis expressed his delight to Wên Tzu of Chao, 
saying: “I have a man who, singlehanded, is ridding my 
whole  State  of  robbers.  He  saves  me  the  necessity  of 
employing a whole staff of police."

Wên Tzu replied: “If your Highness relies on a detective 
for catching robbers, you will never get rid of them. And 
what is more, Ch'i Yung is certain sooner or later to meet 
with a violent end."

Meanwhile,  a  band of  robbers  were  plotting  together. 
“Ch'i Yung," they said, “is the enemy who is trying to 
exterminate us."

So one day they stole on him in a body and murdered 
him. When the Marquis of Chin heard the news, he was 
greatly  alarmed  and  immediately  sent  for  Wên  Tzu. 
“Your prophecy has come true," he said; “Ch'i Yung is 
dead.  What  means  can  I  adopt  for  catching  robbers 
now?"[1]



“In  Chou,"  replied  Wên  Tzu,  “we  have  a  proverb: 
“Search not the ocean-depths for fish:  calamity comes 
on those who pry into hidden mysteries." If you want to 
be quit of robbers, the best thing your Highness can do 
is to promote the worthy to office. Let them instruct and 
enlighten their sovereign on the one hand, and reform 
the masses below them on the other. If once the people 
acquire a sense of shame, you will not find them turning 
into robbers."

The  Marquis  then  appointed  Sui  Hui  to  be  Prime 
Minister, and all the robbers fled to the Ch'in State.

notes
[1]A commentator says: “Using the gift of intuition to expose crime only excites 
hatred in the wicked."

Detail

DUKE  MU  of  Ch'in  said  to  [the  famous  judge  of 
horses] Po Lo:
“You are now advanced in years. Is there any member of 
your family whom I could employ to look for horses in 
your stead?"

Po Lo replied: “A good horse can be picked out by its 
general build and appearance. But the superlative horse—
one that raises no dust and leaves no tracks—is something 
evanescent and fleeting, elusive as thin air. The talent of 



my sons lies on a lower plane altogether: they can tell a 
good horse when they see one,  but  they cannot tell  a 
superlative  horse.  I  have a  friend,  however,  one Chiu-
fang Kao, a hawker of fuel and vegetables, who in things 
that pertain to horses is in no way my inferior. Pray see 
him."

Duke Mu did so, and subsequently despatched him on 
the quest for a steed. Three months later,  he returned 
with the news that he had found one. “It is now in Sha-
ch'iu," he added.

“What kind of a horse is it?" asked the Duke.

“Oh, it is a dun-coloured mare," was the reply.

However, on some one being sent to fetch it, the animal 
turned out to be a coal-black stallion! Much displeased, 
the Duke sent  for  Po Lo.  “That  friend of  yours," he 
said,  “whom I  commissioned  to  look  for  a  horse,  has 
made a nice mess of it. Why, he cannot even distinguish 
a beast's colour or sex! What on earth can he know about 
horses?"

Po Lo heaved a sigh of satisfaction. “Has he really got as 
far as that?" he cried. “Ah, then he is worth a thousand 
of me put together. There is no comparison between us. 
What Kao keeps in view is the spiritual mechanism. In 
making  sure  of  the  essential,  he  forgets  the  homely 
details; intent on the inward qualities, he loses sight of 
the external. He sees what he wants to see, and not what 
he does not want to see. He looks at the things he ought 



to look at, and neglects those that need not be looked at. 
So clever a judge of horses is Kao, that he has it in him to 
judge something better than horses."

When the  horse  arrived,  it  turned out  indeed to be  a 
superlative horse.

Luck

MR YÜ was a wealthy man of the Liang State[the same 
as  the  Wei  State  in  the  fourth  century  BC].  His 
household was rolling in riches, and his hoards of money 
and silk and other valuables were quite incalculable. It 
was  his  custom  to  have  banquets  served,  to  the 
accompaniment  of  music,  in  a  high  upper  hall 
overlooking  the  main  road;  there  he  and  his  friends 
would  sit  drinking  their  wine  and amusing  themselves 
with bouts of gambling.

One day,  a  party  of  young gallants  happened to  pass 
along the road. In the chamber above, play was going on 
as usual, and a lucky throw of the dice, which resulted in 
the  capture  of  both  fishes,  evoked  a  loud  burst  of 
merriment from the players.[1]

Precisely at that moment, it happened that a kite which 
was sailing overhead dropped the carcass of a rat in the 
midst of the company outside. The young men held an 



angry consultation on the spot: “This Mr Yü," they said, 
“has been enjoying his wealth for many a long day, and 
has always treated his neighbours in the most arrogant 
spirit. And now, although we have never offended him, 
he insults us with this dead art. If such an outrage goes 
unavenged,  the  world  will  look  on  us  as  a  set  of 
poltroons. Let us summon up our utmost resolution, and 
combine with one accord to wipe him and his family out 
of existence!"

The whole party signified their agreement, and when the 
evening of the day appointed had come, they collected, 
fully  armed  for  the  attack,  and  exterminated  every 
member of the family.

“Pride  and  extravagance  lead  to  calamity  and  ruin  in 
more  ways  than  one.  Mr.  Yü's  family  was  destroyed, 
although in this particular instance he had no thought of 
insulting others; nevertheless, the catastrophe was due to 
an  habitual  lack  of  modesty  and  courtesy  in  his 
conduct."

notes
[1]The game here alluded to was played on a board with a “river" in the middle.



Taint

IN THE EAST of China there was a man named Yüan 
Ching Mu, who set off on a journey but was overcome by 
hunger on the way. A certain robber from Hu-fu, of the 
name of Ch'iu, saw him lying there, and fetched a bowl 
of  rice-gruel  in  order  to  feed  him.  After  swallowing 
three mouthfuls, Yüan Ching Mu opened his eyes and 
murmured, “Who are you?"

“I am a native of Hu-fu, and my name is Ch'iu."
“Oh misery!" cried Yüan Ching Mu, “are not you the 
robber  Ch'iu?  What  are  you feeding me for?  I  am an 
honest man and cannot eat your food."

So saying, he clutched the ground with both hands, and 
began  retching  and  coughing  in  order  to  bring  it  up 
again. Not succeeding, however, he fell flat on his face 
and expired.

Now the man from Hu-fu was a robber, no doubt, but 
the food he brought was not affected thereby. Because a 
man is a robber, to refuse to eat the food he offers you, 
on the ground that it is tainted with crime, is to have lost 
all power of discriminating between the normal and the 
real.



Appearance

YANG CHU'S younger  brother,  named Pu,  went  out 
one day wearing a suit of white clothes. It came on to 
rain, so that he had to change and came back dressed in a 
suit  of  black.  His  dog failed  to  recognize  him in  this 
garb, and rushed out at him, barking. This made Yang 
Pu angry, and he was going to give the dog a beating, 
when Yang Chu said: “Do not beat him. You are no wiser 
than  he.  For,  suppose  your  dog  went  away  white  and 
came home black, do you mean to tell me that you would 
not think it strange?”

Strife

YANG CHU said:, “You may do good without thinking 
about fame, but fame will follow in its wake. Fame makes 
no tryst with gain, but gain will come all the same. Gain 
makes no tryst with strife, but strife will certainly ensue. 
Therefore the superior man is very cautious about doing 
good."



True Kindness

THE GOOD PEOPLE of Han-tan were in the habit of 
presenting their Governor, Chien Tzu, with a number of 
live  pigeons  every  New  Year's  day.  This  pleased  the 
Governor  very  much,  and  he  liberally  rewarded  the 
donors.  To  a  stranger  who  asked  the  meaning  of  the 
custom, Chien Tzu explained that the release of living 
creatures on New Year's day was the sign of a benevolent 
disposition.

“But," rejoined the stranger, “the people, being aware 
of your Excellency's whim, no doubt exert themselves to 
catch  as  many  pigeons  as  possible,  and  large  numbers 
must get killed in the process. If you really wish to let 
the  birds  live,  the  best  way  would  be  to  prohibit  the 
people from capturing them at all.  If  they have to be 
caught first in order to be released, the kindness does 
not compensate for the cruelty."
Chien Tzu acknowledged that he was right.



The Banquet

MR T'IEN, of the Ch'i State, was holding an ancestral 
banquet  in  his  hall,  to  which  a  thousand  guests  were 
bidden. As he sat in their midst, many came up to him 
with  presents  of  fish  and  game.  Eyeing  them 
approvingly, he exclaimed with unction: “How generous 
is  Almighty God to man!  He makes  the  five  kinds  of 
grain to grow, and creates the finny and the feathered 
tribes, especially for our benefit."

All  Mr T'ien's  guests  applauded this  sentiment to the 
echo;  but  the  twelve-year-old  son  of  a  Mr  Pao, 
regardless of seniority, came forward and said: “You are 
wrong, my lord. All the living creatures of the universe 
stand in the same category as ourselves, and one is of no 
greater intrinsic value than another. It is only by reason 
of size, strength or cunning that some particular species 
gains the mastery, or that one preys on another. None of 
them  are  produced  in  order  to  subserve  the  uses  of 
others. Man catches and eats those that are fit for food, 
but  how  can  it  be  maintained  that  God  creates  these 
expressly for man's use?

“Mosquitoes and gnats suck man's blood, and tigers and 
wolves devour his flesh; but we do not therefore assert 
that  God  created  man  expressly  for  the  benefit  of 
mosquitoes and gnats, or to provide food for tigers and 
wolves."



The Axe

A MAN, having lost his axe, suspected his neighbour's 
son of having taken it. Certain peculiarities in his gait, 
his countenance and his speech, marked him out as the 
thief. In his actions, his movements, and in fact his whole 
demeanour, it was plainly written that he and no other 
had stolen the axe. By and by, however, while digging in 
a  dell,  the  owner  came across  the  missing  implement. 
The next day, when he saw his neighbour's son again, he 
found no trace of guilt in his movements, his actions, or 
his general demeanour.

The  man  in  whose  mind  suspicion  is  at  work  will  let 
himself be carried away by utterly distorted fancies, till 
at last he sees white as black, and detects squareness in a 
circle.



Blind Lust

THERE WAS once a man in the Ch'i State who had a 
burning  lust  for  gold.  Rising  early  one  morning,  he 
dressed  and  put  on  his  hat  and  went  down  to  the 
marketplace, where he proceeded to seize and carry off 
the  gold  from  a  money-changer's  shop.  (An  ordinary 
thief  would  have  gone  at  night,  and  probably  naked, 
after smearing his body with oil.)

He was arrested by the police, who were puzzled to know 
why he had committed the theft at  a time when every 
body  was  about.  “When  I  was  taking  the  gold,"  he 
replied, “I did not see anybody at all; what I saw was the 
gold, and nothing but the gold.”
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